UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549 Form 10-K

Form 10-K

ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2023

or

□ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from _____ to ____

Commission File Number 001-38136

Accel Entertainment, Inc.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

<u>98-1350261</u>

60527

(Zip Code)

<u>Delaware</u> (State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

<u>140 Tower Drive</u> <u>Burr Ridge, Illinois</u> (Address of Principal Executive Offices)

(630) 972-2235

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of Each Class	Trading Symbols	Name of Each Exchange on Which Registered
Class A-1 Common Stock, par value \$.0001 per share	ACEL	The New York Stock Exchange

Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes 🗆 No 🗷

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes \Box No 🗷

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \boxtimes No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes \square No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer	Accelerated filer	X
Non-accelerated filer	Smaller reporting company	
	Emerging growth company	

If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. \Box

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed a report on and attestation to its management's assessment of the effectiveness of its internal control over financial reporting under Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act (15 U.S.C. 7262(b)) by the registered public accounting firm that prepared or issued its audit report. \blacksquare

If securities are registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act, indicate by check mark whether the financial statements of the registrant included in the filing reflect the correction of an error to previously issued financial statements. \Box

Indicate by check mark whether any of those error corrections are restatements that required a recovery analysis of incentive-based compensation received by any of the registrant's executive officers during the relevant recovery period pursuant to 240.10D-1(b).

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Act). Yes 🗆 No 🗷

As of June 30, 2023, the last business day of the registrant's most recently completed second fiscal quarter, the aggregate market value of the registrant's Class A ordinary shares outstanding held by non-affiliates of the registrant was approximately \$560 million based on the closing price of such stock as reported on The New York Stock Exchange on such date.

As of February 26, 2024, there were 83,803,494 shares outstanding of the registrant's Class A-1 Common Stock, par value \$.0001 per share.

Portions of the registrant's definitive Proxy Statement for its 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders are incorporated by reference into Part III of this Annual Report on Form 10-K where indicated. Such Proxy Statement will be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission within 120 days of the registrant's fiscal year ended December 31, 2023.

ACCEL ENTERTAINMENT, INC. ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I

ITEM 1.	BUSINESS	1
ITEM 1A.	RISK FACTORS	<u>8</u>
ITEM 1B.	UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS	<u>26</u>
ITEM 1C.	CYBERSECURITY	<u>26</u>
ITEM 2.	PROPERTIES	27
ITEM 3.	LEGAL PROCEEDINGS	<u>28</u>
ITEM 4.	MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES	<u>28</u>
	PART II	
ITEM 5.	MARKET FOR REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES	<u>29</u>
ITEM 6.	[RESERVED]	30
ITEM 7.	MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	31
ITEM 7A.	QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK	42
ITEM 8.	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA	42
ITEM 9.	CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE	42
ITEM 9A.	CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES	43
ITEM 9B.	OTHER INFORMATION	44
ITEM 9C.	DISCLOSURE REGARDING FOREIGN JURISDICTIONS THAT PREVENT INSPECTIONS	45
	PART III	
ITEM 10.	DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	<u>46</u>
ITEM 11.	EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	<u>46</u>
ITEM 12.	SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS	<u>46</u>
ITEM 13.	CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS, AND DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE	<u>46</u>
ITEM 14.	PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES	<u>46</u>
	PART IV	
ITEM 15.	EXHIBIT AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES	<u>47</u>
ITEM 16.	FORM 10-K SUMMARY	49

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Annual Report on Form 10-K (the "Form 10-K") contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). All statements, other than statements of historical fact, contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K are forward-looking statements, including, but not limited to, statements regarding our strategy, prospects, plans, objectives, future operations, future revenue and earnings, projected margins and expenses, markets for our services, potential acquisitions or strategic alliances, financial position, liquidity, anticipated cash needs and availability, accounting estimates and judgments, and our estimates of number of gaming terminals, locations, Adjusted EBITDA, and capital expenditures. The words "anticipates," "believes," "estimates," "expects," "intends," "may," "plans," "projects," "will," "would," and similar expressions or the negatives thereof are intended to identify forward-looking statements. However, not all forward-looking statements contain these identifying words. These forward-looking statements represent our current reasonable expectations and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, performance and achievements, or industry results, to be materially different from any future results, performance or achievements expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. We cannot guarantee the accuracy of the forward-looking statements, and you should be aware that results and events could differ materially and adversely from those contained in the forward-looking statements due to a number of factors including, but not limited to, those described in the section entitled "Risk Factors" included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Furthermore, such forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Except as required by law, we do not undertake publicly to update or revise these statements, even if experience or future changes make it clear that any projected results expressed in this Annual Report on Form 10-K or future quarterly reports, press releases or company statements will not be realized. In addition, the inclusion of any statement in this Annual Report on Form 10-K does not constitute an admission by us that the events or circumstances described in such statement are material. We qualify all of our forward-looking statements by these cautionary statements. In addition, the industry in which we operate is subject to a high degree of uncertainty and risk due to a variety of factors including those described in the section entitled "Risk Factors." These and other factors could cause our results to differ materially from those expressed in this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Unless otherwise indicated, information contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K concerning our industry and the markets in which we operate, including our general expectations and market position, market opportunity, and market size, is based on information from various sources, on assumptions that we have made that are based on those data and other similar sources, and on our knowledge of the markets for our services. This information includes a number of assumptions and limitations, and you are cautioned not to give undue weight to such information. In addition, projections, assumptions, and estimates of our future performance and the future performance of the industry in which we operate are necessarily subject to a high degree of uncertainty and risk due to a variety of factors, including those described in the section entitled "Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this Annual Report on Form 10-K. These and other factors could cause results to differ materially from those expressed in the estimates made by third parties and by us.

Unless otherwise indicated or unless the context requires otherwise, all references in this document to "Accel," the "Company," "our company," "we," "us," "our," and similar names refer to Accel Entertainment, Inc. and, where appropriate, its subsidiaries.

PART I

ITEM 1. BUSINESS

Who We Are

We are a leading distributed gaming operator in the United States ("U.S.") and a preferred partner for local business owners in the markets we serve. We offer turnkey, full-service gaming solutions to bars, restaurants, convenience stores, truck stops, and fraternal and veteran establishments across the country. Our focus is providing unmatched customer support, guidance, and expertise so our location partners can grow their businesses with incremental revenue.

We install, maintain, operate and service gaming terminals and related equipment for our location partners as well as redemption devices that have automated teller machine ("ATM") functionality and stand-alone ATMs. We offer amusement devices, including jukeboxes, dartboards, pool tables, and other entertainment related equipment. These operations provide a complementary source of lead generation for our gaming business by offering a "one-stop" source of additional equipment for our location partners. We also design and manufacture gaming terminals and related equipment. We are continuously evaluating additional opportunities that are complementary to our core business.



Where We Operate

State	Year Operations Started or Year of Acquisition	Branding	Operations	
Illinois	2012	Accel Entertainment	 Establishments with a liquor license (Up to 6 gaming terminals) Bars/restaurants/retail Gaming cafes Fraternal organizations Veterans' organizations Truck stops (Up to 6 gaming terminals) Large truck stops (Up to 10 gaming terminals) 	
Montana	2022	Century Gaming	 Business locations licensed to sell alcoholic beverages for on- premises consumption only, including locations restricted to offering a maximum of 20 slot machines 	
Montana	2022	Grand Vision Gaming	 Designs and manufactures gaming terminals and software that are sold to Montana, South Dakota, West Virginia, and Louisiana Develops proprietary gaming terminals and related software as well as other ancillary equipment for our distributed gaming routes in Montana, Nevada, Nebraska and Georgia 	
Nevada	2022	Century Gaming	 Non-casino locations where gaming is incidental to the primary business being conducted at the location, including: Grocery/drug/convenience stores Bars/restaurants/taverns Liquor stores Games are generally limited to 15 or fewer slot machines with no other forms of gaming activity permitted 	

State	Year Operations Started or Year of Acquisition	Branding	Operations
Nebraska	2022	Accel Entertainment	 Operate cash devices in retail locations throughout the state Retail establishments include any business location that is open to the public for the sale of goods other than gaming terminals and that possesses a valid sales tax permit
Georgia	2020	Bulldog Gaming	• Operate skill-based coin-operated amusement machines with winnings paid in points that may be redeemed for noncash merchandise, prizes, toys, gift cards, or novelties
Iowa	2021	Accel Entertainment	 Operate amusement concessions, including games of chance and games of skill Bars, taverns, and restaurants with a certain class of liquor license are permitted to operate up to four electrical or mechanical games of chance
Pennsylvania	2023	Accel Entertainment	Operate gaming terminals at qualified truck stopsWe are live with a partner truck stop

Our Strategic Core Competencies

Our strategic core competencies support our local business model and contribute to our industry-leading position:

Gaming-as-a-service platform. Our gaming-as-a-service platform provides our local partners with a turnkey, full-service, capital-efficient gaming solution, including:

- Business-to-business model secured by long-term, exclusive contracts, allowing for predictable, highly recurring revenue streams with strong loyalty and retention.
- Technology-enabled gaming equipment from leading manufacturers and our own proprietary Grand Vision Gaming equipment that provide the most captivating titles in slots entertainment; specifically, we offer our players 135 different types of gaming terminal models and almost 2,000 different games, one of the broadest selections of high quality offerings in distributed gaming.
- Data reporting solutions and analytics, offering insight and advice to help maximize revenues and grow.
- Strong marketing, compliance, cash management, financial and technical support systems, all of which remain inhouse to boost efficiency and enhance our ability to provide best-in-class service.

Strong relationships with location partners. We have prioritized establishing strong, lasting relationships with our location partners since our inception, providing unparalleled support, such as:

- Dedicated relationship managers assisting with regulatory applications and compliance onboarding, training on how to engage with players and potential players, monitoring individual gaming areas for compliance, cleanliness and comfort and recommend potential changes to improve player gaming.
- Providing individualized weekly gaming revenue reports analyzing and comparing gaming results, which can be used to determine an optimal selection of games, layouts and other ideas to generate foot traffic.
- Offering value-added services such as amusement solutions, dart leagues, prize pools, and ATMs, which are a key competitive advantage.

Dedication to the customer experience. We focus on our customers both the location partners and players to provide a smooth and seamless experience, including:

- Engaging locations through every step of onboarding, including assistance with the license application process and ongoing regulatory compliance support and education.
- Assisting in the design and construction of gaming areas, including the selection of the optimal gaming equipment, which is owned by us and provided at no cost to the location.
- Providing highly secured cash management services through our in-house collections, processing and security personnel.
- Best-in-class customer service, with a dedicated 24/7 call center and highly skilled local technicians who quickly resolve issues and ensure minimal downtime through proactive service and routine maintenance.

Deep industry experience and vendor relationships. Our leading market position has led to strong relationships within the industry and with equipment suppliers, leading to:

- Offering premium, high-quality equipment, which gives our location partners a competitive advantage by limiting downtime to maximize revenue and player retention.
- Receiving favorable pricing and ample supply of key gaming machines.
- Our ability to procure machines and parts easily, so that we are able to rotate machines quickly to our gaming locations on an optimized basis.
- Established proprietary player rewards systems that we continue to enhance to further player retention and engagement across our locations and markets.

Our Growth Opportunities

Our experienced leadership team and motivated sales team, including internal and external sales agents, drive the sourcing of new locations and opportunities for us. When seeking a new opportunity, we employ a data-driven process to identify leads using a variety of digital and traditional strategies to drive organic gaming partnerships and preferences. Our key growth strategies include:

Grow in current markets both organically and inorganically. We believe that there is potential for additional growth in the markets we serve, including:

- Signing competitors' locations.
- Identifying prospects for engagement after current contracts with other partners expire.
- Optimizing revenues for gaming terminals we currently operate through refined data analysis, marketing and other initiatives.
- Increasing distribution possibilities through corporate partners who operate multiple locations, such as chain stores.

Our ability to succeed in implementing our growth strategy will depend to some degree upon our ability to grow inorganically. As such, we continue to pursue expansion and acquisition opportunities in gaming and related businesses. We may also realize the benefits of potential municipal ordinance changes that would permit our business to operate in new locations.

Evaluate additional business opportunities. If we are presented with advantageous opportunities, we may acquire or develop other businesses that are complementary to our core gaming business, including:

- Establishing close to home, convenient gaming parlors, casinos, hospitality/retail locations and other gaming operations that highlight our technology-enabled gaming equipment and have an attractive offering of food and beverage options.
- Offering versatile and customer-friendly player rewards programs that can be tailored to the markets we operate in based on statutory regulations, including: bonus games, promotions for players based on the frequency of play, increased daily redemption amounts, and promotions.
- Expanding amusement operations, including jukeboxes, dartboards, pool tables, dart leagues and other amusement equipment to provide our local businesses with a wide array of quality devices to help attract more customers.

Expand into new states that we do not operate in. We continue to evaluate where to expand our distributed gaming operations, including:

- Making investments in Louisiana to potentially expand our presence there in mid-2024.
- Evaluating other mature gaming jurisdictions where gaming terminals are currently legal, such as Oregon, South Dakota and West Virginia.
- Monitoring various states and other jurisdictions that have proposed legislation to permit gaming terminals or other forms of gaming, such as Alabama, Indiana, Kansas, Maine, Michigan, Missouri, Mississippi, New Hampshire, New Jersey, New Mexico, New York, North Carolina, Ohio, Virginia and Wyoming.

We believe we would be a preferred partner in any of these markets given our track record of success and compliance in the states in which we currently operate.

Our Industry

We operate within the U.S. distributed gaming industry, which consists of the installation and service of gaming terminals at non-casino locations. Generally, a gaming terminal is an electronic video game machine that utilizes a video display and microprocessors. Upon insertion of cash, electronic cards or vouchers, or any combination thereof, the gaming terminal is available to play or simulate the play a video game such as video poker, slots and keno, and in which players may receive free games or credits that can be redeemed for cash or merchandise.

Distributed gaming operations facilitate a low revenue concentration per gaming location, and low-limit slots are more resilient to economic downturn as consumers typically continue to engage in locally convenient, lower cost forms of entertainment in such circumstances. While distributed gaming can experience business disruptions each year due to business failures or natural disasters affecting gaming locations, many of these sites reopen in subsequent years under new owners.

Distributed gaming is supported by generally favorable trends, including an increasing number of states contemplating approving gaming to increase tax revenues, broader acceptance in the U.S. of gaming generally, including online and digital gaming, an aging population that appreciates the convenience of gaming entertainment close to home, expected resilience through economic downturns and attractive revenue and return on invested capital profiles when compared to traditional gaming venues, such as casinos.

Competition

We compete on the basis of the responsiveness of our service to our locations and players, and the popularity, content, features, quality, functionality and reliability of our products. In the distributed gaming industry, we generally operate in markets where our terminal revenue splits are either statutorily determined or negotiated, as follows:

Statutory Splits	Negotiated Splits			
Net terminal income splits are statutorily predetermined; minimum and maximum wagers are mandated by the applicable governing bodies	Net terminal income splits are negotiated			
Pricing is not considered a factor as revenue splits with our locations are mandated by law	Pricing is driver in contract negotiations as all revenue splits are negotiated			
Location and customer experience are key differentiating factors for selecting us over our competitors	Our focus on player appeal, customer service and reputation are also key factors impacting competition			
Our markets with statutory splits are: Illinois, Georgia, Pennsylvania	Our markets with negotiated splits are: Montana, Nevada, Nebraska, Iowa			

We face particularly robust competition from other forms of gaming. The distributed gaming industry is characterized by an increasingly high degree of competition among a large number of participants on both a local and national level, including casinos, Internet gaming, sports betting, sweepstakes and poker machines not located in casinos, horse racetracks (including those featuring slot machines and/or table games), fantasy sports, real money iGaming, and other forms of gaming. In addition, Internet-based lotteries, sweepstakes, and fantasy sports, and Internet-based or mobile-based gaming platforms, which allow their customers to wager on a wide variety of sporting events and/or play casino games from home or in non-casino settings and could divert players from using our products in their locations. Even Internet wagering services that may be illegal under federal and state law but operate from overseas locations, may nevertheless sometimes be accessible to domestic gamblers and divert players from visiting location partners to play on our gaming terminals.

The availability of other forms of gaming could increase substantially in the future. Voters and state legislatures may seek to supplement traditional sources of tax revenue by authorizing or expanding gaming. In addition, jurisdictions are considering or have already recently legalized, implemented and expanded gaming, and there are proposals across the country that would legalize Internet poker and other varieties of Internet gaming in a number of states and at the federal level. Established gaming jurisdictions could also award additional gaming licenses or permit the expansion or relocation of existing gaming operations, including gaming terminals. While we believe we are well positioned to take advantage of certain of these opportunities, expansion of gaming in other jurisdictions, both legal and illegal, could further compete with our gaming terminals.

In addition to competition from other forms of gaming and entertainment and the expansion thereof, our business faces significant competition from suppliers and other terminal operators, stand-alone ATMs, jukeboxes, dartboards, pool tables, and other related entertainment machines. Our operations also face competition from many other forms of leisure and entertainment activities, including shopping, athletic events, television and movies, concerts, and travel.

Suppliers

We purchase multi-game gaming terminals from leading manufacturers such as Light & Wonder, Inc., IGT, Aristocrat and Novomatic. We purchase gaming terminals in upright, slant and bar-top varieties. Games include different varieties of slots, poker, and keno games.

We believe our efforts to procure gaming terminals from various sources better enables us to meet the needs of our location partners and players. We routinely meet with existing and potential manufacturers in the market to discuss performance, service trends, and feedback from location partners and players.

We also purchase redemption terminals, amusement devices and stand-alone ATMs from reputable suppliers such as NRT, Touch Tunes, Arachnid, and Diamond.

Intellectual Property

We own or have the right to use the trademarks, service marks or trade names that we use or will use in conjunction with the operation of our business. In the highly competitive gaming industry, trademarks, service marks, trade names and logos are important to the success of our business. As of December 31, 2023, we owned 129 registered trademarks. We also rely on software or technologies that we license from third parties. These licenses may not continue to be available to us on commercially reasonable terms in the future and as a result, we may be required to obtain substitute software or technologies.

Seasonality

Our results of operations can fluctuate due to seasonal trends and other factors. For example, our operations in colder climates typically experience lower revenues in the summer when players typically spend less time indoors, and higher revenues in cold weather, specifically between February and April, when players will typically spend more time indoors. Holidays, vacation seasons and sporting events may also cause our revenues to fluctuate.

Human Capital Resources

We believe that human capital management, including attracting, developing and retaining a high-quality workforce is critical to our long-term success. Our Board of Directors (the "Board") is charged with oversight of human capital management. We strive to promote a welcoming workplace that fosters partnership with location owners and encourages our employees to bring their best ideas to work every day. As of December 31, 2023, we employ approximately 1,330 people nationwide, and protecting the safety, health, and well-being of our employees is a top priority. We strive to achieve an injury-free work environment and continue to have zero tolerance for unsafe work conditions for our employees who continue to move, support and sell our products and services. Our human capital management focuses on the following priorities:

Talent Recruitment and Management

We seek to provide employees with rewarding work, professional growth and educational opportunities. We place an emphasis on training and development for all levels of our workforce to ensure that people of every background have the tools to reach their full potential. All new employees participate in a structured on-boarding experience to provide broad exposure and understanding of all parts of the business and organization before starting their functional training. Formal new hire training ranges from 2 weeks to 6 months, depending on the employee's job function. We leverage a Performance Management Program that supports the unique development of each employee and utilize continuous coaching conversations to help all employees and managers work more effectively together. For further growth and development of our workforce, we broadly make available skill training and development to increase individual productivity. We also offer more targeted training opportunities as part of the Accel Academy that focus on developing our people in our prioritized leadership competencies. These programs include:

- Executive Development Program: This program focuses on accelerating the leadership development of high-potential employees while they remain in their current roles. The goal of this program is to prepare the participants for more complex leadership roles throughout the organization.
- Employee Development Program: This program focuses on creating opportunity and exposure for a broader crossfunctional team, while they also remain in their current roles. In this program, individuals focus on individual development and cross-functional collaboration.
- First Time Manager Training: This class is offered to those who are new to managing people or simply new to managing people at Accel. The workshop supports the foundation for building successful teams and reinforces the culture that all our people leaders maintain.

Compensation and benefits programs

We provide compensation and benefits programs designed to support our employees' health, wealth and life. We seek to provide comprehensive, competitive and equitable pay and benefits to our employees. Our initiatives in this area include offering the following:

- Comprehensive benefits program that provides our employees and their families with the flexibility to choose their preferred medical, dental and vision plans. Our benefits program is designed to help keep our employees and their families healthy and provide important protection in the event of illness or injury.
- Annual bonus program that is applicable to all eligible employees. The program is focused on rewarding employees for company performance and the contributions that each employee has made in delivering those results.
- Paid time off program that balances the needs of our employee population that offers two wellness days and a floating holiday to supplement our paid holiday schedule.
- 401(k) company match program helps our employees to achieve their financial retirement goals.
- Employee assistance program that provides free and confidential counseling to all employees and their families.
- Various employee leave programs including:
 - Fully paid parental/adoption leave
 - Company paid short-term disability for 12-weeks of paid leave at 60% of weekly earnings
 - Voluntary long-term disability benefits
 - FMLA availability
 - Military family leave benefits that support employees whose family members are on active duty or who need to care for a service member
- Adoption assistance which provides for the reimbursement of eligible costs up to a predetermined maximum per adoption
- An employee referral bonus program to incentivize our employees to help us recruit strong candidates in their network
- ACES, a peer-to-peer employee recognition program, rewards individuals who exceed expectations and consistently demonstrate Accel's core values.
- CareShare Program which allows eligible employees to share commissions with other employees.

Culture

Each employee shapes our culture through behaviors and practices. We ask everyone to lead with our core values and behave according to our Code of Conduct. Our Code of Conduct features the fundamental behaviors that help anchor, inform and guide us and applies to all employees.

Our core values and Code of Conduct are aligned with our deep commitment to partnerships with local business owners and our goal of always delivering the best service to our customers and an entertaining experience for our players.

We are an equal opportunity employer. We prohibit unlawful discrimination on the basis of gender, race, color, religion, age, citizenship, sexual orientation, gender identity, gender expression, marital status, pregnancy, national origin, ancestry, physical or mental disability or condition, or any other protected class under applicable federal, state, or local laws. We also prohibit unlawful discrimination based on the perception that anyone has any of those characteristics or is associated with a person who has or is perceived as having any of those characteristics.

Available Information

Our principal executive offices are located at 140 Tower Drive, Burr Ridge, Illinois 60527, and our telephone number is (630) 972-2235. Our website is <u>www.accelentertainment.com</u>. The information contained on our website or that can be accessed through our website is not part of, and is not incorporated by reference into, this Annual Report on Form 10-K or in any other report or document we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC").

We file reports with the SEC, including Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, and any other filings required by the SEC. Through our website, we make available, free of charge, our Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, and all amendments to those reports, as soon as reasonably practicable after we electronically file such material with, or furnish it to, the SEC.

The SEC maintains an Internet site (*www.sec.gov*) that contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding issuers that file electronically with the SEC.

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

You should carefully consider the risk factors set forth below as well as the other information contained in this Annual Report on Form 10-K, including our consolidated financial statements and related notes. Any of the following risks could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. The risks described below are not the only risks facing us. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or those we currently view to be immaterial may also materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, or results of operations.

Summary of Risk Factors

Below is a summary of the principal factors that make an investment in our Class A-1 common stock speculative or risky. This summary does not address all of the risks that we face. Additional discussion of the risks summarized in this risk factor summary, and other risks that we face, can be found below under the heading "Risk Factors" and should be carefully considered, together with other information in this Form 10-K and our other filings with the SEC, before making an investment decision regarding our Class A-1 common stock

- Our operating results are likely to vary significantly and be unpredictable.
- Our success depends on our ability to offer new and innovative products and services that fulfill the needs of location partners and create strong and sustained player appeal.
- We are dependent on relationships with key manufacturers, developers and third parties to obtain gaming terminals, amusement machines, and related supplies, programs, and technologies for our business on acceptable terms.
- Our future results of operations may be negatively impacted by slow growth in demand for gaming terminals and by the slow growth of new gaming jurisdictions and related regulations.
- We depend heavily on our ability to win, maintain and renew contracts with location partners.
- Adverse economic conditions or decreased discretionary spending may adversely impact our business.
- Our ability to operate in existing markets or expand into new jurisdictions could be adversely affected by difficulties, delays, or failures by us or our stakeholders in obtaining or maintaining required licenses or approvals.
- Our business is geographically concentrated, which subjects us to greater risks from changes in local or regional conditions. Our revenue growth and future success depends on our ability to expand into new markets, which may not occur as anticipated or at all.
- Our industry is highly competitive and we must accurately predict, prepare for and respond promptly to technological and market developments and changing end-customer needs, including by acquiring and integrating other businesses,

products and technologies that address a fast-changing technology and threat landscape and that achieve sufficient market acceptance, in order to maintain or improve our competitive position.

- We are subject to strict government regulations that are constantly evolving and may be amended, repealed, or subject to new interpretations, which may limit existing operations, have an adverse impact on the ability to grow or may expose us to fines or other penalties.
- Our business depends on the protection of intellectual property and proprietary information.
- Gaming opponents persist in their efforts to curtail the expansion of legalized gaming, which, if successful, could limit our growth of operations.
- Our success depends on the security and integrity of the systems and products offered, and security breaches or other disruptions could compromise certain information and expose us to liability.
- Our level of indebtedness and its related variable interest rate, and any increase thereto, could adversely affect results of operations, cash flows and financial condition.
- Certain stockholders own a significant portion of Class A-1 common stock and they may have interests that differ from those of other stockholders.

Risks Related to Our Business and Industry

Our ability to operate in existing markets or expand into new jurisdictions could be adversely affected by difficulties, delays, or failures by us or our stakeholders in obtaining or maintaining required licenses or approvals.

We operate only in jurisdictions where gaming is legal. The gaming industry is subject to extensive governmental regulation by federal, state, and local governments, which customarily includes some form of licensing or regulatory screening of operators, suppliers, manufacturers and distributors and their applicable affiliates, their major stockholders, officers, directors and key employees. In addition, certain gaming products and technologies must be certified or approved in certain jurisdictions in which we operate, and these regulatory requirements vary from jurisdiction to jurisdiction. The scope of the approvals required can be extensive. Regulators review many facets of an applicant or holder of a license, including its financial stability, integrity and business experience. While the regulatory requirements vary by jurisdiction, most require:

- licenses and/or permits;
- documentation of qualifications, including evidence of financial stability;
- other required approvals for companies who design, assemble, supply or distribute gaming equipment and services; and
- individual suitability of officers, directors, major equity holders, lenders, key employees and business partners.

We may not be able to obtain or maintain all necessary registrations, licenses, permits or approvals, or could experience delays related to the licensing process which could adversely affect our operations and ability to retain key employees. If we fail to obtain a license required in a particular jurisdiction for games and gaming terminals, hardware or software or have such license revoked, we will not be able to expand into, or continue doing business in, such jurisdiction. Any delay, difficulty or failure by us to obtain or retain a required license or approval in one jurisdiction could negatively impact the ability to obtain or retain required licenses and approvals in other jurisdictions, or affect eligibility for a license in other jurisdictions, which can negatively affect opportunities for growth. For example, if our license to operate in Illinois is not renewed as a result of a failure to satisfy suitability requirements or otherwise, our ability to obtain or maintain a license in Montana, Nevada, Nebraska, Pennsylvania, Georgia or Pennsylvania may be harmed. Unexpected changes or concessions required by local, state or federal regulatory authorities could involve significant additional costs and delay. The necessary permits, licenses and approvals may not be obtained within the anticipated time frames, or at all. Additionally, licenses, approvals or findings of suitability may be revoked, suspended or conditioned at any time. If a license, approval or finding of suitability is required by a regulatory authority and we

fail to seek or do not receive the necessary approval, license or finding of suitability, or if it is granted and subsequently revoked, it could have an adverse effect on our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition.

For example, in Nevada, we were granted a two-year terminal operator license from the Nevada Gaming Commission (the "NGC") in June 2022 that will be up for renewal in June 2024. The renewal of our licenses are subject to certain licensing requirements. In addition, the renewal of the Nevada license is subject to, among other things, continued satisfaction of suitability requirements.

In addition to any licensing requirements, some of our location partners are required to be licensed, and delays in or failure to obtain approvals of these licenses may adversely affect results of operations, cash flows and financial condition. We and certain of our affiliates, major stockholders (generally persons and entities beneficially owning a specified percentage (typically 5% or more) of equity securities), directors, officers and key employees are subject to extensive background investigations, personal and financial disclosure obligations and suitability standards in its businesses. Certain jurisdictions may require the same from our lenders or key business partners. The failure of these individuals and business entities to submit to such background checks and provide required disclosure, or delayed review or denial of application resulting from such submissions, could jeopardize our ability to obtain or maintain licensure in such jurisdictions, which could negatively impact our licensure in other jurisdictions and ultimately negatively affect opportunities for growth, or could require us to modify or terminate our relationship with such officers, directors, key employees or business partners, equity holders, or lenders, or forego doing business in such jurisdiction. The licensing procedures and background investigations of the authorities that regulate our businesses may inhibit potential investors from becoming significant stockholders, inhibit existing stockholders from retaining or increasing their ownership, or inhibit existing stockholders from selling their shares to potential investors who are found unsuitable to hold our stock by gaming authorities or whose stock ownership may adversely affect our ability to obtain, maintain, renew or qualify for a license, contract, franchise or other regulatory approval from a gaming authority.

Our success depends on our ability to offer new and innovative products and services that fulfill the needs of location partners and create strong and sustained player appeal.

Our success depends upon its ability to fulfill the needs of location partners and players by offering new and innovative products and services on a timely basis. Consumer preferences for games are usually cyclical and difficult to predict, and even the most successful content remains popular for only limited periods of time, unless refreshed with new content or otherwise enhanced. If we fail to accurately anticipate the needs of location and player preferences, it could lose business to competitors, which would adversely affect our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition. We may not have the financial resources needed to introduce new products or services on a timely basis or at all.

Our business depends on content for gaming terminals, stand-alone ATMs, redemption devices, and amusement devices that is developed by third-party suppliers. We believe that creative and appealing game content results in more players visiting our location partners, which offers more revenue for location partners and provides them with a competitive advantage, which in turn enhances our revenue and ability to attract new business and to retain existing business. The success of such content is dependent on these suppliers' ability to anticipate changes in consumer tastes, preferences and requirements and deliver to us in sufficient quantities and on a timely basis a desirable, high-quality and price-competitive mix of products. Our suppliers' products may fail to meet the needs of location partners due to changes in consumer preference or our suppliers may be unable to maintain a sufficient inventory to satisfy the requirements of location partners. In addition, suppliers must obtain regulatory approvals for new products, and such approvals may be delayed or denied. Accordingly, we may not be able to sustain the success of our existing game content or effectively obtain from third parties their products and services that will be widely accepted both by location partners and players.

Our suppliers may also increase their prices due to increasing demand for their products from our competitors. Further, because there exists a limited number of suppliers in the distributed gaming business, an increase in supplier pricing may limit our ability to seek alternate sources of gaming content and may result in increased operating expenses. See "*Risk Factors — We are dependent on relationships with key manufacturers, developers and third parties to obtain gaming terminals, amusement machines, and related supplies, programs, and technologies for its business on acceptable terms"* for more information.

We are dependent on relationships with key manufacturers, developers and third parties to obtain gaming terminals, amusement machines, and related supplies, programs, and technologies for its business on acceptable terms.

The supply of our gaming terminals, stand-alone ATMs, redemption devices and amusement devices depend upon the manufacture, development, assembly, design, maintenance and repair of such products by certain key providers, as well as regulatory approval for these products. Our operating results could be adversely affected by an interruption or cessation in the supply of these items, a serious quality assurance lapse, including as a result of the insolvency of any key provider, or regulatory issues related to key providers' products or required licenses. We have achieved significant cost savings through centralized purchasing of equipment and non-equipment. However, as a result, we are exposed to the credit and other risks of having a small number of key suppliers. In addition, during 2022 and 2023, we had to accelerate certain of its capital expenditures related to gaming machine components to manage our supply chain, resulting in higher capital expenditures for the year than we had originally anticipated. While we make every effort to evaluate counterparties prior to entering into long-term and other significant procurement contracts, we cannot predict the impact on suppliers of the current economic environment and other developments in their respective businesses. Insolvency, financial difficulties, supply chain delays, regulatory issues or other factors may result in our suppliers not being able to fulfill the terms of their agreements. Further, such factors may render suppliers unwilling to extend contracts that provide favorable terms to us or may force them to seek to renegotiate existing contracts.

Failure of key suppliers to meet their delivery commitments could result in our being in breach of and subsequently losing contracts with key location partners. Although we believe we have alternative sources of supply for the equipment and other supplies used in our business, the limited number of suppliers in the distributed gaming business could lead to delays in the delivery of products or components, and possible resultant breaches of contracts that it is party to with location partners, increases in the prices we must pay for products or components, problems with product quality or components coming to the end of their life and other concerns. We may be unable to find adequate replacements for suppliers within a reasonable time frame, on favorable commercial terms or at all.

Certain of our products and services, including a Player Rewards Program that we intend to implement, include know-yourcustomer programs or technologies supplied by third parties. These programs and technologies could be an important aspect of products and services because they can confirm certain information with respect to players and prospective players, such as age, identity and location. Payment processing programs and technologies, typically provided by third parties, are also a necessary feature of our products and services. In the event that these products and technologies are not made available to us on acceptable terms, or in the event that they are defective, our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition may be materially adversely affected.

Our future results of operations may be negatively impacted by slow growth in demand for gaming terminals and by the slow growth of new gaming jurisdictions.

Slow growth or declines in the demand for gaming terminals could reduce the demand for our services and negatively impact our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition. Moreover, even with the expansion of gaming into new jurisdictions, the opening of new locations and the addition of new gaming terminals and amusement machines in existing locations, demand for our services could decline due to the desires of location partners, unfavorable economic conditions, failure to obtain regulatory approvals and the availability of financing. Accordingly, we may not be successful in placing additional gaming terminals or amusement machines with additional locations.

We depend heavily on our ability to win, maintain and renew contracts with our location partners, and we could lose substantial revenue if we are unable to renew certain of our contracts on substantially similar terms or at all.

Our contracts with our location partners generally contain initial multi-year terms. Contracts entered into with Illinois-based location partners prior to February 2018 typically contain automatic renewal provisions that provide the individual partner with an option to terminate within a specified time frame. As a result of the Illinois Gaming Board ("IGB") rule changes, contracts entered into after February 2018 do not contain renewal provisions, automatic or otherwise. At the end of a contract term, location partners may choose to extend their engagement by signing a new contract or may sign with a competitor terminal operator, in their sole discretion.

While we have historically experienced high rates of contract extension or renewal, these rule changes may lead to declines in contract extension or renewal. The termination, expiration or failure to renew one or more of its contracts with its location partners could cause us to lose substantial revenue, which could have an adverse effect on our ability to win or renew other contracts or pursue growth initiatives.

In addition, we may not be able to obtain new or renewed contracts with location partners that contain terms that are as favorable as our current terms in its current contracts, and any less favorable contract terms or diminution in scope could negatively impact our business.

Additionally, our revenue, business, result of operations, cash flows and financial condition could be negatively affected if our location partners sell or merge themselves or their locations with other entities. Upon the sale or merger of such locations, our location partners could choose to no longer partner with us and decide to contract with our competitors.

Unfavorable economic conditions or decreased discretionary spending due to other factors such as terrorist activity or threat thereof, epidemics, pandemics or other public health issues, civil unrest or other economic or political uncertainties, may adversely affect our business, results of operations, cash flows and financial condition.

Unfavorable economic conditions, including a recession, economic slowdown, decreased liquidity in the financial markets, decreased availability of credit, interest rate volatility and labor shortages, or inflation or stagflation, could have a negative effect on our business. Unfavorable economic conditions could cause location partners to shut down or ultimately declare bankruptcy, which could adversely affect our business. Unfavorable economic conditions may also result in volatility in the credit and equity markets. For example, U.S. capital and credit markets may be adversely affected by numerous factors including: instability in the U.S. and global banking systems due to financial institutions experiencing financial distress, entering into receivership or becoming insolvent, or concerns or rumors about any events of these kinds; uncertainty with respect to the U.S. federal budget; the war in Israel, and the possibility of a wider Middle Eastern or global conflict; and the war between Russia and Ukraine, the possibility of a wider European or global conflict, and global sanctions imposed in response thereto. The difficulty or inability of location partners to access their funds or generate or obtain adequate levels of capital to finance their ongoing operations may cause some to close or ultimately declare bankruptcy. We cannot fully predict the effects that unfavorable social, political and economic conditions and economic uncertainties and decreased discretionary spending could have on its business.

Our revenue is largely driven by players' disposable incomes and level of gaming activity. Unfavorable economic conditions may reduce the disposable incomes of players at location partners and may result in fewer players visiting location partners, reduced play levels, and lower amounts spent per visit, adversely affecting our results of operations and cash flows. Adverse changes in discretionary consumer spending or consumer preferences, which may result in fewer players visiting location partners and reduced frequency of visits and play levels, could also be driven by an unstable job market, outbreaks (or fear of outbreaks) of contagious diseases, inflation, stagflation, rising interest rates or other factors. Socio-political factors such as terrorist activity or threat thereof, civil unrest or other economic or political uncertainties that contribute to consumer unease may also result in decreased discretionary spending by players and have a negative effect on us.

Our revenue growth and future success depends on our ability to expand into new markets, which may not occur as anticipated or at all. In addition, we may expand into new businesses, which may subject us to additional risks.

Our future success and growth depend in large part on the successful addition of new locations as partners (whether through organic growth, conversion from competitors or partner relationships) and on the entry into new markets. Our ability to succeed in new markets depends in part on displacing entrenched competitors who are familiar with these markets and are known to players. In many cases, we are attempting to enter into or expand our presence in these newer markets and where the appeal and success of gaming terminals and other forms of entertainment has not yet been proven. In some cases, we may need to develop or expand its sales channels and leverage the relationships with its location partners in order to execute this strategy. There can be no assurance that gaming will have success with new location partners or in new markets, or that we will succeed in capturing a significant or even acceptable market share in any new markets. See "— We are subject to strict government regulations that are constantly evolving and may be amended, repealed, or subject to new interpretations, which may limit existing operations, have an adverse

impact on the ability to grow or may expose us to fines or other penalties." If we fail to successfully expand into these markets, we may have difficulty growing our business and may lose business to our competitors.

In addition, if we are presented with appropriate opportunities, we may expand beyond our core gaming business by acquiring other additional businesses, services, resources, or assets, including gaming parlors, casinos or hospitality/retail operations, that we believe will be accretive to our core business, which may subject us to additional risks.

Our business is geographically concentrated, which subjects us to greater risks from changes in local or regional conditions.

We currently install gaming terminals and amusement devices in locations primarily in Illinois, Montana and Nevada. Due to this geographic concentration, our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition are subject to greater risks from changes in local and regional conditions, such as:

- changes in local or regional economic conditions and unemployment rates;
- changes in local and state laws and regulations, including gaming laws and regulations;
- a decline in the number of residents in or near, or visitors to, location partners;
- changes in the local or regional competitive environment; and
- adverse weather conditions and natural disasters (including weather or road conditions that limit access to locations).

We largely depend on local markets of each location for players. Local competitive risks and the failure of location partners to attract a sufficient number of guests, players and other visitors in these locations could adversely affect our business. As a result of the geographic concentration of our businesses, we face a greater risk of a negative impact on its results of operations, cash flows and financial condition in the event that Illinois, Montana or Nevada are more severely impacted by any such adverse condition, as compared to other areas in the United States. We are subject to similar concentration risks in Georgia, Iowa, and Nebraska, and if we are successful in expanding our operations into Pennsylvania, or other gaming jurisdictions, we may also face similar concentration risk there.

If we fail to offer a high-quality experience, our business and reputation may suffer.

Once we install gaming terminals and amusement machines in location partners, those location partners rely on our support to resolve any related issues. High-quality user and location education and customer service to the licensed establishments have been key to our brand and is important for the successful marketing and sale of our products and services and to increase the number of gaming terminals and amusement machines at our locations. The importance of high-quality customer service to our locations will increase as we expand our business and pursue new location partners and potentially expand into new jurisdictions. For instance, if we do not help our location partners quickly resolve issues, whether those issues are regulatory, technical, or data related, and provide an effective ongoing level of support, our ability to retain or renew contracts with our location partners could suffer and our reputation with existing or potential location partners may be harmed. In some cases, we depend on third parties to resolve such issues, the performance of which is out of our control. Further, our success is highly dependent on business reputation and positive recommendations from existing location partners. Any failure to maintain high-quality levels of service, or a market perception that we do not maintain a high-quality service to our locations, could harm our reputation, our ability to market to existing and prospective location partners, and our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition.

In addition, as we continue to grow our operations and expand into additional jurisdictions, we need to be able to provide efficient support that meets the needs of our location partners. The number of locations with our products has grown significantly and that may place additional pressure on our support organization. As our base of location partners continues to grow, we may need to increase the number of relationship managers, customer service and other personnel we employ to provide personalized account management, assistance to our location partners in navigating regulatory applications and ongoing compliance concerns, and customer service, training, and revenue optimization. If we are not able to continue to provide high levels of customer service, our reputation, as well as our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition, could be harmed.

Our revenue growth and ability to achieve and sustain profitability will depend, in part on being able to expand our sales force and increase the productivity of our sales force.

Most of our revenue has been attributable to the efforts of our sales force, which consists of both in-house personnel and independent agents. In order to increase our revenue and achieve and sustain profitability, we intend to increase the size of our sales force to generate additional revenue from new and existing locations.

Our ability to achieve significant revenue growth will depend, in large part, on our success in recruiting, training, and retaining sufficient numbers of in-house and independent sales personnel to support growth. New sales personnel require significant training and can take a number of months to achieve full productivity. Our recent hires and planned hires may not become productive as quickly as expected and if new sales employees and agents do not become fully productive on the timelines that have been projected or at all, our revenue may not increase at anticipated levels and our ability to achieve long-term projections may be negatively impacted. In addition, as we continue to grow, a larger percentage of our sales force will be new to us and our business, which may adversely affect our sales if we cannot train our sales force quickly or effectively. Attrition rates may increase, and we may face integration challenges as we continue to seek to expand our sales force. We also believe that there is significant competition for sales personnel with the skills that we require in the industries in which we operate and may be unable to hire or retain sufficient numbers of effective sales personnel or agents, or if the sales personnel or agents are not successful in obtaining new location partners or promoting activity within our existing location partners, our business may be adversely affected.

We periodically change and adjust our sales organization in response to market opportunities, competitive threats, product and service introductions or enhancements, acquisitions, sales performance, increases in sales headcount, cost levels, and other internal and external considerations. Any future sales organization changes may result in a temporary reduction of productivity, which could negatively affect our rate of growth. In addition, any significant change to the way we structure the compensation of our sales organization may be disruptive and may affect revenue growth.

Our inability to complete acquisitions and integrate acquired businesses successfully could limit our growth or disrupt our plans and operations.

We continue to pursue expansion and acquisition opportunities in gaming and related businesses. Our ability to succeed in implementing our strategy will depend to some degree upon our ability to identify and complete commercially viable acquisitions. We may not be able to find acquisition opportunities on acceptable terms or at all, or obtain necessary financing or regulatory approvals to complete potential acquisitions.

We may not be able to successfully integrate any businesses that we acquire or do so within intended timeframes. We could face significant challenges in managing and integrating our acquisitions and combined operations, including acquired assets, operations and personnel, as well as maintaining or developing, procedures and policies (including effective internal control over financial reporting and disclosure controls and procedures). In addition, any expected cost synergies associated with such acquisitions may not be fully realized in the anticipated amounts or within the contemplated timeframes or cost expectations, which could result in increased costs and have an adverse effect on our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition. We expect to incur incremental costs and capital expenditures related to our contemplated integration activities.

Acquisition transactions may disrupt our ongoing business. The integration of acquisitions will require significant time and focus from management and may divert attention from the day-to-day operations of the combined business or delay the achievement of strategic objectives. These risks may be heightened when we enter into regions where we have no or limited prior experience. Our business may be negatively impacted following the acquisitions if we are unable to effectively manage expanded operations.

We face significant competition from other gaming and entertainment operations, and our success in part relies on maintaining our competitive advantages and market share in key markets.

We face significant competition from other operators of gaming terminals. We compete on the basis of the responsiveness of our services, and the popularity, content, features, quality, functionality, accuracy, and reliability of our products. In order to remain competitive and maintain market share, we must continuously offer popular, high-quality games in a timely manner and new services or enhancements to our existing services. These services or enhancements may not be well received by location partners or consumers, even if well reviewed and of high quality.

We could lose some or all of the competitive advantages that we currently have over our current and potential competitors. We also face high levels of competition related to newly legalized gaming jurisdictions and for openings of new or expanded locations. Our success depends on our ability to successfully enter new markets and compete successfully for new business, which is not certain to occur. Any of these developments could have an adverse effect on Accel's results of operations, cash flows and financial condition and could result in a loss of market share in key markets.

We operate in the highly competitive gaming industry, and our success depends on our ability to effectively compete with numerous types of businesses in a rapidly evolving, and potentially expanding, gaming environment.

We face robust competition from other forms of gaming. The gaming industry is characterized by an increasingly high degree of competition among a large number of participants on both a local and national level, including casinos, Internet gaming, sports betting, sweepstakes and poker machines not located in casinos, horse racetracks, including those featuring slot machines and/or table games, fantasy sports, real money iGaming, and other forms of gaming, such as, Internet-based lotteries, sweepstakes, and fantasy sports, and Internet-based or mobile-based gaming platforms, which allow their players to wager on a wide variety of sporting events and/or play casino games from home or in non-casino settings. This could divert players from using our products in location partners, and adversely affect our business. Even Internet wagering services that are illegal under federal and state law but operate from overseas locations, may nevertheless be accessible to domestic gamblers and divert players from visiting location partners to play on our gaming terminals. We also face competition from other forms of leisure and entertainment activities, including shopping, athletic events, television, movies, concerts, and travel.

The concentration and evolution of the gaming terminal manufacturing industry could impose additional costs on us.

A majority of our revenue is attributable to gaming terminals and related systems supplied by us at location partners. A substantial majority of the gaming terminals sold in the U.S. in recent years have been manufactured by a few select companies, and there has been extensive consolidation within the gaming equipment sector in recent years.

Consolidation may force us to enter into purchase arrangements for new gaming terminals that are more expensive to operate than its existing gaming terminals. If the newer gaming terminals do not result in sufficient incremental revenues to offset the potential increased investment and costs, it could damage our profitability. In the event that we lose a supplier, we may be unable to replace such supplier, and our remaining suppliers may increase fees and costs.

Our operations are largely dependent on the skill and experience of our management and key personnel. The loss of management and other key personnel could significantly harm our business, and we may not be able to effectively replace members of management who may leave us.

Our success and competitive position are largely dependent upon, among other things, the efforts and skills of our senior executives and management team, including Andrew H. Rubenstein as the Chief Executive Officer and President, Karl Peterson as Chairman of the Board, Mathew Ellis as Chief Financial Officer, Derek Harmer as General Counsel and Chief Compliance Officer and Mark Phelan as President, U.S. Gaming. Although we have entered into employment agreements with senior executives and key personnel, there can be no assurance that these individuals will remain employed. If we lose the services of any members of our management team or other key personnel, our business may be significantly impaired.

We rely on assumptions and estimates to calculate certain key metrics, and real or perceived inaccuracies in such metrics may harm our reputation and negatively affect our business.

We regularly review metrics, including the number of players and other measures, to evaluate growth trends, measure performance and make strategic decisions. Additionally, we commit significant amounts of resources and employee time to understanding the inherent historical patterns of gaming results within individual location partners. We use this pattern recognition process to implement more optimal gaming layouts for location partners, with the goal of generating increased gaming revenue.

Certain of our key business metrics, including number of locations, number of gaming terminals and other measures to evaluate growth trends and the quality of marketing and player behaviors, are calculated using data from Light & Wonder, Inc., a contractor of the IGB. See "*Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations — Key Business Metrics*" for more information. While we believe these figures to be reasonable and that our reliance on them is justified, there can be no assurance that such figures are reliable or accurate. Should we decide to review these or other figures, we may discover material inaccuracies, including unexpected errors in our internal data that result from technical or other errors. If we determine that any of our metrics are not accurate, we may be required to revise or cease reporting such metrics and such changes may harm our reputation and business.

Our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition could be affected by natural events in the locations in which we or our location partners, suppliers or regulators operate.

We may be impacted by severe weather and other geological events, which could potentially be exacerbated by climate change. For example, we could be impacted by hurricanes, tornados, earthquakes or floods that could disrupt operations or the operations of our location partners, suppliers, data service providers and regulators. Natural disasters or other disruptions at any of our facilities or suppliers' facilities may impair or delay the operation, development, provisions or delivery of our products and services. Additionally, disruptions experienced by our regulators due to natural disasters or otherwise could delay the introduction of new products or entry into new jurisdictions where regulatory approval is necessary. While we insure against certain business interruption risks, there can be no assurance that such insurance will adequately compensate for any losses incurred as a result of natural or other disasters. Any serious disruption to our operations, or those of our location partners, suppliers, data service providers, or regulators, could have an adverse effect on our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition.

Risks Related to Compliance and Regulatory Matters

We are subject to strict government regulations that are constantly evolving and may be amended, repealed, or subject to new interpretations, which may limit our existing operations, have an adverse impact on our ability to grow or may expose us to fines or other penalties.

We are subject to the rules, regulations, and laws applicable to gaming, including, but not limited to, the Illinois Video Gaming Act, the Pennsylvania Gaming Act, the Georgia Lottery for Education Act, the Montana Video Gaming Control Act, and the Nevada Gaming Control Act. These gaming laws and related regulations are administered by the IGB, PA Board, the Georgia Lottery Corporation (the "GLC"), the Montana Department of Justice, Gambling Control Division and the NGC, respectively, which are regulatory boards with broad authority to create and interpret gaming regulations and to regulate gaming activities. These gaming authorities are authorized to:

- adopt additional rules and regulations under the implementing statutes;
- investigate violations of gaming regulations;
- enforce gaming regulations and impose disciplinary sanctions for violations of such laws, including fines, penalties and revocation of gaming licenses;
- review the character and fitness of manufacturers, distributors and operators of gaming services and equipment and make determinations regarding their suitability or qualification for licensure;

- review and approve transactions (such as acquisitions, material commercial transactions, securities offerings and debt transactions); and
- establish and collect related fees and/or taxes.

In addition, we are subject to other rules and regulations related to our business and operations, including rules and regulations concerning the sale and service of alcoholic beverages.

Although we plan to maintain compliance with applicable laws as they evolve and to generally maintain good relations with regulators, there can be no assurance that we will do so, and that law enforcement or gaming or other regulatory authorities will not seek to restrict our business in their jurisdictions or institute enforcement proceedings if we are not compliant. For example, we are currently involved in an administrative hearing process with the IGB related to certain alleged violations of the Video Gaming Act and related rules. See Note 19, Commitments and Contingencies, of the consolidated financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for more information. There can be no assurance that any instituted enforcement proceedings will be favorably resolved, or that such proceedings will not have an adverse effect on our ability to retain and renew existing licenses or to obtain new licenses in other jurisdictions. Gaming authorities may levy fines against us or seize certain assets if we violate gaming regulations. Our reputation may also be damaged by any legal or regulatory investigation, regardless of whether we are ultimately accused of, or found to have committed, any violation. A negative regulatory finding or ruling in one jurisdiction could have adverse consequences in other jurisdictions, including with gaming regulators.

In addition to regulatory compliance risk, Illinois, Montana, Nevada or any other states or other jurisdiction in which we operate or may operate (including jurisdictions at the county, district, municipal, town or borough level), may amend or repeal gaming enabling legislation or regulations. Changes to gaming enabling legislation or new interpretations of existing gaming laws may hinder or prevent us from continuing to operate in the jurisdictions where we currently conduct business, which could increase operating expenses and compliance costs or decrease the profitability of operations. Repeal of gaming enabling legislation could result in losses of capital investments and revenue, limit future growth opportunities and have an adverse effect on our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition. If any jurisdiction in which we operate were to repeal gaming enabling legislation, there could be no assurance that we could sufficiently increase revenue in other markets to maintain operations or service existing indebtedness. In particular, the enactment of unfavorable legislation or government efforts affecting or directed at gaming terminal manufacturers or gaming operators, such as referendums to increase gaming taxes or requirements to use local distributors, would likely have a negative impact on our operations. For example, 55 municipalities in Illinois have adopted ordinances requiring the collection of additional taxes, the enforceability of which is currently being contested by the Illinois Gaming Machine Operators Association. We have paid a penalty with respect to an alleged violation in one municipality (see Note 19, Commitments and Contingencies, of the consolidated financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K) and have received notice of a potential violation from another municipality. Additionally, membership changes within regulatory agencies could impact operations.

We may be liable for product defects or other claims relating to our products that we provide to our location partners.

The products that we provide to our location partners could be defective, fail to perform as designed or otherwise cause harm to players or location partners. If any of the products we provide are defective, we may be required to recall the products and/or repair or replace them, which could result in substantial expenses and affect profitability. In the event of any repair or recall, we could be dependent on the services, responsiveness or product stock of key suppliers, and any delay in their ability to resupply or assist in servicing key products could affect our ability to maintain the gaming terminals in location partners. Any problem with the performance of our products could harm our reputation, which could result in a loss of existing or potential locations and players. In addition, the occurrence of errors in, or fraudulent manipulation of, our products or software may give rise to claims by location partners or by players, including claims by location partners or players may result in the diversion of management's time and attention, expenditure of large amounts of cash on legal fees and payment of damages, lower demand for products or services, or injury to reputation. Our insurance or recourse against other parties may not sufficiently cover a judgment against us or a settlement payment, and any insurance payment is subject to customary deductibles, limits and exclusions. In addition, a

Table of Contents

judgment against us or a settlement could make it difficult for us to obtain insurance in the coverage amounts necessary to adequately insure our businesses, or at all, and could materially increase insurance premiums and deductibles. Software bugs or malfunctions, errors in distribution or installation of our software, failure of products to perform as approved by the appropriate regulatory bodies or other errors or malfunctions, may subject us to investigation or other action by gaming regulatory authorities, including fines.

Litigation may adversely affect our business, results of operations, cash flows and financial condition.

We are currently involved in several lawsuits. See Note 19, Commitments and Contingencies, of the consolidated financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K for more information. We may also become subject to litigation claims in the operation of our business, including, but not limited to, with respect to employee matters (including discrimination and harassment claims), alleged product and system malfunctions, alleged intellectual property infringement and claims relating to contracts, licenses, acquisitions and strategic investments. We may incur significant expense defending or settling any such litigation and such claims may distract management's attention from our core business operations or could harm our reputation with location partners, employees, investors and others. Additionally, adverse judgments that may be decided against us could result in significant monetary damages or injunctive relief that could adversely affect our ability to conduct business, our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition.

If our estimates or judgments relating to accounting policies prove to be incorrect or financial reporting standards or interpretations change, our operating results could be adversely affected.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") requires management to make estimates, judgments, and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in our consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that management believes to be reasonable under the circumstances, as provided in "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations." The results of these estimates form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets, liabilities, and equity as of the date of the financial statements, and the amount of revenue and expenses, during the periods presented, that are not readily apparent from other sources. Significant assumptions and estimates used in preparing consolidated financial statements include among other things, the useful lives for depreciable and amortizable assets, income tax provisions, the evaluation of the future realization of deferred tax assets, projected cash flows in assessing the initial valuation of intangible assets in conjunction with business acquisitions, contingencies, and the expected term of share-based compensation awards and stock price volatility when computing share-based compensation expense. Our operating results may be adversely affected if assumptions change or if actual circumstances differ from assumed circumstances, which could cause our operating results to fall below the expectations of industry or financial analysts and investors, resulting in a decline in the trading price of our Class A-1 common stock.

Additionally, we regularly monitor compliance with applicable financial reporting standards and reviews relevant new accounting pronouncements and drafts thereof. As a result of new standards, changes to existing standards, and changes in interpretation, we may be required to change accounting policies, alter operational policies and implement new or enhance existing systems so that they reflect new or amended financial reporting standards, or we may be required to restate published financial statements. Such changes to existing standards or changes in their interpretation may cause an adverse deviation from our revenue and operating profit target, which may negatively impact our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition.

Our business depends on the protection of trademarks and other intellectual property.

We believe that our success depends, in part, on protecting our intellectual property. Our intellectual property includes certain trademarks, service marks and trade names relating to our business, products and services. Our success may depend, in part, on our ability to obtain protection for these trademarks and other intellectual property rights. There can be no assurance that we will be able to build and maintain consumer value in our trademarks or other intellectual property or that any trademark or other intellectual property right will provide competitive advantages.

Table of Contents

Despite our efforts to protect our proprietary rights, parties may infringe on our trademarks and our rights may be invalidated or unenforceable. Monitoring the unauthorized use of our intellectual property is difficult. Litigation may be necessary to enforce our intellectual property rights or to determine the validity and scope of the proprietary rights of others. Litigation of this type could result in substantial costs and diversion of resources. We cannot assure you that all of the steps we have taken to protect our trademarks will be adequate to prevent imitation of our trademarks by others. The unauthorized use or reproduction of our trademarks could diminish the value of our brand and its market acceptance, competitive advantages or goodwill, which could adversely affect our business.

We may not be able to capitalize on the expansion of gaming or other trends and changes in the gaming industries, including changes due to laws and regulations governing these industries, and other factors.

We participate in new and evolving aspects of the gaming industries. These industries involve significant risks and uncertainties, including legal, business and financial risks. The fast-changing environment in these industries can make it difficult to plan strategically and can provide opportunities for competitors to grow their businesses at our expense. Consequently, our future results of operations, cash flows and financial condition may be difficult to predict and may not grow at expected rates.

Part of our strategy is to take advantage of the liberalization of regulations covering these industries on a municipality and state basis, which can be a protracted process. To varying degrees, governments have taken steps to change the regulation of gaming terminals through the implementation of new or revised licensing and taxation regimes.

Notwithstanding the general regulatory trend of liberalization, there also continues to be significant debate over, and opposition to, the gaming industry. There can be no assurance that this opposition will not succeed in preventing the legalization of gaming in jurisdictions where it is presently prohibited, prohibiting or limiting the expansion of gaming where it is currently permitted, including expansion of gaming terminals into additional types of establishments, or causing the repeal of legalized gaming in any jurisdiction. Such opposition could also lead these jurisdictions to adopt legislation or impose a regulatory framework to govern gaming that restricts our ability to advertise games or substantially increases costs to comply with these regulations. We continue to devote significant attention to monitoring these developments; however, we cannot accurately predict the likelihood, timing, scope or terms of any state or federal legislation or regulation relating to its business. Any successful effort to curtail the expansion of, or limit or prohibit, legalized gaming could have an adverse effect on our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition.

Our success depends on the security and integrity of the systems and products offered, and security breaches or other disruptions could compromise certain information and expose us to liability, which could cause our business and reputation to suffer.

We believe that our success depends, in large part, on providing secure products, services and systems to locations and players, and on the ability to avoid, detect, replicate and correct software and hardware anomalies and fraudulent manipulation of products and services. Our business sometimes involves the storage, processing and transmission of proprietary, confidential and personal information, and any future player program we may institute will also involve such information. We also maintain certain other proprietary and confidential information relating to our business and personal information of our personnel. All of our products, services and systems are designed with security features to prevent fraudulent activity. Despite these security measures, our products, services and systems may be vulnerable to attacks by location partners, players, retailers, vendors or employees, or breaches due to cyber-attacks, viruses, malicious software, computer hacking, security breaches or other disruptions. Expanded use of the Internet and other interactive technologies may result in increased security risks for us and our location partners because the techniques used to obtain unauthorized access, disable or degrade service, or sabotage systems change frequently and often are not foreseeable or recognized until launched against a target and Accel may be unable to anticipate these techniques or to implement adequate preventative measures. Furthermore, hackers and data thieves are becoming increasingly sophisticated and could operate large-scale and complex automated attacks. Any security breach or incident could result in unauthorized access to, misuse of, or unauthorized acquisition of certain data, the loss, corruption or alteration of this data, interruptions in operations or damage to computers or systems or those of certain players or third-party platforms. Any of these incidents could expose us to claims, litigation, fines and potential liability. Our ability to prevent anomalies and monitor and

ensure the quality and integrity of its products and services is periodically reviewed and enhanced, and we regularly assesses the adequacy of security systems, including the security of its games and software, to protect against any material loss to location partners and players, as well as the integrity of its products and services and its games. However, these measures may not be sufficient to prevent future attacks, breaches or disruptions.

There is a risk that our products, services or systems may be used to defraud, launder money or engage in other illegal activities at its locations. Our gaming machines have also experienced anomalies in the past. Games and gaming machines may be replaced by us and other gaming machine operators if they do not perform according to expectations, or they may be shut down by regulators. The occurrence of anomalies in, or fraudulent manipulation of, our gaming machines or other products and services, may give rise to claims from players or location partners, may lead to claims for lost revenue and profits and related litigation by location partners and may subject us to investigation or other action by regulatory authorities, including suspension or revocation of licenses or other disciplinary action. Additionally, in the event of the occurrence of any such issues with our products and services, substantial resources may be diverted from other projects to correct these issues, which may delay other projects and the achievement of strategic objectives.

Further, third party-hosted solution providers that provide services to us, such as Rackspace, Salesforce or NetSuite, have in the past been subject to cyber security incidents. Although these incidents have not had a material impact to date on our business, results of operations, financial condition or reputation to date, a future failure of these third parties' security systems and infrastructure could adversely affect us.

Risks related to our Financial Condition

We may not have sufficient cash flows from operating activities, cash on hand and available borrowings under the Credit Agreement to finance our required capital expenditures under new gaming or amusement contracts and to meet our other cash needs.

Our business generally requires significant upfront capital expenditures for gaming terminals and amusement machines, software customization and implementation, systems and equipment installation and telecommunications configuration. In connection with the signing or renewal of a gaming or amusement contract, we may provide new equipment or impose new service requirements at a location, which may require additional capital expenditures in order to enter into or retain the contract. Historically, we have funded these upfront costs through cash flows generated from operations, available cash on hand and borrowings under the Credit Agreement.

In addition, since we are not paid for expenses and services, we may incur upfront costs (which may be significant) prior to receipt of any revenue under such arrangements. Our ability to generate revenue and to continue to procure new contracts will depend on, among other things, our then present liquidity levels or our ability to obtain additional financing on commercially reasonable terms.

If we do not have adequate liquidity or are unable to obtain financing for these upfront costs and other cash needs on favorable terms or at all, we may not be able to pursue certain contracts, which could result in the loss of business or restrict our ability to grow. Moreover, we may not realize the return on investment that we anticipate on new or renewed contracts due to a variety of factors, including lower than anticipated retail sales or amounts wagered, higher than anticipated capital or operating expenses and unanticipated regulatory developments or litigation. We may not have adequate liquidity to pursue other aspects of our strategy, including bringing products and services to new location partners or new or underpenetrated geographies (including through equity investments) or pursuing strategic acquisitions. In the event we pursue significant acquisitions or other expansion opportunities, conduct significant repurchases of outstanding securities, or refinance or repay existing debt, we may need to raise additional capital either through the public or private issuance of equity or debt securities or through additional borrowings under our existing financing arrangements, which sources of funds may not necessarily be available on acceptable terms, if at all.

Our level of indebtedness could adversely affect our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition.

As of December 31, 2023, we had total indebtedness of \$545.4 million, all of which was borrowed under the Credit Agreement, and had approximately \$304.0 million of availability.

Our level of indebtedness could affect our ability to obtain financing or refinance existing indebtedness; require us to dedicate a significant portion of our cash flow from operations to interest and principal payments on indebtedness, thereby reducing the availability of cash flow to fund working capital, capital expenditures, repurchases of our shares of Class A-1 common stock and other general corporate purposes; increase our vulnerability to adverse general economic, industry or competitive developments or conditions and limit our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our businesses and the industries in which we operate or in pursuing our strategic objectives. In addition, we are exposed to interest rate risk as a significant portion of our borrowings are at variable rates of interest. If interest rates increase, our interest payment obligations would increase even if the amount borrowed remained the same, and our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition could be negatively impacted. All of these factors could place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to competitors that may have less debt.

We may not have sufficient cash flows from operating activities to service all of our indebtedness and other obligations, and may be forced to take other actions to satisfy obligations, which may not be successful.

Our ability to make payments on and to refinance our indebtedness and other obligations depends on our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition, which in turn are subject to general economic, financial, competitive, legislative, regulatory and other factors that are beyond our control. We may not be able to maintain a level of cash flows from operating activities sufficient to pay the principal, premium, if any, and interest on our indebtedness and other obligations. If we are unable to generate sufficient cash flow to pay our indebtedness, we may be required to adopt one or more alternatives, such as refinancing or restructuring indebtedness, selling material assets or operations or seeking to raise additional debt or equity capital. If we need to refinance all or part of our indebtedness at or before maturity, there can be no assurance that we will be able to obtain new financing or to refinance any of our indebtedness on commercially reasonable terms or at all.

Furthermore, our lenders, including the lenders participating in our delayed draw and/or revolving credit facilities under the Credit Agreement, may become insolvent or tighten their lending standards, which could make it more difficult for us to borrow under our delayed draw and/or revolving credit facilities or to obtain other financing on favorable terms or at all. Any default or failure by a lender in its obligation to fund its commitment under the delayed draw and/or revolving credit facilities (or its participation in letters of credit) could limit our liquidity to the extent of the defaulting lender's commitment and otherwise adversely affect us. In addition, borrowings under our existing revolving credit facilities may be subject to capacity under an available borrowing base.

The agreements governing our indebtedness impose certain restrictions that may affect the ability to operate our business. Failure to comply with any of these restrictions could result in the acceleration of the maturity of our indebtedness and require us to make payments on our indebtedness. Were this to occur, we may not have sufficient cash to pay our accelerated indebtedness.

The agreements governing our indebtedness impose, and future financing agreements are likely to impose, operating and financial restrictions on activities that may adversely affect our ability to finance future operations or capital needs or to engage in new business activities. In some cases, these restrictions require us to comply with or maintain certain financial tests and ratios. In particular, subject to certain exceptions, the Credit Agreement restricts our ability to, among other things:

- incur or guarantee additional indebtedness;
- make loans to others;
- make investments;
- merge or consolidate with another entity;

- make dividends and certain other payments, including payment of junior debt, and repurchases of our Class A-1 common stock;
- create liens that secure indebtedness and guarantees thereof;
- transfer or sell assets;
- enter into transactions with affiliates;
- change the nature of our business;
- enter into certain burdensome agreements;
- make certain accounting changes; and
- change our passive holding company status.

In addition, the Credit Agreement contains financial covenants that require us to maintain (a) a ratio of consolidated first lien net debt to consolidated EBITDA no greater than 4.50 to 1.00 and (b) a ratio of consolidated EBITDA to consolidated fixed charges no less than 1.20 to 1.00, in each case, tested as of the last day of each full fiscal quarter ending after November 20, 2019 and determined on the basis of our four most recently ended fiscal quarters for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to the Credit Agreement, subject to customary "equity cure" rights.

A breach of the covenants or restrictions under the agreements governing our indebtedness could result in an event of default under the applicable indebtedness. Such a default may allow our lenders to accelerate the related indebtedness, which may result in the acceleration of other indebtedness to which a cross-acceleration or cross-default provision applies. In addition, such lenders could terminate commitments to lend money, if any. In the event our lenders accelerate the repayment of our borrowings, we may not have sufficient assets to repay that indebtedness. There can be no assurance that we will be granted waivers or amendments to these agreements if for any reason we are unable to comply with these obligations or that we will be able to refinance our debt on terms acceptable or at all.

Adverse developments affecting the financial services industry, such as actual events or concerns involving liquidity, defaults, or non-performance by financial institutions or transactional counterparties, could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations.

Actual events involving reduced or limited liquidity, defaults, non-performance or other adverse developments that affect financial institutions or other companies in the financial services industry or the financial services industry generally, or concerns or rumors about any events of these kinds, have in the past and may in the future lead to market-wide credit and liquidity problems. For example, in March 2023, Silicon Valley Bank and Signature Bank were closed and taken over by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (the "FDIC") as receiver and Credit Suisse and UBS entered into a merger agreement following the intervention of the Swiss regulators and, in May 2023, First Republic Bank was also closed and taken over by the FDIC. Although we did not have cash or cash equivalent balances on deposit with these institutions, and these institutions were not lenders under our indebtedness or counterparties to our interest rate hedging arrangements, instability in the U.S. or international financial systems could result in less favorable commercial financing or derivative terms, including higher interest rates or costs and tighter financial and operating covenants, or systemic limitations on access to credit and liquidity sources or hedging, thereby making it more difficult for us to obtain financing on terms favorable to us, which could have a material adverse impact on our results of operations, cash flows and financial condition.

Risks Related to Our Common Stock

Clairvest Group Inc. ("Clairvest") and members of the Rubenstein Family own a significant portion of Common Stock and have representation on the Board. Clairvest, through its affiliates, and members of the Rubenstein Family may have interests that differ from those of other stockholders.

As of December 31, 2023, approximately 20% of the shares of our Class A-1 common stock was beneficially owned by affiliates of Clairvest. Following the consummation of the merger of TPG Pace Holding Corp. ("TPG") and Accel Entertainment, Inc. (the "Business Combination"), one director was jointly nominated by TPG and Clairvest, Mr. Kenneth B. Rotman, and Mr. Rotman remains a member of the Board as a representative of Clairvest. While our subsidiaries (including those holding gaming licenses) manage their respective operations in the ordinary course, Clairvest may be able to significantly influence the outcome of matters submitted for action by directors of the Board, subject to our directors' obligation to act in the interest of all of our stakeholders, and for stockholder action, including the designation and appointment of the Board (and committees thereof) and approval of significant corporate transactions, including business combinations, consolidations and mergers. So long as Clairvest continues to directly or indirectly own a significant amount of our outstanding equity interests and any individuals affiliated with Clairvest are members of the Board and/or any committees thereof, Clairvest may be able to exert substantial influence over us and may be able to exercise its influence in a manner that is not in the interests of our other stakeholders. Clairvest's influence over our management could have the effect of delaying or preventing a change in control or otherwise discouraging a potential acquirer from attempting to obtain control of us, which could cause the market price of our Class A-1 common stock to decline or prevent public stockholders from realizing a premium over the market price for our Class A-1 common stock. Additionally, Clairvest and its affiliates are in the business of making investments in companies and owning real estate, and may from time to time acquire and hold interests in businesses that compete directly or indirectly with us or that supply us with goods and services. Clairvest or its affiliates may also pursue acquisition opportunities that may be complementary to (or competitive with) our business, and as a result those acquisition opportunities may not be available to us. Prospective investors should consider that the interests of Clairvest may differ from their interests in material respects.

In addition, as of December 31, 2023, approximately 10% of the shares of our Class A-1 common stock were beneficially owned by Mr. Andrew Rubenstein, approximately 2% of the shares of our Class A-1 common stock were beneficially owned by his brother, Mr. Gordon Rubenstein, and Mr. Andrew Rubenstein, together with Mr. Gordon Rubenstein (together, the "Rubenstein Family") collectively beneficially own approximately 12% of the shares of our Class A-1 common stock. Although each of Mr. Andrew Rubenstein and Mr. Gordon Rubenstein, each disclaim legal or beneficial ownership of any shares of Class A-1 common stock owned or controlled by the others, the Rubenstein Family have and may exert significant influence over corporate actions requiring stockholder approval. In addition, each of Mr. Andrew Rubenstein and Mr. Gordon Rubenstein are members of the Board. As a result, the Rubenstein Family may be able to significantly influence the outcome of matters submitted for director action, subject to our director's obligation to act in the interest of all of our stakeholders, and for stockholder action, including the designation and appointment of the Board (and committees thereof) and approval of significant corporate transactions, including business combinations, consolidations and mergers. So long as the Rubenstein Family continues to directly or indirectly own a significant amount of our outstanding equity interests and any individuals affiliated with members of the Rubenstein Family are members of the Board and/or any committees thereof, and the Rubenstein Family may be able to exert substantial influence over us and may be able to exercise its influence in a manner that is not in the interests of our other stakeholders. The Rubenstein Family's influence over our management could have the effect of delaying or preventing a change in control or otherwise discouraging a potential acquirer from attempting to obtain control of us, which could cause the market price of our Class A-1 common stock to decline or prevent public stockholders from realizing a premium over the market price for our Class A-1 common stock. Prospective investors should consider that the interests of the Rubenstein Family may differ from their interests in material respects. In addition, pursuant to the Transaction Agreement among TPG and the stockholders of Accel Entertainment, Inc. that was entered into in connection with the Business Combination, and subject to certain limitations set forth in the Transaction Agreement, any person who held (together with such person's affiliates) at least 8% of the outstanding shares of Class A-1 common stock immediately following the closing of the Stock Purchase in connection with the Business Combination, had the right to nominate an individual to be a member of the Board. So long as any such stockholder with director nomination rights continues to directly or indirectly own a significant amount of our outstanding equity interests and any

individuals affiliated with such stockholder are members of the Board and/or any committees thereof, such major stockholder may be able to exert substantial influence over us and may be able to exercise its influence in a manner that is not in the interests of our other stakeholders. This influence over our management could have the effect of delaying or preventing a change in control or otherwise discouraging a potential acquirer from attempting to obtain control of us, which could cause the market price of our Class A-1 common stock to decline or prevent public stockholders from realizing a premium over the market price for our Class A-1 common stock.

Holders of Class A-1 common stock are subject to certain gaming regulations, and if a holder is found unsuitable by a gaming authority, that holder would not be able to, directly or indirectly, beneficially own Class A-1 common stock.

Holders of common stock are subject to certain gaming regulations. In Illinois, Georgia, Pennsylvania, Montana, Nevada and other regulated gaming jurisdictions, gaming laws can require any holder of common stock to be disclosed, file an application, be investigated, and qualify or have his, her or its suitability determined by gaming authorities. Gaming laws in Illinois, Georgia, Pennsylvania, Montana, Nevada and other regulated gaming jurisdictions also require any person who acquires beneficial ownership of more than 5% of voting securities of a gaming company to notify the gaming authorities, and gaming authorities may require such holders to apply for qualification or a finding of suitability, subject to limited exceptions for "institutional investors" that hold a company's voting securities for investment purposes only. If a holder is found unsuitable by a gaming authority, that holder would not be able to, directly or indirectly, beneficially own Class A-1 common stock.

Gaming authorities have very broad discretion in determining whether an applicant should be deemed suitable. For any cause deemed reasonable by the gaming authorities, subject to certain administrative proceeding requirements, gaming regulators in Illinois, Pennsylvania, Montana, Nevada or elsewhere would have the authority to (i) deny any application; (ii) limit, condition, restrict, revoke, or suspend any license, registration, finding of suitability or approval, including revoking any licenses held by us to conduct business in the state or (iii) fine any person licensed, registered, or found suitable or approved. Any person required by a gaming authority to be found suitable, who is found unsuitable by the gaming authority, may not hold, directly or indirectly, the beneficial ownership of any voting security or beneficial or record ownership of any non-voting security or any debt security of any public corporation that is registered with the gaming authority beyond the time prescribed by the gaming authority. A finding of unsuitability by a particular gaming authority in Illinois, Pennsylvania, Montana, Nevada or elsewhere will impact that person's ability to associate or affiliate with gaming licensees in that particular jurisdiction and could impact the person's ability to associate or affiliate with gaming licensees in other jurisdictions.

The market price and trading volume of Class A-1 common stock may be volatile and could decline significantly.

The stock markets, including the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") have from time-to-time experienced significant price and volume fluctuations. Even if an active, liquid and orderly trading market develops and is sustained for the Class A-1 common stock, the market price of Class A-1 common stock may be volatile and could decline significantly. In addition, the trading volume in Class A-1 common stock may fluctuate and cause significant price variations to occur. If the market price of Class A-1 common stock declines significantly, you may be unable to resell your Class A-1 common stock at or above the market price as of the date hereof. We cannot assure you that the market price of Class A-1 common stock will not fluctuate widely or decline significantly in the future in response to a number of factors, including, among others, the following:

- the realization of any of the risk factors presented in this Annual Report on Form 10-K;
- actual or anticipated differences in our estimates, or in the estimates of analysts, for our revenues, Adjusted EBITDA, results of operations, level of indebtedness, liquidity or financial condition;
- additions and departures of key personnel;
- failure to comply with the requirements of the NYSE;
- failure to comply with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act or other laws or regulations;
- · changes to gaming laws, regulations or enforcement policies of applicable gaming authorities;

- future issuances, sales, resales or repurchases or anticipated issuances, sales, resales or repurchases, of our capital stock or other securities;
- the timing and amount of any repurchases under our stock repurchase program;
- the publication of research reports about us, our gaming locations or the gaming terminal industry generally or the cessation of the publication of any such research reports;
- the performance and market valuations of other similar companies;
- commencement of, or involvement in, litigation involving us;
- broad disruptions in the financial markets, including sudden disruptions in the credit markets;
- speculation in the press or investment community;
- · actual, potential or perceived control, accounting or reporting problems; and
- changes in accounting principles, policies and guidelines.

In the past, securities class-action litigation has often been instituted against companies following periods of volatility in the market price of their shares. This type of litigation could result in substantial costs and divert our management's attention and resources, which could have a material adverse effect on us.

Future issuances of debt securities and equity securities may adversely affect us, including the market price of our securities and may be dilutive to existing stockholders.

In the future, we may incur debt or issue equity ranking senior to its securities. Those securities will generally have priority upon liquidation. Such securities also may be governed by an indenture or other instrument containing covenants restricting our operating flexibility. Additionally, any convertible or exchangeable securities that we issue in the future may have rights, preferences and privileges more favorable than those of our securities. Because our decision to issue debt or equity in the future will depend on market conditions and other factors beyond its control, we cannot predict or estimate the amount, timing, nature or success of future capital raising efforts. As a result, future capital raising efforts may reduce the market price of our securities and be dilutive to existing stockholders.

Provisions in our Charter designate the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware, to the fullest extent permitted by law, as the sole and exclusive forum for certain times of actions and proceedings that may be initiated by our stockholders, and provisions in our Bylaws also provide that the federal district courts will be the exclusive forum for resolving any complaint asserting a cause of action arising under the Securities Act which could limit the ability of our stockholders to obtain a favorable judicial forum for disputes with us or with our directors, officers or employees and may discourage stockholders from bringing such claims.

The Charter provides that, to the fullest extent permitted by law, unless we consent to the selection of an alternative forum, and subject to the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware having personal jurisdiction over the parties named as defendants therein, the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware will be the sole and exclusive forum for:

- any derivative action or proceeding brought on our behalf;
- any action asserting a claim of breach of a fiduciary duty owed by any of our directors or officers to us or our stockholders, creditors or other constituents;
- any action asserting a claim against us or any of our directors or officers arising pursuant to any provision of the Delaware General Corporate Law ("DGCL"), the Charter or the Bylaws (as either may be amended and/or restated from time to time); or

• any action asserting a claim against us that is governed by the internal affairs doctrine.

This choice of forum provision may limit a stockholder's ability to bring a claim in a judicial forum that it finds favorable for disputes with us or any of our directors, officers, or other employees, which may discourage lawsuits with respect to such claims. However, stockholders will not be deemed to have waived our compliance with the federal securities laws and the rules and regulations thereunder and this provision would not apply to suits brought to enforce a duty or liability created by the Exchange Act, which provides for the exclusive jurisdiction of the federal courts with respect to all suits brought to enforce any duty or liability created by the Exchange Act or the rules and regulations thereunder. The Bylaws also provide that the federal district courts of the United States are the exclusive forum for resolving any complaint asserting a cause of action arising under the Securities Act. If a court were to find the choice of forum provision contained in the Charter to be inapplicable or unenforceable in an action, we may incur additional costs associated with resolving such action in other jurisdictions, which could harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Resales of the securities, or issuances of Class A-1 common stock following the conversion of Class A-2 common stock could depress the market price of our Class A-1 common stock.

There may be a large number of our securities sold in the market in the near future. These sales, or the perception in the market that the holders of a large number of securities intend to sell securities, could reduce the market price of our securities. For example, a significant number of shares of Class A-1 common stock held by parties to the registration rights agreement entered into by certain shareholders in connection with the Business Combination have been registered for resale pursuant to an effective registration statement on Form S-3, including shares of Class A-1 common stock issuable upon exchange of shares of Class A-2 common stock. While each registration rights holder (as defined in the registration rights agreement) has agreed not to effect any sale or distribution of its registrable shares if such sale or distribution would, or would reasonably be expected to, constitute or result in a "change of control" or similar event under our or our subsidiaries' credit facilities, as contractual restrictions on resale end, the sale or possibility of sale of these shares could have the effect of increasing the volatility in the market price of our Class A-1 common stock or decreasing the market price itself.

ITEM 1B. UNRESOLVED STAFF COMMENTS

None.

ITEM 1C. CYBERSECURITY

Our Board recognizes the critical importance of maintaining the trust and confidence of our customers, clients, business partners and employees. As a result, cybersecurity risk management is an integral part of our overall risk management and compliance program. Our cybersecurity risk management processes are modeled after industry best practices, such as the National Institute of Standards and Technology Cybersecurity Framework, for handling cybersecurity threats and incidents, including threats and incidents associated with the use of applications developed by third-party service providers, and facilitate coordination across different departments of our company.

The Board has overall oversight responsibility for our cybersecurity risk management; however, it delegates cybersecurity risk management oversight to the audit committee of the Board (the "Audit Committee"). The Audit Committee is responsible for ensuring that management has processes in place designed to identify and evaluate cybersecurity risks to which we are exposed and implement processes and programs to manage cybersecurity risks and mitigate cybersecurity incidents.

These processes include steps for assessing the severity of a cybersecurity threat, identifying the source of a cybersecurity threat, including whether the cybersecurity threat is associated with a third-party service provider, implementing cybersecurity countermeasures and mitigation strategies, and informing management and our Board of material cybersecurity threats and incidents. Our information technology team is responsible for assessing our cybersecurity risk management program, and we currently do not engage third parties for such assessment.

Our cybersecurity program is under the direction of our Chief Financial Officer ("CFO") and our Chief Technology Officer ("CTO"), who receive reports from our information technology team and monitors the prevention, detection, mitigation, and remediation of cybersecurity incidents. Our CTO has over 26 years of extensive information technology experience in various roles of increasing importance. His experience includes roles as Director of Technology, Information Technology Manager, Technical Manager, and Systems Analyst. Among his other duties as CTO, he manages our cybersecurity team, which comprises certified and experienced information security professionals, and he has been instrumental in the implementation and monitoring of our various cybersecurity systems and tools.

Management is responsible for identifying, considering, and assessing material cybersecurity risks on an ongoing basis, establishing processes to ensure that such potential cybersecurity risk exposures are monitored, putting in place appropriate mitigation measures and maintaining cybersecurity programs, including:

- Implementing a comprehensive, cross-functional approach to identifying, preventing and mitigating cybersecurity
 threats and incidents, while also implementing controls and procedures that provide for the prompt escalation of certain
 cybersecurity incidents so that decisions regarding the public disclosure and reporting of such incidents can be made by
 management in a timely manner;
- Deploying technical safeguards that are designed to protect our information systems from cybersecurity threats, including firewalls, intrusion prevention and detection systems, anti-malware functionality and access controls, which are evaluated and improved through vulnerability assessments and cybersecurity threat intelligence;
- Establishing and maintaining comprehensive incident response and recovery plans that fully address our response to a cybersecurity incident, and such plans are tested and evaluated on a regular basis; and
- Providing regular, mandatory training for personnel regarding cybersecurity threats as a means to equip our personnel with effective tools to address cybersecurity threats, and to communicate our evolving information security policies, standards, processes and practices.

Management, including the CFO, regularly updates the Audit Committee on our cybersecurity processes, material cybersecurity risks and mitigation strategies. The Audit Committee reports all material cybersecurity risks to the Board.

Although we are subject to ongoing and evolving cybersecurity threats, we are not aware of any material risks from cybersecurity threats in 2023 that have materially affected or are reasonably likely to materially affect us, including our business strategy, results of operations or financial condition. For more information on our cybersecurity risks, see "Risk Factors — Our success depends on the security and integrity of the systems and products offered, and security breaches or other disruptions could compromise certain information and expose us to liability, which could cause our business and reputation to suffer."

ITEM 2. PROPERTIES

We own our 58,000 sq. ft. corporate headquarters in Burr Ridge, Illinois. This facility houses service, support and sales functions for the Chicagoland region. It is the primary location for the majority of the executive management team, as well as the primary location for several other business units and shared services such as legal/compliance, human resources, information technology, security, fleet, finance/accounting, data digital, sales, service, amusements, and marketing and service units. The facility supports our 24/7 Service Solutions Call Center, as well as onsite route management and collection processing in Illinois. This facility also contains our largest warehouse, from which equipment installations, preparation, programming, and repairs occur, as well as gaming terminal quality assurance processes and general storage. In this facility there is an IGB-approved secured storage site for sensitive gaming equipment and materials.

In Illinois, we own facilities in Peoria, Springfield and Rockford that support our operations. We also own two properties in Billings, Montana, one of which is used to support our operations and the other of which is a gaming location.

We also rent an additional fifteen locations in Illinois, thirteen locations in Montana, eight locations in Nevada, three locations in Georgia, two locations in Iowa, three locations in Nebraska, and one location in Pennsylvania, which are used to support our operations and provide warehousing for our equipment.

We believe that our current facilities are in good working order and are capable of supporting our operations for the foreseeable future; however, we will continue to evaluate buying or renting additional space as needed to accommodate our growth.

ITEM 3. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

Information required by this Item is incorporated by reference from the discussion in Note 19, Commitments and Contingencies, of the consolidated financial statements included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES

Not applicable.

PART II

ITEM 5. MARKET FOR REGISTRANT'S COMMON EQUITY, RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS AND ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

Market Information on Common Stock

Our Class A-1 common stock has traded on the NYSE under the ticker symbol "ACEL" since November 21, 2019.

Stockholders

There were 89 stockholders of record of our Class A-1 common stock, and 111 stockholders of record of our Class A-2 common stock as of February 26, 2024.

Dividends

We have not paid any cash dividends on our shares to date, nor do we intend to pay cash dividends. The payment of cash dividends in the future will be dependent upon our revenues and earnings, if any, capital requirements and general financial condition. The payment of any cash dividends is within the discretion of the Board. Further, our credit facility restricts our ability to declare dividends, subject to certain exceptions.

Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans

The information required by this item with respect to our equity compensation plans is incorporated by reference to our Proxy Statement for the 2024 annual meeting of stockholders to be filed with the SEC within 120 days of the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023.

Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

None.

Issuer Purchase of Equity Securities

On November 22, 2021, the Board approved a share repurchase program of up to \$200 million shares of Class A-1 common stock. The timing and actual number of shares repurchased will depend on a variety of factors, including price, general business and market conditions, and alternative investment opportunities. Under the repurchase program, repurchases can be made from time to time using a variety of methods, including open market purchases or privately negotiated transactions, in compliance with the rules of the SEC and other applicable legal requirements. The repurchase program does not obligate us to acquire any particular amount of shares, and the repurchase program may be suspended or discontinued at any time at our discretion.

All share repurchases were made under our publicly announced program, and there are no other programs under which we repurchase shares. Repurchases under our program during our restricted trading windows are executed under the terms of a pre-set trading plan meeting the requirements of Rule 10b5-1(c) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act").

The following table provides the shares purchased under the share repurchase program in the fourth quarter of 2023:

Period		Total number of shares purchased	Average price paid per share	Maximum approximate dollar value of shares that may yet be purchased under the program (in millions)
October 2023		559,684	\$10.32	\$90.6
November 2023		521,627	\$10.40	\$85.2
December 2023		317,512	\$10.13	\$81.9
Tc	tal	1,398,823	\$10.31	

Performance Graph

The following stock price performance graph should not be deemed incorporated by reference by any general statement incorporating by reference this Annual Report on Form 10-K into any filing under the Exchange Act or the Securities Act, except to the extent that we specifically incorporate this information by reference, and shall not otherwise be deemed filed under such acts.

The following stock performance graph compares, for the period November 20, 2019 (the day prior to our Class A-1 common stock being traded on the NYSE) through December 31, 2023 (the last trading day of our fiscal year), the cumulative total stockholder return for (1) our Class A-1 common stock, (2) the NASDAQ Composite Index and (3) Russell 3000 Casinos & Gambling Industry Index assuming a hypothetical \$100 investment in our stock or respective index on November 20, 2019.

The stock price performance below is not necessarily indicative of future stock price performance.



	11/20/2019	12/31/2019	12/31/2020	12/31/2021	12/31/2022	12/31/2023
Accel Entertainment	\$100.00	\$119.05	\$92.24	\$118.90	\$70.32	\$93.79
NASDAQ Composite Index	\$100.00	\$105.23	\$151.52	\$183.92	\$123.05	\$176.48

\$107.94

\$125.07

\$123.20

\$91.96

\$115.15

\$100.00

ITEM 6. [RESERVED]

RUSSELL 3000 Casinos & Gambling Industry Index

ITEM 7. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion provides information that management believes is relevant to an understanding and assessment of our consolidated financial condition and results of operations. You should read this discussion in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. This discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations also contains forward-looking statements that involve risks, uncertainties, and assumptions. Our actual results may differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of a variety of factors, including those set forth under Item 1A. "Risk Factors."

A discussion of our results of operations on a consolidated basis for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022 are presented below. For the discussion of our results of operations on a consolidated basis for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, please see our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2022 that was filed on March 1, 2023.

Company Overview

We are a leading distributed gaming operator in the United States ("U.S.") and a preferred partner for local business owners in the markets we serve. We offer turnkey, full-service gaming solutions to bars, restaurants, convenience stores, truck stops, and fraternal and veteran establishments across the country. Our focus is providing unmatched customer support, guidance, and expertise so our location partners can grow their businesses with incremental revenue.

We install, maintain, operate and service gaming terminals and related equipment for our location partners as well as redemption devices that have automated teller machine ("ATM") functionality and stand-alone ATMs. We offer amusement devices, including jukeboxes, dartboards, pool tables, and other entertainment related equipment. These operations provide a complementary source of lead generation for our gaming business by offering a "one-stop" source of additional equipment for our location partners. We also design and manufacture gaming terminals and related equipment. We are continuously evaluating additional opportunities that are complementary to our core business.

We currently operate as a distributed gaming operator in the following states:

- Illinois we are a licensed terminal operator by the Illinois Gaming Board ("IGB") since 2012,
- Montana we were granted a manufacturer, distributor and route operator license in June 2022 by the Gambling Control Division of the Montana Department of Justice in June 2022, which has been renewed through June 2024,
- Nevada we were granted a two-year terminal operator license in June 2022 by the Nevada Gaming Commission,
- Nebraska we became a licensed distributor of mechanical amusement devices in Nebraska in June 2022, and commenced operations in this market,
- Georgia we received approval from the Georgia Lottery Corporation as a Master Licensee in July 2020,
- · Iowa we are registered with the Iowa Department of Inspections and Appeals to conduct operations in Iowa,
- Pennsylvania we have held a license from the Pennsylvania Gaming Control Board since November 2020.

Through our wholly owned subsidiary, Grand Vision Gaming, we also manufacture gaming terminals in the Montana, Nevada, South Dakota, Louisiana and West Virginia markets.

We are subject to the various gaming regulations in the states in which we operate, as well as various other federal, state and local laws and regulations.

Century Acquisition

On June 1, 2022, we completed our acquisition of all of the outstanding equity interests of Century Gaming, Inc., a Montana corporation ("Century"). The aggregate purchase consideration was \$164.3 million, which included: (i) a cash payment made at closing of \$45.5 million to the equity holders of Century; (ii) repayment of \$113.2 million of Century's indebtedness; and (iii) 515,622 shares of our Class A-1 common stock issued to certain members of Century's management with a fair value of \$5.6 million on the acquisition date. The cash payments were financed using cash from a draw of approximately \$160 million from our revolving credit facility and delayed draw term loan facility under our senior secured credit facility. Our financial results for the year ended December 31, 2022 include the results of Century from the date of acquisition, and our financial results for the year ended December 31, 2023 include the results of Century for the full year.

Macroeconomic Factors

Interest rate volatility, persistent inflation and actual or perceived instability in the U.S. and global banking systems may increase the risk of an economic recession and volatility and dislocation in the capital or credit markets in the U.S. and other markets globally. Our location partners may be adversely impacted by changes in overall economic and financial conditions, and certain location partners may cease operations in the event of a recession or inability to access financing. Furthermore, our revenue is largely driven by players' disposable incomes and level of gaming activity, and economic conditions that adversely impact players' ability and desire to spend disposable income at our locations partners may adversely affect our results of operations and cash flows. To date, we have not observed material impacts in our business or outlook, but there can be no assurance that, in the event of a recession, levels of gaming activity would not be adversely affected. Further, as described in more detail below, we have observed certain increases in our costs, particularly higher wages and increased interest expense on our debt. In addition, during 2022 and 2023, we accelerated certain of our capital expenditures related to gaming machines and related components to manage our supply chain. We intend to continue to monitor macroeconomic conditions closely and may determine to take certain financial or operational actions in response to such conditions to the extent our business begins to be adversely impacted.

Components of Performance

Revenues

Net gaming. Net gaming revenue represents net cash received from gaming activities, which is the difference between gaming wins and losses. Net gaming revenue includes the amounts earned by our location partners and is recognized at the time of gaming play.

Amusement. Amusement revenue represents amounts collected from amusement devices operated at various location partners and is recognized at the point the amusement device is used.

Manufacturing. Manufacturing revenue represents sales of gaming terminals and related equipment.

ATM fees and other. ATM fees and other primarily represents fees charged for the withdrawal of funds from our redemption devices and stand-alone ATMs and is recognized at the time of the ATM transaction.

Operating Expenses

Cost of revenue. Cost of revenue consists of (i) taxes on net gaming revenue that is payable to the appropriate jurisdiction, (ii) licenses, permits and other fees required for the operation of gaming terminals and other equipment, (iii) location revenue share, which is governed by local governing bodies and location contracts, (iv) ATM and amusement commissions payable to locations, and (v) ATM and amusement fees.

Cost of manufacturing goods sold. Cost of manufacturing goods sold consists of costs associated with the sale of gaming terminals and related equipment.

General and administrative. General and administrative expenses consist of operating expense and general and administrative expense. Operating expense includes payroll and related expense for service technicians, route technicians, route security, and preventative maintenance personnel. Operating expense also includes vehicle fuel and maintenance, and non-capitalizable parts expenses. Operating expenses are generally proportionate to the number of locations and gaming terminals. General and administrative expense includes payroll and related expense for account managers, business development managers, marketing, and other corporate personnel. In addition, general and administrative expense also includes marketing, information technology, insurance, rent and professional fees.

Depreciation and amortization of property and equipment. Depreciation is computed using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the individual assets. Leasehold improvements are amortized over the shorter of the useful life or the lease.

Amortization of intangible assets and route and customer acquisition costs. Route and customer acquisition costs consist of fees paid at the inception of contracts entered into with third parties and our gaming locations, which allow us to install and operate gaming terminals. The route and customer acquisition costs and route and customer acquisition costs payable are recorded at the net present value of the future payments using a discount rate equal to our incremental borrowing rate associated with its long-term debt. Route and customer acquisition costs are amortized on a straight-line basis over 18 years, which is the expected estimated life of the contract, including expected renewals.

Location contracts acquired in a business combination are recorded at fair value and then amortized as an intangible asset on a straight-line basis over the expected useful life of 15 years.

Other intangible assets acquired in a business acquisition are recorded at fair value and then amortized as an intangible asset on a straight-line basis over their estimated 7 to 20-year useful lives.

Interest expense, net

Interest expense, net consists of interest on our current credit facility, amortization of financing fees, accretion of interest on route and customer acquisition costs payable, and interest (income) expense on the interest rate caplets. Interest on the current credit facility is payable monthly on unpaid balances at the variable per annum LIBOR/SOFR rate plus an applicable margin, as defined under the terms of the credit facility, ranging from 1.75% to 2.75% depending on the first lien net leverage ratio.

Income tax expense

Income tax expense consists mainly of taxes payable to national, state and local authorities. Deferred income taxes are recognized for the tax consequences of temporary differences between the financial statement carrying amounts and the tax basis of the assets and liabilities.
Results of Operations

The following table summarizes our results of operations on a consolidated basis for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022:

(in thousands, except %s)	Year E	nded	Decei	mber 31,	Increase / (I	Decrease)
	2023			2022	Change	Change %
Revenues:						
Net gaming	\$ 1,113,	573	\$	925,009	\$ 188,564	20.4 %
Amusement	23,	973		21,106	2,867	13.6 %
Manufacturing	13,	353		7,621	5,732	75.2 %
ATM fees and other	19,	521		16,061	3,460	21.5 %
Total net revenues	1,170,	420		969,797	 200,623	20.7 %
Operating expenses:						
Cost of revenue (exclusive of depreciation and amortization expense shown below)	809,	524		666,126	143,398	21.5 %
Cost of manufacturing goods sold (exclusive of depreciation and amortization expense shown below)	7,	671		4,775	2,896	60.6 %
General and administrative	180,	248		145,942	34,306	23.5 %
Depreciation and amortization of property and equipment	37,	906		29,295	8,611	29.4 %
Amortization of intangible assets and route and customer acquisition costs	21,	211		17,484	3,727	21.3 %
Other expenses, net	6,	453		9,320	(2,867)	(30.8)%
Total operating expenses	1,063,	013		872,942	 190,071	21.8 %
Operating income	107,	407		96,855	 10,552	10.9 %
Interest expense, net	33,	144		21,637	 11,507	53.2 %
Loss (gain) on change in fair value of contingent earnout shares	8,	539		(19,544)	28,083	143.7 %
Income before income tax expense	65,	724		94,762	 (29,038)	(30.6)%
Income tax expense	20,	121		20,660	(539)	(2.6)%
Net income	\$ 45,	503	\$	74,102	\$ (28,499)	(38.5)%

Revenues

Total net revenues for the year ended December 31, 2023 were \$1,170.4 million, an increase of \$200.6 million, or 20.7%, compared to the prior year. The increase was driven primarily by an increase in net gaming revenue of \$188.6 million, or 20.4%. The increase in net gaming revenue for the year ended December 31, 2023 was driven by the Century acquisition, adding new locations and 3% same store sales growth in Illinois. Total net revenues by state are presented below (in thousands, except %s):

	Y	Year Ended December 31,		Increase /	(Decrease)	
		2023		2022	Change	Change %
Total net revenues by state:						
Illinois	\$	867,200	\$	808,652	\$ 58,548	7.2 %
Montana		154,402		79,639	74,763	93.9 %
Nevada		117,074		66,989	50,085	74.8 %
Nebraska		19,043		5,217	13,826	265.0 %
All other		12,701		9,300	3,401	36.6 %
Total net revenues	\$	1,170,420	\$	969,797	\$ 200,623	20.7 %

Cost of revenue

Total cost of revenue for the year ended December 31, 2023 was \$809.5 million, an increase of \$143.4 million, or 21.5%, compared to the prior year due primarily to higher net gaming revenue, described above.

Cost of manufacturing goods sold

Cost of manufacturing goods sold for the year ended December 31, 2023 was \$7.7 million, an increase of \$2.9 million, or 60.6%, compared to the prior year due primarily to higher manufacturing revenue.

General and administrative

Total general and administrative expenses for the year ended December 31, 2023 were \$180.2 million, an increase of \$34.3 million, or 23.5%, compared to the prior year. The increase was attributable to higher payroll-related costs, as we continue to grow our operations, as well as higher parts and repair expense, higher stock-based compensation expense, and a settlement with the IGB of \$1.1 million recorded in the second quarter of 2023.

Depreciation and amortization of property and equipment

Depreciation and amortization of property and equipment for the year ended December 31, 2023 was \$37.9 million, an increase of \$8.6 million, or 29.4%, compared to the prior year due to an increased number of gaming terminals primarily attributable to the acquisition of Century.

Amortization of intangible assets and route and customer acquisition costs

Amortization of intangible assets and route and customer acquisition costs for the year ended December 31, 2023 was \$21.2 million, an increase of \$3.7 million, or 21.3%, compared to the prior year due to an increase in location contracts acquired and amortization expense on other intangible assets acquired with Century.

Other expenses, net

Other expenses, net for the year ended December 31, 2023 were \$6.5 million, a decrease of \$2.9 million, or 30.8%, compared to the prior year. The decrease was due to lower non-recurring expenses related to new market development and a \$1.7 million gain recognized in the second quarter of 2023 on the convertible note settlement as discussed in Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements, partially offset by higher fair value adjustments associated with the revaluation of contingent consideration liabilities.

Interest expense, net

Interest expense, net for the year ended December 31, 2023 was \$33.1 million, an increase of \$11.5 million, or 53.2%, compared to the prior year, primarily due to higher interest rates and an increase in average outstanding debt, partially offset by the benefit realized on our interest rate caplets. For the year ended December 31, 2023, the weighted-average interest rate was approximately 7.3% compared to the weighted-average interest rate of approximately 4.4% for the prior year.

Loss (gain) on change in fair value of contingent earnout shares

Loss on change in fair value of contingent earnout shares for the year ended December 31, 2023 was \$8.5 million, compared to the prior year, which had a gain of \$19.5 million. The change was primarily due to the fluctuations in the market value of our Class A-1 common stock, which is the primary input to the valuation of the contingent earnout shares.

Income tax expense

Income tax expense for the year ended December 31, 2023 was \$20.1 million, a decrease of \$0.5 million, or 2.6%, compared to the prior year. The effective tax rate for the year ended December 31, 2023 was 30.6% compared to 21.8% in the prior year period. Our effective income tax rate can vary from period to period depending on, among other factors, the amount of permanent tax adjustments and discrete items. The change in the fair value of the contingent earnout shares is considered a discrete item for tax purposes and was the primary driver for the fluctuations in the tax rate year over year.

Key Business Metrics

We use statistical data and comparative information commonly used in the gaming industry to monitor the performance of the business, none of which are prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP, and therefore should not be viewed as indicators of operational performance. Our management uses these key business metrics for financial planning, strategic planning and employee compensation decisions. The key business metrics include:

- Number of locations and;
- Number of gaming terminals

We also periodically review and revise our key business metrics to reflect changes in our business.

Number of locations

The number of locations is based on a combination of third-party portal data and data from our internal systems. We utilize this metric to continually monitor growth from organic openings, purchased locations, and competitor conversions. Competitor conversions occur when a location chooses to change terminal operators.

The following table sets forth information with respect to our primary locations:

	As of Dec	ember 31,	Increase / ((Decrease)		
	2023	2022	Change	Change %		
Illinois	2,762	2,648	114	4.3 %		
Montana	609	610	(1)	(0.2)%		
Nevada	352	340	12	3.5 %		
Nebraska	238	143	95	66.4 %		
Total locations	3,961	3,741	220	5.9 %		

Number of gaming terminals

The number of gaming terminals in operation is based on a combination of third-party portal data and data from our internal systems. We utilize this metric to continually monitor growth from existing locations, organic openings, purchased locations, and competitor conversions.

The following table sets forth information with respect to the number of gaming terminals in our primary locations:

	As of Dece	ember 31,	Increase /	(Decrease)
	2023	2023 2022		Change %
Illinois	15,276	14,397	879	6.1 %
Montana	6,276	6,108	168	2.8 %
Nevada	2,704	2,645	59	2.2 %
Nebraska	827	391	436	111.5 %
Total gaming terminals	25,083	23,541	1,542	6.6 %

Non-GAAP Financial Measures

Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted net income are non-GAAP financial measures, but are key metrics management uses to monitor ongoing core operations. Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted net income exclude the effects of certain non-cash items or represent certain nonrecurring items that are unrelated to core performance. Management believes these non-GAAP financial measures enhance the understanding of our underlying drivers of profitability, trends in our business, and facilitate company-to-company and period-to-period comparisons. Management also believes that these non-GAAP financial measures are used by investors, analysts and other interested parties as measures of financial performance and to evaluate our ability to fund capital expenditures, service debt obligations and meet working capital requirements.

Adjusted net income and Adjusted EBITDA

(in thousands, except %s)	Ye	ear Ended	Dec	ember 31,	 Increase / (Decrease)	
		2023		2022	 Change	Change %
Net income	\$	45,603	\$	74,102	\$ (28,499)	(38.5)%
Adjustments:						
Amortization of intangible assets and route and customer						
acquisition costs ⁽¹⁾		21,211		17,484	3,727	21.3 %
Stock-based compensation ⁽²⁾		9,416		6,840	2,576	37.7 %
Loss (gain) on change in fair value of contingent earnout shares (3))	8,539		(19,544)	28,083	143.7 %
Other expenses, net ⁽⁴⁾		6,453		9,320	(2,867)	(30.8)%
Tax effect of adjustments ⁽⁵⁾		(8,702)		(8,327)	 (375)	4.5 %
Adjusted net income		82,520		79,875	2,645	3.3 %
Depreciation and amortization of property and equipment		37,906		29,295	8,611	29.4 %
Interest expense, net		33,144		21,637	11,507	53.2 %
Emerging markets ⁽⁶⁾		(948)		2,598	(3,546)	(136.5)%
Income tax expense		28,823		28,987	(164)	(0.6)%
Adjusted EBITDA	\$	181,445	\$	162,392	\$ 19,053	11.7 %

- (1) Amortization of intangible assets and route and customer acquisition costs consist of upfront cash payments and future cash payments to third-party sales agents to acquire the location partners that are not connected with a business acquisition, as well as the amortization of other intangible assets. We amortize the upfront cash payment over the life of the contract, including expected renewals, beginning on the date the location goes live, and recognizes non-cash amortization charges with respect to such items. Future or deferred cash payments, which may occur based on terms of the underlying contract, are generally lower in the aggregate as compared to established practice of providing higher upfront payments, and are also capitalized and amortized over the remaining life of the contract. Future cash payments do not include cash costs associated with renewing customer contracts as we do not generally incur significant costs as a result of extension or renewal of an existing contract. Location contracts acquired in a business combination are recorded at fair value as part of the business combination accounting and then amortized as an intangible asset on a straight-line basis over the expected useful life of the contract of 15 years. "Amortization of intangible assets and route and customer acquisition costs" aggregates the non-cash amortization charges relating to upfront route and customer acquisition cost payments and location contracts acquired, as well as the amortization of other intangible assets.
- ⁽²⁾ Stock-based compensation consists of options, restricted stock units, performance-based stock units, and warrants.
- (3) Loss (gain) on change in fair value of contingent earnout shares represents a non-cash fair value adjustment at each reporting period end related to the value of these contingent shares. Upon achieving certain exchange conditions, shares of Class A-2 common stock convert to Class A-1 common stock resulting in a non-cash settlement of the obligation.
- ⁽⁴⁾ Other expenses, net consists of (i) non-cash expenses including the remeasurement of contingent consideration liabilities, (ii) non-recurring lobbying and legal expenses related to distributed gaming expansion in current or prospective markets, and (iii) other non-recurring expenses.
- ⁽⁵⁾ Calculated by excluding the impact of the non-GAAP adjustments from the current period tax provision calculations.
- (6) Emerging markets consist of the results, on an Adjusted EBITDA basis, for non-core jurisdictions where our operations are developing. Markets are no longer considered emerging when we have installed or acquired at least 500 gaming terminals in the jurisdiction, or when 24 months have elapsed from the date we first install or acquire gaming terminals in the jurisdiction, whichever occurs first. We currently view Iowa and Pennsylvania as emerging markets. Prior to April 2023, Nebraska was considered an emerging market. Prior to July 2022, Georgia was considered an emerging market.

Adjusted EBITDA for the year ended December 31, 2023 was \$181.4 million, an increase of \$19.1 million, or 11.7%, compared to the prior year. The increase in performance was attributable to an increase in the number of locations and gaming terminals, due primarily to the acquisition of Century, partially offset by higher payroll-related costs and parts and repair expense.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

In order to maintain sufficient liquidity, we review our cash flow projections and available funds with the Board to consider modifying our capital structure and seeking additional sources of liquidity, if needed. The availability of additional liquidity options will depend on the economic and financial environment, our creditworthiness, our historical and projected financial and operating performance, and our continued compliance with financial covenants. As a result of possible future economic, financial and operating declines, possible declines in our creditworthiness and potential non-compliance with financial covenants, we may have less liquidity than anticipated, fewer sources of liquidity than anticipated, less attractive financing terms and less flexibility in determining when and how to use the liquidity that is available.

We believe that our cash and cash equivalents, cash flows from operations and borrowing availability under our senior secured credit facility will be sufficient to meet our capital requirements for the next twelve months. Our primary short-term cash needs are paying operating expenses and contingent earnout payments, purchases of property and equipment, servicing outstanding indebtedness, and funding the Board approved share repurchase program and near term acquisitions. As of December 31, 2023, we had \$261.6 million in cash and cash equivalents.

Senior Secured Credit Facility

On November 13, 2019, we entered into a credit agreement (as amended, the "Credit Agreement") as borrower, with our wholly-owned domestic subsidiaries, as guarantors, the banks, financial institutions and other lending institutions from time to time party thereto, as lenders, the other parties from time to time party thereto and Capital One, National Association, as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "Agent"), collateral agent, issuing bank and swingline lender, providing for a:

- \$100.0 million revolving credit facility, including a letter of credit facility with a \$10.0 million sublimit and a swing line facility with a \$10.0 million sublimit,
- \$240.0 million initial term loan facility and
- \$125.0 million additional term loan facility.

On August 4, 2020, in order to provide a waiver of financial covenant breach for the periods ended September 30, 2020 through March 31, 2021 of the First Lien Net Leverage Ratio and Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio (each as defined under the Credit Agreement), we and the other parties thereto entered into Amendment No. 1 to the Credit Agreement ("Amendment No. 1"). Amendment No.1 also raised the floor for the adjusted LIBOR rate to 0.50% and the floor for the Base Rate to 1.50%. The waivers of financial covenant breach were never utilized as we remained in compliance with all debt covenants during these periods.

On October 22, 2021, in order to increase the borrowing capacity under the Credit Agreement, we and the other parties thereto entered into Amendment No. 2 to the Credit Agreement ("Amendment No. 2"). Amendment No. 2, among other things, provided for:

- an increase in the amount of the revolving credit facility from \$100.0 million to \$150.0 million,
- \$350.0 million initial term loan facility, the proceeds of which were applied to refinancing existing indebtedness, and
- \$400.0 million delayed draw term loan facility, which was originally available for borrowing until October 22, 2023 and was extended to October 22, 2024 by Amendment No. 4 (as described below).

The maturity date of the Credit Agreement was extended to October 22, 2026. The interest rate and covenants remained unchanged. We incurred \$4.3 million in debt issuance costs associated with Amendment No. 2. We also recognized a loss on debt extinguishment of \$1.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2021 in connection with the amendment.

On June 7, 2023, in order to replace the referenced LIBOR interest rate in the Credit Agreement with the Secured Overnight Financing Rate ("SOFR"), we and the other parties thereto entered into Amendment No. 3 to the Credit Agreement ("Amendment No. 3").

On August 23, 2023, we entered into Amendment No. 4 to the Credit Agreement ("Amendment No. 4"), which extended the termination date to draw on the delayed draw term loan to October 22, 2024.

In June 2023, we completed a \$100 million draw on the delayed draw term loan facility and used all of the proceeds to pay down an equal portion of the revolving credit facility. As of December 31, 2023, there remained \$304 million of availability under the Credit Agreement.

The obligations under the Credit Agreement are guaranteed by us and our wholly-owned domestic subsidiaries, subject to certain exceptions (collectively, the "Guarantors"). The obligations under the Credit Agreement are secured by substantially all of the assets of the Guarantors, subject to certain exceptions. Certain future-formed or acquired wholly owned domestic subsidiaries will also be required to guarantee the Credit Agreement and grant a security interest in substantially all of its assets (subject to certain exceptions) to secure the obligations under the Credit Agreement.

Borrowings under the Credit Agreement bear interest, at our option, at a rate per annum equal to either (a) the adjusted term SOFR rate (which cannot be less than zero) for interest periods of 1, 2, 3 or 6 months (or if consented to by (i) each applicable Lender, 12 months or any period shorter than 1 month or (ii) the Agent, a shorter period necessary to ensure that the end of the relevant interest period would coincide with any required amortization payment) plus the applicable SOFR margin or (b) the alternative base rate ("ABR") plus the applicable ABR margin. ABR is a fluctuating rate per annum equal to the highest of (i) the Federal Funds Effective Rate plus 1/2 of 1.0%, (ii) the prime rate announced from time to time by Capital One, National Association and (iii) SOFR for a 1-month Interest Period on such day plus 1.0%. As of December 31, 2023, the weighted-average interest rate was approximately 7.3%.

Interest is payable quarterly in arrears for ABR loans, at the end of the applicable interest period for SOFR loans (but not less frequently than quarterly) and upon the prepayment or maturity of the underlying loans. We are required to pay a commitment fee quarterly in arrears in respect of unused commitments under the revolving credit facility and the additional term loan facility.

The applicable SOFR and ABR margins and the commitment fee rate are calculated based upon the first lien net leverage ratio of us and our restricted subsidiaries on a consolidated basis, as defined in the Credit Agreement. The revolving loans and term loans bear interest at either (a) ABR (150 bps floor) plus a margin up to 1.75% or (b) SOFR (50 bps floor) plus a margin up to 2.75%, at our option.

The term loans and, once drawn, the additional term loans will amortize at an annual rate equal to 5.00% per annum. Upon the consummation of certain non-ordinary course asset sales, we may be required to apply the net cash proceeds thereof to prepay outstanding term loans and additional term loans. The loans under the Credit Agreement may be prepaid without premium or penalty, subject to customary SOFR "breakage" costs.

The Credit Agreement contains certain customary affirmative and negative covenants and events of default and requires us and certain of our affiliates obligated under the Credit Agreement to make customary representations and warranties in connection with credit extensions thereunder.

In addition, the Credit Agreement requires us to maintain (a) a ratio of consolidated first lien net debt to consolidated EBITDA no greater than 4.50 to 1.00 and (b) a ratio of consolidated EBITDA to consolidated fixed charges no less than 1.20 to 1.00, in each case, tested as of the last day of each full fiscal quarter ending after the Closing Date and determined on the basis of the four most recently ended fiscal quarters for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to the Credit Agreement, subject to customary "equity cure" rights.

If an event of default (as such term is defined in the Credit Agreement) occurs, the lenders would be entitled to take various actions, including the acceleration of amounts due under the Credit Agreement, termination of the lenders' commitments thereunder, foreclosure on collateral, and all other remedial actions available to a secured creditor. The failure to pay certain amounts owing under the Credit Agreement may result in an increase in the interest rate applicable thereto.

We were in compliance with all debt covenants as of December 31, 2023. We expect to meet our cash obligations and remain in compliance with all debt covenants for the next 12 months.

Interest rate caplets

We manage our exposure to some of its interest rate risk through the use of interest rate caplets, which are derivative financial instruments. On January 12, 2022, we hedged the variability of the cash flows attributable to the changes in the 1-month LIBOR/SOFR interest rate on the first \$300 million of the term loan under the Credit Agreement by entering into a 4-year series of 48 deferred premium caplets ("caplets"). The caplets mature at the end of each month and protect us if interest rates exceed 2% of 1-month LIBOR. The aggregate premium for these caplets was \$3.9 million, and was financed as additional debt. In connection with the entry into Amendment No. 3, the referenced rate in the caplets was simultaneously changed from LIBOR to SOFR.

We recognized an unrealized loss on the change in fair value of the interest rate caplets of \$4.3 million, net of income taxes, for the year ended December 31, 2023 and an unrealized gain of \$12.2 million, net of income taxes, for the year ended December 31, 2022. Further, as the 1-month LIBOR/SOFR interest rate began to exceed 2% starting in second half of 2022, we recognized interest income on the caplets of \$9.2 million and \$1.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively, which is reflected in interest expense, net in the consolidated statements of operations and other comprehensive income.

Cash Flows

The following table summarizes our net cash provided by or used in operating activities, investing activities and financing activities for the periods indicated and should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and the notes thereto included in Part II, Item 8 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K:

(in thousands)	Year Ended December 3				
	2023		2022		Change
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 132,530	\$	107,999	\$	24,531
Net cash used in investing activities	(59,793)		(189,263)		(129,470)
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities	(35,239)		106,591		(141,830)

Net cash provided by operating activities

For the year ended December 31, 2023, net cash provided by operating activities was \$132.5 million, an increase of \$24.5 million over the prior year. The increase can be attributed to higher working capital adjustments primarily due to an increase in accounts payable and accrued expenses, partially offset by a lower increase in deferred income taxes.

Net cash used in investing activities

For the year ended December 31, 2023, net cash used in investing activities was \$59.8 million, a decrease in cash used of \$129.5 million over the prior year. The decrease was attributable to less cash used for business and asset acquisitions, primarily due to the acquisition of Century in 2022, in addition to the proceeds received from the settlement of the convertible notes in 2023, partially offset by more cash used for the purchases of property and equipment and advances against a portion of the purchase price on a pending business acquisition. We anticipate our capital expenditures will be approximately \$55–65 million in 2024.

Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities

For the year ended December 31, 2023, net cash used in financing activities was \$35.2 million, compared to cash provided by financing activities of \$106.6 million in the prior year. The change reflects a reduction in borrowings to fund business and asset acquisitions, partially offset by lower repurchases of our Class A-1 common stock and payments on consideration payable.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

We prepare our consolidated financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP. In applying accounting principles, it is often required to use estimates. These estimates consider the facts, circumstances and information available, and may be based on subjective inputs, assumptions and information known and unknown to us. Material changes in certain of the estimates that we use could affect, by a material amount, our consolidated financial position and results of operations. Although results may vary, we believe our estimates are reasonable and appropriate. The following describes certain significant accounting policies that involve more subjective and complex judgments where the effect on our consolidated financial position and operating performance could be material.

Business combinations and goodwill

For acquisitions meeting the definition of a business combination, the acquisition method of accounting is used. The acquisition date is the date on which we obtain operating control over the acquired business. The consideration paid is determined on the acquisition date and is the sum of the fair values of the assets we acquired and the liabilities we assumed, including the fair value of any asset or liability resulting from a deferred consideration arrangement. Acquisition-related costs, such as professional fees, are excluded from the consideration transferred and are expensed as incurred. Any contingent consideration is measured at its fair value on the acquisition date, recorded as a liability and accreted over its payment term in our consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income as other expenses, net. Location contract intangibles, which represent the acquisition-date fair value of the preexisting relationships between the acquired company and gaming locations, are generally measured at fair value using an income approach which measures the fair value based on the estimated future cash flows using certain projected tangible personal property such as gaming equipment is generally measured at fair value using a cost approach which measures the fair value based on the cost to reproduce or replace the asset. Goodwill is measured as the excess of the consideration transferred over the fair value of the net identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed. The relevance of this policy and the described methods and assumptions vary from period to period depending on the volume of applicable acquisitions occurring.

Seasonality

Our results of operations can fluctuate due to seasonal trends and other factors. For example, the gross revenue per machine per day is typically lower in the summer when players will typically spend less time indoors at our locations, and higher in cold weather between February and April, when players will typically spend more time indoors at our locations. Holidays, vacation seasons, and sporting events may also cause our results to fluctuate.

ITEM 7A. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Market risk represents the risk of loss that may impact our financial position due to adverse changes in financial market prices and rates. Our market risk exposure is primarily the fluctuations in interest rates.

Interest rate risk

We are exposed to interest rate risk in the ordinary course of our business. Our borrowings under our senior secured credit facility were \$545.4 million as of December 31, 2023. If the underlying interest rates were to increase by 1.0%, or 100 basis points, the increase in interest expense on our floating rate debt would negatively impact our future earnings and cash flows by approximately \$2.5 million annually, assuming the balance outstanding under our Credit Facility remained at \$545.4 million. Our exposure to higher interest rates is partially mitigated as we hedged the variability of the cash flows attributable to the changes in the 1-month LIBOR/SOFR interest rate on the first \$300 million of the term loan under the Credit Agreement by entering into a 4-year series of 48 deferred premium caplets ("caplets") on January 12, 2022. The caplets mature at the end of each month and are used to protect our exposure as the 1-month LIBOR/SOFR interest rate began to exceed 2% starting in second half of 2022.

Cash and cash equivalents are held in cash vaults, highly liquid, checking and money market accounts, gaming terminals, redemption terminals, ATMs, and amusement equipment. As a result, these amounts are not materially affected by changes in interest rates.

ITEM 8. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SUPPLEMENTARY DATA

Reference is made to the financial statements, the notes thereto, and the report of our independent registered public accounting firm commencing at page F-1 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, which financial statements, notes, and report are incorporated herein by reference.

ITEM 9. CHANGES IN AND DISAGREEMENTS WITH ACCOUNTANTS ON ACCOUNTING AND FINANCIAL DISCLOSURE

None.

ITEM 9A. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We have developed "disclosure controls and procedures," as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act") that are designed to ensure information required to be disclosed is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms. Our management, under the supervision and participation of our Chief Executive Officer ("CEO", serving as our Principal Executive Officer) and our Chief Financial Officer ("CFO", serving as our Principal Financial Officer), have performed an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this report. Based on that evaluation, our CEO and CFO concluded that our internal control over financial reporting was effective as of December 31, 2023.

Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Management, including our CEO and CFO, is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the Exchange Act. Our internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures designed to, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect our transactions, and provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of our financial reporting and the preparation of our financial statements for external reporting purposes in accordance with U.S. GAAP.

An effective internal control system, no matter how well designed and executed, has inherent limitations, and therefore can only provide reasonable assurance with respect to reliable financial reporting. Our internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect all misstatements because of its inherent limitations, including the possibility of human error, the circumvention or overriding of controls, or fraud. Effective internal controls can provide only reasonable assurance with respect to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements.

Management evaluated the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2023. In making this evaluation, management used the criteria set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission ("COSO") in Internal Control-Integrated Framework (2013). Based on that evaluation, management has concluded that internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2023 was effective.

Our independent registered public accounting firm, KPMG LLP, who audited the consolidated financial statements included in this annual report, issued an unqualified opinion on the effectiveness of Accel's internal control over financial reporting. KPMG LLP's report appears on pages F2-F3 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Remediation of Previously Disclosed Material Weaknesses

As previously disclosed in Item 9A of our prior Annual Reports on Form 10-K and Item 4 in our prior Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, management previously identified and disclosed a material weakness in internal control over financial reporting related to ineffective control environment, risk assessment, and information and communication resulting from an insufficient headcount necessary to support general information technology controls and most process-level controls. During the quarter ended December 31, 2023, we remediated the aspects of our previously reported material weaknesses related to these matters.

Remediation Efforts to Address Previously Disclosed Material Weaknesses

We invested considerable time and resources toward improving the design, implementation and operation of internal control over financial reporting. The remediation activities are summarized as follows:

We have had and continue to have frequent communications between our Audit Committee and management
regarding the material weakness remediation plan and our financial reporting and internal control environment.
Additionally, an internal control project plan was communicated and monitored by the Audit Committee. We
enhanced our control environment to better identify and mitigate risks of material misstatements.

- We added additional resources and expanded our organizational chart in accounting, finance, and the information technology organizations, including hiring a Chief Accounting Officer overseeing accounting, reporting, treasury, cash processing, and tax functions. In addition, we hired a Chief People Officer to set our hiring strategy and focus on retention.
- We developed and implemented an internal control framework for our general information technology controls, including the controls around access to information systems and change management internal controls to information systems.
- We enhanced the controls and procedures related to the NetSuite enterprise resource planning system ("NetSuite") that replaced our previous accounting system and general ledger. We started to implement NetSuite in 2020 and began using it in the first quarter of 2021. Through the use of NetSuite, we established automated processes to enhance the information technology controls and create efficiencies in financial reporting.
- We developed accounting policies and procedures to assist our accounting and finance organization in recording transactions appropriately. We designed and implemented internal controls to ensure consistent application of our policies and procedures.
- We established policies and procedures over the segregation of incompatible duties within our information technology systems and implemented controls that mitigate the segregation of duties risks.
- We implemented practices to evaluate and use third-party specialists to assist with complex and technical areas of accounting, valuation, and adoption of new accounting standards.
- We developed and implemented a framework to identify risks of material misstatements to our consolidated financial statements and designed controls to mitigate those risks.
- We continue to enhance our control environment as well as train employees to reinforce the importance of a strong control environment and clearly communicate expectations to emphasize responsibilities and the technical requirements for controls.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Other than the matters discussed above under "Remediation Efforts to Address Previously Disclosed Material Weaknesses", there have been no other changes in our internal control over financial reporting that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

ITEM 9B. OTHER INFORMATION

On December 15, 2023, Derek Harmer, our General Counsel and Chief Compliance Officer, entered into a pre-arranged written stock sale plan in accordance with Rule 10b5-1 (the "Harmer Rule 10b5-1 Plan") under the Exchange Act, for the sale of shares of our Class A-1 common stock. The Harmer Rule 10b5-1 Plan was entered into during an open trading window in accordance with our insider trading policy and is intended to satisfy the affirmative defense of Rule 10b5-1(c) under the Exchange Act. The Harmer Rule 10b5-1 Plan provides for the potential sale of up to 40,000 shares of our Class A-1 common stock, so long as the market price of our Class A-1 common stock is higher than certain minimum threshold prices specified in the Harmer Rule 10b5-1 Plan between March 15, 2024 and December 31, 2024.

Also on December 15, 2023, David W. Ruttenberg, a member of the Board, entered into a pre-arranged written stock sale plan in accordance with Rule 10b5-1 (the "Ruttenberg Rule 10b5-1 Plan," and together with the Harmer 10b5-1 Plan, the "10b5-1 Plans") under the Exchange Act, for the sale of shares of our Class A-1 common stock. The Ruttenberg Rule 10b5-1 Plan was entered into during an open trading window in accordance with our insider trading policy and is intended to satisfy the affirmative defense of Rule 10b5-1(c) under the Exchange Act. The Ruttenberg Rule 10b5-1 Plan provides for the potential sale of up to 300,000 shares of our Class A-1 common stock, so long as the market price of our Class A-1 common stock is higher

than certain minimum threshold prices specified in the Ruttenberg Rule 10b5-1 Plan between March 15, 2024 and March 15, 2025.

The Rule 10b5-1 Plans included a representation from Mr. Harmer or Mr. Ruttenberg, as applicable, to the broker administering the plan that he was not in possession of any material nonpublic information regarding us or our securities subject to the Rule 10b5-1 Plan at the time such Rule 10b5-1 Plan was entered into. A similar representation was made to us in certifications each of Mr. Harmer and Mr. Ruttenberg provided to us in connection with the adoption of the Rule 10b5-1 Plans or the certifications, as applicable, and speak only as of those dates. In making those representations, there is no assurance with respect to any material nonpublic information of which the officer or director, as applicable, or us after the applicable date of the representation.

Once executed, transactions under the Rule 10b5-1 Plans will be disclosed publicly through Form 4 and/or Form 144 filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission in accordance with applicable securities laws, rules, and regulations. Except as may be required by law, we do not undertake any obligation to update or report any modification, termination, or other activity under current or future Rule 10b5-1 plans that may be adopted by Mr. Harmer, Mr. Ruttenberg or our other officers or directors.

ITEM 9C. DISCLOSURE REGARDING FOREIGN JURISDICTIONS THAT PREVENT INSPECTIONS

None.

PART III

ITEM 10. DIRECTORS, EXECUTIVE OFFICERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

The information required by this Item is incorporated herein by reference to the definitive Proxy Statement to be filed with the SEC pursuant to Regulation 14A of the Exchange Act within 120 days after the end of the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023 in connection with our 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

ITEM 11. EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The information required by this Item is included in our definitive Proxy Statement (see Item 10 above), and is incorporated herein by reference.

ITEM 12. SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT AND RELATED STOCKHOLDER MATTERS

The information required by this Item is included in our definitive Proxy Statement (see Item 10 above), and is incorporated herein by reference.

ITEM 13. CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS, AND DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE

The information required by this Item is included in our definitive Proxy Statement (see Item 10 above), and is incorporated herein by reference.

ITEM 14. PRINCIPAL ACCOUNTANT FEES AND SERVICES

Our independent registered accounting firm is KPMG LLP, Chicago, IL, Auditor Firm ID: 185.

The information required by this Item is included in our definitive Proxy Statement (see Item 10 above), and is incorporated herein by reference.

PART IV

ITEM 15. EXHIBIT AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES

(a) Financial Statements and Financial Statement Schedules

- (1) Financial Statements are listed in the Index to Financial Statements on page F-1 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.
- (2) Other schedules are omitted because they are not applicable, not required, or because required information is included in the consolidated financial statements or notes thereto.

(b) Exhibits

Exhibit No.	Exhibit
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Accel Entertainment, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 20, 2019).
3.2	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Accel Entertainment, Inc. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 20, 2019).
3.3	Amendment No. 1 to the Bylaws of Accel Entertainment, Inc (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.3 to the Current Report on Form 8-K dated May 6, 2020).
4.1	Description of the Company's Common Stock Registered Under Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020).
4.2	Nominating and Support Agreement, dated November 6, 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 filed with the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 6, 2019).
4.3	Mutual Support Agreement, dated November 6, 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.1 filed with the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 6, 2019).
10.1 **	Amended and Restated Long Term Incentive Plan (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated May 4, 2023)
10.2**	Accel Entertainment, Inc. 2011 Equity Incentive Plan (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.4 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8 dated January 24, 2020).
10.3**	Accel Entertainment, Inc. 2016 Equity Incentive Plan (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.5 to the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-8 dated January 24, 2020).
10.4	Restricted Stock Agreement, dated as of November 20, 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 20, 2019).
10.5	Warrant Agreement, dated as of November 20, 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 20, 2019).
10.6	Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of November 20, 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 20, 2019).
10.7	Form of Indemnity Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 20, 2019).
10.8+	Membership Interest Purchase Agreement, by and among GRE-Illinois, LLC, Great River Entertainment, LLC, Grand River Jackpot, LLC and Accel Entertainment Gaming, LLC, dated as of August 26, 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 20, 2019).
10.9	Credit Agreement, by and among New Pace LLC, the Company, Capital One, National Association and the other parties thereto, dated as of November 13, 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 13, 2019).
10.9(A)	Amendment No.1 to the Credit Agreement, by and among the Registrant, Capital One, National Association and the other parties thereto, dated November 13, 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.9(A) to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated August 6, 2020).

- 10.9(B) Amendment No. 2 to the Credit Agreement, by and among the Registrant, Capital One, National Association and the other parties thereto, dated November 13, 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.9(B) to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated October 22, 2021)
- 10.9(C) Amendment No. 3 to the Credit Agreement, by and among the Registrant, Capital One, National Association and the other parties thereto, dated November 13, 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.9(C) to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed with the SEC on August 3, 2023)
- 10.9(D) Amendment No. 4 to the Credit Agreement, by and among the Registrant, Capital One, National Association and the other parties thereto, dated November 13, 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.9(D) to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated August 25, 2023)
- 10.10** Employment Agreement by and between Accel Entertainment Gaming, LLC and Andrew Rubenstein, dated as of January 28, 2013, as amended by First Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated December 13, 2016, and Second Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated as of January 31, 2019 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.16 to the proxy statement/prospectus on Form S-4/A dated October 24, 2019).
- 10.10(A)** Amended and Restated Executive Employment Agreement, dated July 15, 2020, by and between Accel Entertainment, Inc., and Andrew Rubenstein (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.10(A) to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 20, 2020).
- 10.10(B) ** Amendment to Executive Employment Agreement, dated April 27, 2023, by and between Accel Entertainment, Inc., and Andrew Rubenstein. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.10(B) to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated April 27, 2023)
 - 10.11** Employment Agreement by and between Accel Entertainment Gaming, LLC and Brian Carroll, dated as of March 18, 2014, as amended by First Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated November 9, 2017, and Second Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated as of July 9, 2018 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.17 to the proxy statement/prospectus on Form S-4/A dated October 24, 2019).
- 10.11(A)** Amended and Restated Executive Employment Agreement, dated July 16, 2020, by and between Accel Entertainment, Inc., and Derek Harmer (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.11(A) to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 20, 2020).
- 10.11(B) ** Amendment to Executive Employment Agreement, dated July 15, 2023, by and between Accel Entertainment, Inc., and Derek Harmer (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.11(B) to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated July 18, 2023)
 - 10.12** Employment Agreement by and between Accel Entertainment Gaming, LLC and Derek Harmer, dated as of July 9, 2012, as amended by First Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated November 8, 2017, and Second Amendment to Employment Agreement, dated as of July 9, 2018 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.18 to the proxy statement/prospectus on Form S-4/A dated October 24, 2019).
- 10.12(A)** <u>Amended and Restated Executive Employment Agreement, dated July 16, 2020, by and between Accel</u> Entertainment, Inc., and Brian Carroll (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.12(A) to the Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on July 20, 2020).
- 10.12(B)** Second Amended and Restated Employment Agreement, dated November 10, 2021, by and between Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Brian Carroll (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.12(B) to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated November 12, 2021).
 - 10.13** Form of Company Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.13 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q as filed with the SEC on May 3, 2023).
 - 10.14** Form of Company Stock Option Award Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.13 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated February 27, 2020).
 - 10.15** Advisor Agreement, dated February 28, 2020, by and between Gordon Rubenstein and the Company (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.13 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated February 27, 2020).
 - 10.16** Employment Agreement by and between Accel Entertainment Gaming, LLC and Mark Phelan, dated as of May 1, 2017. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.16 to the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2019).
 - 10.19 Tender and Exchange Agreement, dated June 18, 2020, by and among the Company and the holders of Private Placement Warrants party thereto (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.19 to the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed with the SEC on August 6, 2020).
 - 10.20 Securities Purchase Agreement, by and among Century Gaming Inc., the shareholders of Century, the Company, Accel Entertainment LLC, and Steve W. Arntzen as the Sellers representative, dated as of March 2, 2021 (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated March 2, 2021).

10.21**	Amended and Restated Executive Employment Agreement, dated March 15, 2021, by and between Accel
	Entertainment, Inc., and Mark Phelan. (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.21 to the Quarterly Report on
	Form 10-Q filed with the SEC on May 10, 2021.

- 10.21(A)** Amendment No. 1, dated February 24, 2023, to the Amended and Restated Executive Employment Agreement, dated March 15, 2021, by and between Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Mark Phelan (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.21(A) to the Annual Report on From 10-K filed with the SEC on March 1, 2023)
- 10.21(B) <u>Amendment to Executive Employment Agreement, dated October 6, 2023, by and between Accel Entertainment,</u> <u>Inc., and Mark Phelan (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.21(B) to the Company's Current Report on Form</u> <u>8-K dated October 6, 2023</u>)
- 10.22** Executive Employment Agreement, dated April 25, 2022, by and between Accel Entertainment, Inc., and Mathew Ellis.(Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.22 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed with the SEC on May 4, 2022).
- 10.23** Form of Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.23 to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q as filed with the SEC on May 3, 2023).
- 10.24** Performance-Based Restricted Stock Unit Grant Notice and Agreement, dated April 27, 2023, for Andrew Rubenstein (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.24 to the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K dated April 27, 2023)
- 21.1 * List of Subsidiaries
- 23 * Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm
- 24.1 Power of Attorney (included on the signature page of this Annual Report on Form 10-K)
- 31.1 * Certification of Principal Executive Officer pursuant to Exchange Act Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a)
- 31.2 * Certification of Principal Financial Officer pursuant to Exchange Act Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a)
- 32.1 * Section 1350 Certification of Principal Executive Officer
- 32.2 * Section 1350 Certification of Principal Financial Officer
- 97 * Policy Relating to Recovery of Erroneously Awarded Compensation
- 101.INS * XBRL Instance Document
- 101.SCH * XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
- 101.CAL * XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
- 101.DEF * XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
- 101.LAB * XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
- 101.PRE * XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document
- 104 * Cover Page Inline XBRL File (included in Exhibit 101)
- * Filed herewith.
- ** Indicates management contract or compensation plan or agreement.
- + Certain information has been excluded from this exhibit because it is not material and would likely cause competitive harm to the registrant if publicly disclosed.

ITEM 16. FORM 10-K SUMMARY

None.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

ACCEL ENTERTAINMENT, INC.

Date: February 28, 2024

By: /s/ Christie Kozlik

Christie Kozlik Chief Accounting Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below hereby constitutes and appoints Andrew Rubenstein, Mathew Ellis and Christie Kozlik and each of them, as his or her true and lawful attorney-in-fact and agent, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place, and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments to this Annual Report on Form 10-K, and to file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorney-in-fact and agent, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing required and necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully to all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorney-in-fact and agent, or his or her substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Andrew Rubenstein	Chief Executive Officer, President and Director	February 28, 2024
Andrew Rubenstein	(Principal Executive Officer)	
/s/ Mathew Ellis	Chief Financial Officer	February 28, 2024
Mathew Ellis	(Principal Financial Officer)	•
/s/ Christie Kozlik	Chief Accounting Officer	February 28, 2024
Christie Kozlik	(Principal Accounting Officer)	
/s/ Derek Harmer	General Counsel, Chief Compliance Officer and Secretary	February 28, 2024
Derek Harmer	_	
/s/ Karl Peterson	Chairman of the Board and Director	February 28, 2024
Karl Peterson	_	
/s/ Gordon Rubenstein	Director	February 28, 2024
Gordon Rubenstein	—	
/s/ Kathleen Philips	Director	February 28, 2024
Kathleen Philips	_	
/s/ David W. Ruttenberg	Director	February 28, 2024
David W. Ruttenberg	—	•
/s/ Eden Godsoe	Director	February 28, 2024
Eden Godsoe	—	2
/s/ Kenneth B. Rotman	Director	February 28, 2024
Kenneth B. Rotman	_	- ^
/s/ Dee Robinson	Director	February 28, 2024
Dee Robinson	_	

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS ACCEL ENTERTAINMENT, INC.

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	<u>F-2</u>
Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Income	<u>F-4</u>
Consolidated Balance Sheets	<u>F-5</u>
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders' Equity	<u>F-6</u>
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	<u>F-7</u>
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	<u>F-9</u>

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Stockholders and Board of Directors Accel Entertainment, Inc.:

Opinion on the Consolidated Financial Statements and Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Accel Entertainment, Inc. and subsidiaries (the Company) as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, the related consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income, stockholders' equity, and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2023, and the related notes (collectively, the consolidated financial statements). We also have audited the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2023, based on criteria established in Internal Control – Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2023, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Also in our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2023 based on criteria established in Internal Control – Integrated Framework (2013) issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

Basis for Opinion

The Company's management is responsible for these consolidated financial statements, for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting, and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting, included in the accompanying Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the Company's consolidated financial statements and an opinion on the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audits. We are a public accounting firm registered with the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States) ("PCAOB") and are required to be independent with respect to the Company in accordance with the U.S. federal securities laws and the applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the PCAOB.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the PCAOB. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audits to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements are free of material misstatement, whether due to error or fraud, and whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects.

Our audits of the consolidated financial statements included performing procedures to assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to error or fraud, and performing procedures that respond to those risks. Such procedures included examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the consolidated financial statements. Our audits also included evaluating the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the consolidated financial statements. Our audit of internal control over financial reporting included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, assessing the risk that a material weakness exists, and testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control based on the assessed risk. Our audits also included performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinions.

Definition and Limitations of Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the

company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to the risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

Critical Audit Matter

The critical audit matter communicated below is a matter arising from the current period audit of the consolidated financial statements that was communicated or required to be communicated to the audit committee and that: (1) relates to accounts or disclosures that are material to the consolidated financial statements and (2) involved our especially challenging, subjective, or complex judgments. The communication of a critical audit matter does not alter in any way our opinion on the consolidated financial statements, taken as a whole, and we are not, by communicating the critical audit matter below, providing a separate opinion on the critical audit matter or on the accounts or disclosures to which it relates.

Sufficiency of audit evidence over cash

As discussed in Note 2 to the consolidated financial statements, cash and cash equivalents include amounts in bank deposit accounts, term bank deposit accounts, gaming terminals, automated teller machines, redemption terminals, and the Company's vaults. The Company has \$261.6 million in cash and cash equivalents as of December 31, 2023.

We identified the evaluation of the sufficiency of audit evidence obtained over certain components of cash and cash equivalents, including cash in gaming terminals, redemption terminals, and the Company's vaults (collectively, "Field Cash") as a critical audit matter. Evaluating the sufficiency of audit evidence obtained related to Field Cash required especially subjective auditor judgment due to the dispersed nature of Field Cash across numerous physical locations and geographies. This included determining the physical locations and geographies over which procedures were performed and evaluating the nature and extent of evidence obtained.

The following are the primary procedures we performed to address this critical audit matter. We applied auditor judgment to determine the nature and extent of procedures to be performed over Field Cash, including determining the geographies and physical locations over which procedures were performed. We evaluated the design and tested the operating effectiveness of certain internal controls related to the cash and cash equivalents process, including controls over Field Cash related to reconciliations and cash counting. To assess the cash balances for a selection of vaults, and a sample of gaming and redemption terminals, we performed physical counts of cash. We evaluated the sufficiency of audit evidence obtained by assessing the results of procedures performed, including the appropriateness of the nature and extent of such evidence over Field Cash.

/s/ KPMG LLP

We have served as the Company's auditor since 2019.

Chicago, Illinois February 28, 2024

ACCEL ENTERTAINMENT, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS and COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

(in thousands, except per share amounts)		Year	s en	ded Decembe	er 31	,
		2023		2022		2021
Revenues:						
Net gaming	\$	1,113,573	\$	925,009	\$	705,784
Amusement		23,973		21,106		16,667
Manufacturing		13,353		7,621		
ATM fees and other		19,521		16,061		12,256
Total net revenues		1,170,420		969,797		734,707
Operating expenses:						
Cost of revenue (exclusive of depreciation and amortization expense shown below)		809,524		666,126		494,032
Cost of manufacturing goods sold (exclusive of depreciation and amortization expense shown below)		7,671		4,775		
General and administrative		180,248		145,942		110,818
Depreciation and amortization of property and equipment		37,906		29,295		24,636
Amortization of intangible assets and route and customer acquisition costs		21,211		17,484		22,040
Other expenses, net		6,453		9,320		12,989
Total operating expenses		1,063,013		872,942		664,515
Operating income		107,407		96,855		70,192
Interest expense, net		33,144		21,637		12,702
Loss (gain) on change in fair value of contingent earnout shares		8,539		(19,544)		9,762
Loss on debt extinguishment						1,152
Income before income tax expense		65,724		94,762		46,576
Income tax expense		20,121		20,660		15,017
Net income	\$	45,603	\$	74,102	\$	31,559
Earnings per common share:						
Basic	\$	0.53	\$	0.82	\$	0.34
Diluted	•	0.53	•	0.81	•	0.33
Weighted average number of shares outstanding:						
Basic		85,949		90,629		93,781
Diluted		86,803		91,229		94,638
		,		,		,
Comprehensive income						
Net income	\$	45,603	\$	74,102	\$	31,559
Unrealized loss on investment in convertible notes (net of income taxes of (36))				_		(93
Unrealized (loss) gain on interest rate caplets (net of income taxes of \$(1,618) and \$4,693, respectively)		(4,304)		12,240		
Comprehensive income	\$	41,299	\$	86,342	\$	31,466

ACCEL ENTERTAINMENT, INC. CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(in thousands, except par value and share amounts)	December 31,		1,	
		2023		2022
Assets				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	261,611	\$	224,113
Accounts receivable, net		13,467		11,166
Prepaid expenses		6,287		7,407
Inventories		7,681		6,941
Interest rate caplets		8,140		8,555
Investment in convertible notes		_		32,065
Other current assets		15,408		8,965
Total current assets		312,594		299,212
Property and equipment, net		260,813		211,844
Noncurrent assets:				
Route and customer acquisition costs, net		19,188		18,342
Location contracts acquired, net		176,311		189,343
Goodwill		101,554		100,707
Other intangible assets, net		20,542		22,979
Interest rate caplets, net of current		4,871		11,364
Other assets		17,020		8,978
Total noncurrent assets		339,486		351,713
Total assets	\$	912,893	\$	862,769
Liabilities and Stockholders' Equity				
Current liabilities:				
Current maturities of debt	\$	28,483	\$	23,466
Current portion of route and customer acquisition costs payable		1,505		1,487
Accrued location gaming expense		9,350		7,791
Accrued state gaming expense		18,364		16,605
Accounts payable and other accrued expenses		36,012		22,302
Accrued compensation and related expenses		12,648		10,607
Current portion of consideration payable		3,288		7,647
Total current liabilities		109,650		89,905
Long-term liabilities:				
Debt, net of current maturities		514,091		518,566
Route and customer acquisition costs payable, less current portion		4,955		5,137
Consideration payable, less current portion		4,201		6,872
Contingent earnout share liability		31,827		23,288
Other long-term liabilities		7,015		3,390
Deferred income tax liability, net		42,750		37,021
Total long-term liabilities		604,839		594,274
Stockholders' equity:		,		• • •,_ • •
Preferred Stock, par value of \$0.0001; 1,000,000 shares authorized; 0 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022		_		_
Class A-1 Common Stock, par value \$0.0001; 250,000,000 shares authorized; 95,016,960 shares issued and 84,123,385 shares outstanding at December 31, 2023; 94,504,051 shares issued and 86,674,390 shares outstanding at December 31, 2022		8		9
Additional paid-in capital		203,046		194,157
Treasury stock, at cost		(112,070)		(81,697)
Accumulated other comprehensive income		7,936		12,240
Accumulated earnings		99,484		53,881
6		198,404		178,590
Total stockholders' equity				

ACCEL ENTERTAINMENT, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

(in thousands, except shares)	Class A-1 Co	mmon Stock	Additional Paid-In	Paid-In Sto		Accumulated Other Comprehensive	Accumulated Earnings	Total Stockholders'	
	Shares	Amount	Capital	Shares	Amount	Income	(Deficit)	Equity	
Balance, January 1, 2021	93,379,508	\$ 9	\$ 179,549) —	\$	\$ 93	\$ (51,780)	\$ 127,871	
Repurchase of common stock	(701,305)	_	-	- (701,305)	(8,983)	_	_	(8,983)	
Exercise of stock-based awards	732,360	_	1,704	+ —	_	_	_	1,704	
Stock-based compensation	—	—	6,403	3 —	—	—	—	6,403	
Unrealized loss on investment in convertible notes	_	—	_	- —	_	(93)	—	(93)	
Net income							31,559	31,559	
Balance, December 31, 2021	93,410,563	9	187,650	6 (701,305)	(8,983)		(20,221)	158,461	
Repurchase of common stock	(7,643,978)	_	_	(7,643,978)	(79,003)	_	_	(79,003)	
Reissuance of treasury stock in business combination	515,622	—	(705	5) 515,622	6,289	—	_	5,584	
Stock-based compensation	_	_	6,840) —	_	_	—	6,840	
Exercise of stock-based awards	392,183	—	360	5 —	_	—	_	366	
Unrealized gain on interest rate caplets, net of taxes	_	_	_		_	12,240	—	12,240	
Net income				<u> </u>			74,102	74,102	
Balance, December 31, 2022	86,674,390	9	194,157	7 (7,829,661)	(81,697)	12,240	53,881	178,590	
Repurchase of common stock	(3,063,914)	(1)		- (3,063,914)	(30,373)	_	_	(30,374)	
Stock-based compensation	_	_	9,410	б —	_	_	—	9,416	
Exercise of stock-based awards, net of shares withheld	512,909	—	(52)	7) —	_	—	_	(527)	
Unrealized loss on interest rate caplets, net of taxes	_	_	_		_	(4,304)	_	(4,304)	
Net income							45,603	45,603	
Balance, December 31, 2023	84,123,385	\$ 8	\$ 203,040	6 (10,893,575)	\$ (112,070)	\$ 7,936	\$ 99,484	\$ 198,404	

ACCEL ENTERTAINMENT, INC. CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(in thousands)	Year Ended December 31,						
	2023	2022	2021				
Cash flows from operating activities:							
Net income	\$ 45,603	\$ 74,102	\$ 31,55				
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:							
Depreciation and amortization of property and equipment	37,906	29,295	24,63				
Amortization of intangible assets and route and customer acquisition costs	21,211	17,484	24,03				
Amortization of mangrote assets and route and eastonicit acquisition costs	1,808	2,110	2,04				
Stock-based compensation	9,416	6,840	6,40				
Loss (gain) on change in fair value of contingent earnout shares	8,539	(19,544)	9,76				
Gain on disposal of property and equipment	(10)	(608)	(6				
Loss on write-off of route and customer acquisition costs and route and customer acquisition costs payable	935	757	71				
Loss on debt extinguishment	933	131	1,15				
Remeasurement of contingent consideration	(522)	(3,524)	4,34				
-	()						
Payments on consideration payable Accretion of interest on route and customer acquisition costs payable,	(4,795)	(3,570)	(2,56				
contingent consideration, and contingent stock consideration	1,480	2,460	2,61				
Payments for debt issuance costs			(15				
Deferred income taxes	7,346	13,433	6,10				
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, net of acquisition of businesses:	,,	,	•,••				
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	(987)	(1,610)	(4,98				
Accounts receivable, net	(2,301)	(1,651)					
Inventories	(734)		-				
Route and customer acquisition costs	(3,448)		(3,07				
Route and customer acquisition costs payable	(441)		9				
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	15,466	1,791	3,73				
Accrued compensation and related expenses	2,041	95	3,03				
Other assets	(5,983)	(5,372)	3,29				
Net cash provided by operating activities	132,530	107,999	110,75				
Cash flows from investing activities:							
Purchases of property and equipment	(81,744)	(47,379)	(29,75				
Proceeds from the sale of property and equipment	1,681	2,144	1,40				
Proceeds from the settlement of convertible notes	32,065	_	-				
Advances against a portion of the purchase price on pending business acquisition	(4,600)	—	-				
Business and asset acquisitions, net of cash acquired	(7,195)	(144,028)	(6,19				
Net cash used in investing activities	(59,793)	(189,263)	(34,54				
Cash flows from financing activities:							
Proceeds from debt	169,000	240,000	54,33				
Payments on debt	(169,000)		(55,68				
Payments for debt issuance costs	(300)		(36				
Payments for repurchase of common shares	(30,072)		(8,98				
Payments on interest rate caplets	(965)	. ,	-				
Proceeds from exercise of stock-based awards	375	366	1,70				
Payments on consideration payable	(3,178)	(9,197)	(2,79				
Payments on finance lease obligation	(17)		-				
Tax withholding on stock-based payments	(1,082)	(78)	(9				
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities	\$ (35,239)		\$ (11,87				
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	37,498	25,327	64,33				
Cash and cash equivalents:		100 704	104.45				
Beginning of year	224,113	198,786	134,45				
End of year	\$ 261,611	\$ 224,113	\$ 198,7				

ACCEL ENTERTAINMENT, INC.
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS - (Continued)

(in thousands)	Year Ended December 31,					
	2023 2022			2022	2021	
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:						
Cash payments for:						
Interest, net	\$	30,248	\$	19,942	\$	9,647
Income taxes	\$	11,741	\$	7,662	\$	8,589
Supplemental schedules of noncash investing and financing activities:						
Purchases of property and equipment in accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$	14,923	\$	9,763	\$	2,718
Deferred premium on interest rate caplets	\$	2,059	\$	3,025	\$	_
Fair value of treasury stock issued in business combination	\$		\$	5,584	\$	_
Accrued debt issuance costs	\$	_	\$	_	\$	3,956
Acquisition of businesses and assets:						
Total identifiable net assets acquired	\$	7,195	\$	185,415	\$	6,948
Less cash acquired		_		(33,270)		(646)
Less contingent consideration		_		(2,533)		(106)
Less fair value of treasury stock issued		_		(5,584)		_
Cash purchase price	\$	7,195	\$	144,028	\$	6,196

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Note 1. Description of Business

Accel Entertainment, Inc. (and together with its subsidiaries, the "Company" or "Accel") is a leading distributed gaming operator in the United States ("U.S."). The Company has operations in Illinois, Montana, Nevada, Nebraska, Georgia, Iowa, and Pennsylvania. The Company is subject to the various gaming regulations in the states in which it operates, as well as various other federal, state and local laws and regulations.

The Company's business primarily consists of the installation, maintenance, operation and servicing of gaming terminals and related equipment, redemption devices that disburse winnings and contain automated teller machine ("ATM") functionality, and amusement devices in authorized non-casino locations such as restaurants, bars, taverns, convenience stores, liquor stores, truck stops, and grocery stores. The Company also operates stand-alone ATMs in gaming and non-gaming locations.

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of presentation and preparation: The consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes were prepared in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") and the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and of its wholly owned subsidiaries. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. Certain prior period amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current period presentation.

Use of estimates: The preparation of consolidated financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect (i) the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, (ii) disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and (iii) the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Estimates used by the Company include, among other things, the useful lives for depreciable and amortizable assets, income tax provisions, the evaluation of the future realization of deferred tax assets, projected cash flows in assessing the initial valuation of intangible assets in conjunction with business and asset acquisitions, the selection of useful lives for depreciable and amortizable assets in conjunction with business and asset acquisitions, the valuation of level 3 investments, the valuation of contingent earnout shares and warrants, the valuation of interest rate caplets, contingencies, and the expected term of share-based compensation awards and stock price volatility when computing share-based compensation expense. Actual results may differ from those estimates.

Change in estimate: During the fourth quarter of 2021, the Company conducted a review of its estimate of depreciable lives for its gaming terminals and equipment. As a result of this review, the Company extended the useful lives of its gaming terminals and equipment from 10 years to 13 years as the equipment is lasting longer than originally estimated. The Company has many gaming terminals and equipment that were purchased when the Company started operations in 2012 that are still being used today.

Also, during the fourth quarter of 2021, the Company conducted a review of its estimate of the amortization periods for its route and customer acquisition costs and its location contracts. As a result of this review, the Company extended the amortization period of its route and customer acquisition costs from 12.4 years to 18 years and its location contracts from 10 years to 15 years. In both cases the extended useful lives reflect the Company's strong relationship with its location partners as demonstrated by continued high contract renewal rates.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements --- (Continued)

The impact of these changes in estimate for the years ended December 31 was as follows (in thousands):

	2023		2022		 2021
Decrease to depreciation expense	\$	3,657	\$	3,685	\$ 1,232
Decrease to amortization expense	\$	8,210	\$	8,215	\$ 2,688
Increase to net income	\$	8,487	\$	8,511	\$ 3,920
Increase to net income per share	\$	0.10	\$	0.09	\$ 0.04

Segment information: The Company operates as a single operating segment. The Company's chief operating decision maker ("CODM") is the chief executive officer, who has ultimate responsibility for the operating performance of the Company and the allocation of resources. The CODM assesses the Company's performance and allocates resources based on consolidated results, and this is the only discrete financial information that is regularly reviewed by the CODM.

Cash and cash equivalents: Cash and cash equivalents include bank deposit accounts; term bank deposit accounts; cash in the Company's gaming terminals, ATMs, redemption terminals, and Company vaults.

The Company's policy is to limit the amount of credit exposure to any one financial institution. The Company maintains its cash in accounts which may at times exceed Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation insured limits. The Company has not experienced any losses in such accounts.

Accounts receivable: Accounts receivable represent amounts due from third-party locations serviced by the Company and amounts due for machines, software and equipment sold by the Company. The carrying amount of receivables is reduced by a valuation allowance that reflects management's best estimate of the amounts that will not be collected. Management determines the allowance by regularly evaluating individual receivables from third-party locations and considers a customer's financial condition, credit history and current economic conditions. The Company's allowance for doubtful accounts was \$0.1 million as of both December 31, 2023 and 2022. The Company generally does not charge interest on past due accounts receivable.

Inventories: Inventories consist of gaming machines for sale to third-parties, raw materials, and manufacturing supplies. Inventories are stated at the lower of cost and net realizable value. Cost is determined using the average cost method. Labor and overhead associated with the assembly of gaming machines for sales to third-parties are capitalized and allocated to inventory. Inventories of spare parts are included in other current assets when acquired and are expensed when used to repair equipment.

Derivative instruments: The Company may manage its exposure to certain financial risks through the use of derivative financial instruments ("derivatives"). The Company does not use derivatives for speculative purposes. For a derivative that is designated as a cash flow hedge, changes in the fair value of the derivative are recognized in accumulated other comprehensive income to the extent the derivative is effective at offsetting the changes in the cash flows being hedged until the hedged item affects earnings.

Investment in convertible notes: At acquisition, an entity shall classify debt securities as trading, available-for-sale, or held-tomaturity. The Company classified its investment in convertible notes as available for sale due to the conversion feature.

Property and equipment: Property and equipment are stated at cost or fair value at the date of acquisition. Maintenance and repairs are charged to expense as incurred. Major additions, replacements and improvements are capitalized. Depreciation has been computed using the straight-line method over the following estimated useful lives:

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

	Years
Gaming terminals, software and equipment	3-13
Amusement, ATM and other equipment	7-10
Office equipment and furniture	7
Computer software and equipment	3-5
Leasehold improvements *	5
Vehicles	5
Buildings and improvements	15-29

* Leasehold improvements are amortized over the shorter of the useful life or the lease.

Development costs directly associated with the acquisition, development and construction of a project are capitalized as a cost of the project during the periods in which activities necessary to prepare the property for its intended use are in progress. Interest costs associated with major construction projects are capitalized as part of the cost of the constructed assets. When no debt is incurred specifically for a project, interest is capitalized on amounts expended for the project using the weighted-average cost of borrowing. Capitalization of interest ceases when the project (or discernible portions of the project) is substantially complete. If substantially all of the construction activities of a project are suspended, capitalization of interest will cease until such activities are resumed.

Concentration of credit risk: The Company's operations are centralized primarily in Illinois, Montana and Nevada. Should there be favorable or unfavorable changes to the gaming regulations in these states there may be an impact on the Company's results of operations. The Company has high concentrations of locations within certain municipalities in Illinois which could also impact the Company if these municipalities change their gaming laws.

Fair value of financial instruments: The Company's financial instruments consist principally of cash, convertibles notes, accounts payable, route and customer acquisition costs payable, contingent consideration, contingent earnout shares liability, interest rate caplets, and bank indebtedness. The carrying amount of cash, accounts payable and short-term borrowings approximates fair value because of the short-term maturity of these instruments.

The Company estimated the fair value of its investment in convertible notes, interest rate caplets, debt, contingent consideration, contingent earnout shares liability and warrant liability using various methods that are described in Note 12.

Revenue recognition: The Company generates revenues from the following types of services: gaming terminals, amusements and ATMs. The Company also generates manufacturing revenue from the sales of gaming terminals and associated software. Revenue is disaggregated by type of revenue and is presented on the face of the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income.

Net gaming revenue is the net cash from gaming activities, which is the difference between gaming wins and losses. Net gaming revenue includes the amounts earned by the gaming locations and is recognized at the time of gaming play. Additionally, taxes and administrative expenses due to the states in which the Company operates are recorded as net gaming revenue. Amounts earned by the gaming locations and taxes and administrative expenses are also included in cost of revenue.

Amusement revenue represents amounts collected from machines (e.g. dart boards, digital jukeboxes, pool tables, etc.) operated at various locations and is recognized at the time the machine is used.

Manufacturing revenue represents the sale of gaming terminals and associated software and is recognized at the time the goods are delivered to the customer.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements ---- (Continued)

ATM fees and other revenue represents fees charged for the withdrawal of funds from the Company's redemption terminals and stand-alone ATM machines and is recognized at the time of the transaction.

The Company determined that in a gaming environment, whenever a customer's money has been accepted by a machine, the Company has an obligation (an implied contract) to provide the customer access to the game and honor the outcome of the game (in the case of gaming terminals). The Company determined that when the implied contract is entered into between the Company and the customer, it satisfies the requirements of a contract under the revenue standard, as (i) the contract is a legally enforceable contract with the customer, (ii) the arrangement identifies the rights of the parties, (iii) the contract has commercial substance, and (iv) the cash is received upfront from the customer, so its collectability is probable. The gaming service is a single performance obligation in each implied contract with the customer. The Company applies the portfolio approach of all wins and losses by gaming terminals daily to determine the total transaction price of the portfolio of implied contracts. The Company recognizes revenue when the single performance obligation is satisfied, which is at the completion of each game.

Total net revenues for the years ended December 31 is disaggregated in the following table by the primary states in which the Company operates given the geographic economic factors that affect the revenues in the states.

(in thousands)	2023	2022		 2021
Total net revenues by state:				
Illinois	\$ 867,200	\$	808,652	\$ 730,244
Montana	154,402		79,639	
Nevada	117,074		66,989	
Nebraska	19,043		5,217	
All other	12,701		9,300	4,463
Total net revenues	\$ 1,170,420	\$	969,797	\$ 734,707

Route and customer acquisition costs: The Company's route and customer acquisition costs consist of fees paid, typically an upfront payment and future installment payment over the life of the contract, entered into with third parties and location partners. These contracts are non-cancelable and allow the Company to install and operate gaming terminals in the locations it serves. The route and customer acquisition costs are accounted for as intangible assets and route and customer acquisition costs payable are recorded at the net present value of the future payments using a discount rate equal to the Company's incremental borrowing rate associated with its long-term debt. Route and customer acquisition costs are amortized on a straight-line basis over 18 years beginning on the date the location goes live and amortized over the life of the contract, which includes expected renewals. The Company records the accretion of interest on route and customer acquisitions costs payable in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income as a component of interest expense. For locations that close prior to the end of the contractual term, the Company writes-off the net book value of the route and customer acquisition cost and route and customer acquisition cost payable and records a gain or loss in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income as a component of other expenses, net. Additionally, most of the route acquisition contracts allow the Company to clawback some upfront and installment payments over the initial years of a contract if the location is unable to secure the appropriate licensing or it goes out of business prior to the end of the contract term. In the instances where a claw-back or recovery is triggered and the Company assesses it as probable of being recovered, a receivable will be recorded. Upfront payments with a claw-back prior to a location going live are capitalized and will not begin amortization until the respective location commences operations. The Company's route and customer acquisition costs also consists of prepaid commission costs to the Company's internal sales employees. The commissions paid to internal sales employees are subsequently expensed once the respective gaming location goes live and the commission is earned by the employee.

Business acquisitions: The Company evaluates the inputs, processes and outputs of each business acquisition to determine if the transaction is a business combination or asset acquisition. If an acquisition qualifies as a business combination, the related transaction costs are recorded as an expense in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income. If an

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

acquisition qualifies as an asset acquisition, the related transaction costs are generally capitalized and amortized over the useful life of the acquired assets. The Company accounts for acquisitions that meet the definition of a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting. Acquired tangible personal property such as gaming equipment is generally measured at fair value using a cost approach which measures the fair value based on the cost to reproduce or replace the asset. Location contract intangibles, which represent the acquisition-date fair value of the preexisting relationships between the acquired company and gaming locations, are generally measured at fair value using an income approach which measures the fair value based on the estimated future cash flows using certain projected financial information such as revenue projections, cost of revenue margins and other assumptions such as discount rates. Any contingent consideration is measured at its fair value on the acquisition date, recorded as a liability, and accreted over its payment term in the Company's consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income as other expenses, net.

Location contracts acquired: Location contracts acquired are accounted for as intangible assets and consist of expected cash flows to be generated from location contracts acquired through business and asset acquisitions. Location contracts acquired are amortized on a straight-line basis over the expected useful life of primarily 15 years. Location contracts are tested for impairment when triggering events occur. If a triggering event were to occur, the Company compares the carrying amount of the location contracts to future undiscounted cash flows. If the value of future undiscounted cash flows is less than the carrying amount of an asset group, an impairment loss is recorded based on the excess of the carrying amount over the fair value of the asset group.

Goodwill: Goodwill represents the difference between the purchase price and the fair value of the identifiable tangible and intangible net assets acquired when accounted for using the acquisition method of accounting. Goodwill is reviewed for impairment annually, as of October 1st, and whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value of the goodwill may not be recoverable. When performing the annual goodwill impairment test, the Company conducts a qualitative assessment to determine whether it is more likely than not that the goodwill is impaired. Under the qualitative assessment, the Company considers both positive and negative factors, including macroeconomic conditions, industry events, financial performance, and makes a determination of whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of the goodwill is less than its carrying amount. If, after assessing the qualitative factors, the Company determines it is more likely than not the goodwill is impaired, it then performs a quantitative test. When performing the quantitative test, the Company compares the fair value of the reporting unit to its carrying value. If the carrying value of the net assets assigned to the reporting unit exceeds the fair value of the reporting unit, the Company would record an impairment loss equal to the difference.

Consideration payable: Consideration payable consists of amounts payable related to certain business acquisitions as well as contingent consideration for future location performance related to certain business acquisitions (see Note 10). Consideration payable, exclusive of contingent consideration, is discounted using the Company's incremental borrowing rate associated with its outstanding debt. The contingent consideration is measured at fair value on a recurring basis. The changes in the fair value of contingent consideration are recognized within the Company's consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income as other expenses, net. The Company presents on its consolidated statement of cash flows, payments for consideration payable within 90-days in investing activities, payments after 90-days and up to the acquisition date fair value in financing activities, and payments in excess of the acquisition date fair value in operating activities.

Impairment of long-lived assets: Long-lived assets, which includes property and equipment, net and other assets, are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the asset or asset group may not be recoverable. Impairment of the assets is measured by a comparison of the carrying amount of the asset to future undiscounted cash flows expected to be generated by the asset. If the carrying amount of an asset exceeds its estimated future cash flows, an impairment charge is recognized by the amount of which the carrying amount of the asset exceeds the fair value of the asset.

Contingent earnout shares liability: The Company's Class A-2 common stock is classified as a contingent earnout share liability due to the fact that the conversion of the Company's Class A-2 common stock would be accelerated on a change of control

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

regardless of the transaction value. The liability is stated at fair value and any change in the fair value is recognized as a gain or loss in the Company's consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income.

Warrant liability: The Company's warrants are classified as a liability, within other long-term liabilities on the consolidated balance sheets, due to the fact that certain provisions preclude the warrants from being accounted for as components of stockholders' equity, including certain settlement provisions that differ based on the holder of the warrants. The warrants are measured at fair value and any change in the fair value is recognized as a gain or loss in the Company's consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income.

Leases: The Company determines if an arrangement is a lease at inception and categorizes it as either an operating or finance lease. An arrangement contains a lease when the arrangement conveys the right to control the use of an identified asset over the lease term. Lease liabilities are recognized based on the present value of the future minimum lease payments over the lease term at the commencement date. As most of the Company's leases do not provide an implicit interest rate, the Company utilizes its incremental borrowing rate based on the information available at the commencement date in determining the present value of lease payments. The incremental borrowing rate is the rate of interest that the Company would have to pay to borrow on a fully collateralized basis over a similar term in an amount equal to the total lease payments in a similar economic environment. Right-of-use ("ROU") assets are recognized at the lease commencement date of the lease based on the amount of the initial measurement of the lease liability, adjusted for any lease payments made prior to commencement and exclude lease incentives and initial direct costs incurred, if applicable. The lease terms include all non-cancelable periods and may include options to extend or terminate the lease when it is reasonably certain that we will exercise that option. Lease expense for operating leases is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term. Lease expense for finance leases is recognized within depreciation and amortization expense for the reduction of the ROU asset and interest expense on the accretion of the lease liability. We do not recognize a ROU asset and lease liability for leases with a duration of less than 12 months. The Company separates lease and non-lease components for our lease contracts.

ROU assets are included in other assets on the consolidated balance sheets. Short-term lease liabilities are included in accounts payable and other accrued expenses while long-term lease liabilities are included in other long-term liabilities.

Stock-based compensation: The Company grants restricted stock units ("RSUs"), performance-based stocked units ("PSUs") and common stock options to certain employees and officers. Stock-based compensation expense is measured at the grant date, based on the estimated fair value of the award, and is recognized in general and administrative expense over the requisite service period. All stock-based awards are classified as equity awards.

Income taxes: The Company is organized as a C-corporation and files income tax returns at the federal and state level. Deferred taxes are provided on a liability method whereby deferred tax assets are recognized for deductible temporary differences and net operating loss and tax credit carryforwards, and deferred tax liabilities are recognized for taxable temporary differences. Temporary differences are the differences between the book basis of assets and liabilities and their tax bases. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance when, in the opinion of management, it is more likely than not that some portion, or all of the deferred tax asset, will not be realized. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are adjusted for the effects of changes in the tax laws and rates as of the date of enactment.

The consolidated financial statements may reflect expected future tax consequences of uncertain tax positions presuming the taxing authorities' full knowledge of the position and all relevant facts. When and if applicable, potential interest and penalty costs are accrued as incurred and recognized in general and administrative expenses in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

Earnings per common share: The Company computes basic earnings per common share ("EPS") by dividing net income by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding for the applicable period. Diluted EPS is computed based on the weighted average number of common shares plus the effect of dilutive potential common shares outstanding during the period using the treasury stock method, unless the effect of such increase would be anti-dilutive. Under the treasury stock method, the amount the employee must pay for exercising stock options and the amount of compensation cost for future service that the Company has not yet recognized are assumed to be used to repurchase shares. Dilutive potential common shares include outstanding stock options, unvested RSUs, unvested PSUs, contingent earnout shares, and warrants.

Debt issuance costs: Debt issuance costs are capitalized and amortized over the contractual terms of the related loans. Debt issuance costs are presented as an offset to the related debt on the consolidated balance sheets.

Advertising costs: Advertising costs are primarily comprised of marketing expenses, which are recorded within general and administrative expense within the accompanying consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income. Advertising costs were \$6.1 million, \$5.3 million, and \$4.8 million for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022, and 2021, respectively.

Adopted accounting pronouncements: In October 2021, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2021-08, *Business Combinations (Topic 805)*. The guidance in this ASU improves the accounting for revenue contracts with customers acquired in a business combination by addressing diversity in practice and inconsistency related to recognition of contract assets and liabilities acquired in a business combination. The provisions of this ASU require that an acquiring entity accounts for the related revenue contracts in accordance with ASC 606 as if it had originated the contracts. The standard is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2022, and interim periods within those fiscal years with early adoption permitted. The impact of the adoption of this ASU has not been material to the Company's financial statements or disclosures.

In March 2020, the FASB issued ASU 2020-04, *Reference Rate Reform (Topic 848)*. This ASU provides temporary guidance to ease the potential burden in accounting for reference rate reform primarily resulting from the discontinuation of the London Inter-Bank Offered Rate ("LIBOR"), which began phasing out on December 31, 2021. The amendments in ASU 2020-04 are elective and apply to all entities that have contracts, hedging relationships, and other transactions that reference LIBOR or another reference rate expected to be discontinued. The new guidance (i) simplifies accounting analyses under current U.S. GAAP for contract modifications; (ii) simplifies the assessment of hedge effectiveness and allows hedging relationships affected by reference rate reform to continue; and (iii) allows a one-time election to sell or transfer debt securities classified as held to maturity that reference a rate affected by reference rate reform. The Company adopted the new standard in the second quarter of 2023 when the Company transitioned from LIBOR to the Secured Overnight Financing Rate ("SOFR") for its debt agreements and related cash flow hedges. The Company elected certain expedients offered by Topic 848 and, as such, the impact from referenced rate reform did not have a material impact on the Company's results of operations, cash flows or financial position.

Recent accounting pronouncements: On November 27, 2023, the FASB issued ASU 2023-07, *Segment Reporting (Topic 280)*: *Improvements to Reportable Segment Disclosures,* which requires public entities to disclose information about their reportable segments' significant expenses regularly provided to the CODM. The amendments in this ASU enhance interim disclosure requirements, clarify circumstances in which an entity can disclose multiple segment measures of profit or loss, provide new segment disclosure requirements for entities with a single reportable segment, and contain other disclosure requirements. The ASU is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2023, and interim periods within fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2024. Entities must adopt the changes to the segment reporting guidance on a retrospective basis. The Company is currently evaluating the potential effect that this ASU will have on its financial statement disclosures.

On December 14, 2023, the FASB issued ASU 2023-09, *Income Taxes (Topic 740): Improvements to Income Tax Disclosures.* The ASU requires disaggregated information about a reporting entity's effective tax rate reconciliation as well as information on income taxes paid disaggregated by jurisdiction. The new requirements will be effective for annual periods beginning after

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements --- (Continued)

December 15, 2024 and will be applied on a prospective basis with the option to apply the standard retrospectively. The Company is currently evaluating the potential effect that this ASU will have on its financial statement disclosures.

Other recently issued accounting standards or pronouncements have been excluded because they are either not relevant to the Company, or are not expected to have, or did not have, a material effect on its consolidated financial statements.

Note 3. Inventories

Inventories consists of the following as of December 31 (in thousands):

	2	023	 2022
Raw materials and manufacturing supplies	\$	5,693	\$ 4,977
Finished products		1,988	 1,964
Total inventories	\$	7,681	\$ 6,941

At December 31, 2023 and 2022, no inventory valuation allowance was determined to be necessary.

Note 4. Investment in Convertible Notes

On July 19, 2019, the Company entered into an agreement to purchase up to \$30.0 million in convertible notes bearing interest at 3% per annum from Gold Rush Amusements, Inc. ("Gold Rush"), another terminal operator in Illinois. The convertible notes each included an option to convert the notes to common stock of Gold Rush prior to the maturity date upon written notice from the Company. At closing, the Company purchased a \$5.0 million note which was subordinated to Gold Rush's credit facility and matured six months following the satisfaction of administrative conditions. On October 11, 2019, the Company purchased an additional \$25.0 million note which was also subordinated to Gold Rush's credit facility and, beginning on July 1, 2020, the balance of this note, if not previously converted, was payable in equal \$1,000,000 monthly installments until all principal has been repaid in full.

On July 30, 2021, the Company provided notice to Gold Rush that it was exercising its rights under each of the convertible notes to convert the entire aggregate principal amount and accrued interest into common stock of Gold Rush, subject to approval from the IGB to transfer the common stock to the Company and receipt of other customary closing deliverables.

On December 2, 2021, the Company received notice from the administrator of the IGB that he was denying the requested transfer of Gold Rush common stock to the Company and the IGB affirmed the administrator's denial on January 27, 2022.

Based on the IGB denying the Company's request to transfer Gold Rush common stock despite the Company's unilateral conversion rights, the convertible notes were accounted for as available for sale debt securities, at fair value, with gains and losses recorded in other comprehensive income. As such, the Gold Rush convertible notes were deemed in default for disclosure and presentation purposes, assuming non-conversion of the convertible notes, as no repayment or installment payments were received. The Company classified the entire \$32.1 million accounting fair value of the convertible notes as current on the consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2022 as the Company had expected to resolve this matter within the next year. For more information on how the Company determined the fair value of the convertible notes, see Note 12.

On May 31, 2023, the Company and Gold Rush entered into a settlement agreement which resolved any and all lawsuits, as described in Note 19, and all outstanding obligations under the convertible notes. As part of the settlement, the Company received \$32.5 million from Gold Rush in June 2023, which included the repayment of the face value of the convertible notes plus accrued interest as well as a \$0.4 million prepayment on future amounts due. In addition, the Company has recorded a receivable from Gold Rush of \$1.4 million as of December 31, 2023, which represents the present value of the remaining \$1.5 million due from Gold Rush by May 2025, and is presented within other assets in the consolidated balance sheets. The Company also recorded a

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements --- (Continued)

gain of \$1.7 million in the second quarter of 2023, which is included in other expenses, net on the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income for the year ended December 31, 2023.

Note 5. Property and Equipment, net

Property and equipment, net consists of the following as of December 31 (in thousands):

	 2023	 2022
Gaming terminals, software and equipment	\$ 361,662	\$ 294,944
Amusement, ATM and other equipment	27,182	25,807
Office equipment and furniture	3,385	2,534
Computer software and equipment	20,592	18,526
Leasehold improvements	8,281	6,996
Vehicles	19,862	16,293
Buildings and improvements	14,047	11,945
Land	2,469	1,143
Construction in progress	 5,480	 647
Total property and equipment	 462,960	378,835
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	 (202,147)	 (166,991)
Total property and equipment, net	\$ 260,813	\$ 211,844

Depreciation and amortization of property and equipment amounted to \$37.9 million, \$29.3 million and \$24.6 million during the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Long-lived assets, which includes property and equipment, net and other assets, are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the asset or asset group may not be recoverable. There were no indicators of impairment of long-lived assets in 2023, 2022, or 2021.

Note 6. Route and Customer Acquisition Costs

The Company enters into contracts with third parties and its gaming locations to install and operate gaming terminals. Payments are due when gaming operations commence and then on a periodic basis for a specified period of time thereafter. Gross payments due, based on the number of live locations, are approximately \$7.4 million and \$7.6 million as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively. Payments are due over varying terms of the individual agreements and are discounted at the Company's incremental borrowing rate associated with its long-term debt at the time the contract is acquired. The net present value of payments due is \$6.5 million and \$6.6 million as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively, of which approximately \$1.5 million is included in current liabilities in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets as of both December 31, 2023 and 2022. The route and customer acquisition cost asset is comprised of upfront payments made on the contracts of \$20.0 million and \$17.9 million as of December 31, 2023, respectively. The Company has upfront payments of commissions paid to the third parties for the acquisition of the customer contracts that are subject to a claw back provision if the customer cancels the contract prior to completion. The payments subject to a claw back are \$1.0 million and \$1.2 million as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements --- (Continued)

Route and customer acquisition costs consist of the following as of December 31 (in thousands):

		2023	 2022
Cost	\$	33,855	\$ 31,805
Accumulated amortization	_	(14,667)	 (13,463)
Route and customer acquisition costs, net	\$	19,188	\$ 18,342

Estimated amortization expense related to route and customer acquisition costs for the next five years and thereafter is as follows (in thousands):

Year ending December 31:	
2024	\$ 1,833
2025	1,811
2026	1,776
2027	1,697
2028	1,571
Thereafter	10,500
Total	\$ 19,188

Amortization expense of route and customer acquisition costs was \$1.6 million, \$1.3 million and \$1.7 million for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Note 7. Location Contracts Acquired

Location contracts acquired in business acquisitions consist of the following as of December 31 (in thousands):

	 2023	 2022
Cost	\$ 286,728	\$ 282,653
Accumulated amortization	 (110,417)	 (93,310)
Location contracts acquired, net	\$ 176,311	\$ 189,343

Estimated amortization expense related to location contracts acquired for the next five years and thereafter is as follows (in thousands):

Year ending December 31:	
2024	\$ 17,311
2025	17,311
2026	17,167
2027	17,063
2028	17,017
Thereafter	90,442
Total	\$ 176,311

Amortization expense of location contracts acquired was \$17.1 million, \$14.8 million and \$20.3 million during the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Location contracts are tested for impairment when triggering events occur. There were no indicators of impairment of location contracts in 2023, 2022, or 2021.
Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements ---- (Continued)

Note 8. Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets

The Company had goodwill of \$101.6 million as of December 31, 2023, of which \$38.9 million is deductible for tax purposes.

On June 1, 2022, the Company acquired Century, which was accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with ASC Topic 805. The excess of the purchase price over the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed has been recorded as goodwill of \$53.4 million. See Note 10 for more information on how the amount of goodwill was calculated.

On December 15, 2022, Century acquired from DEP, Inc. ("Progressive"), a gaming operator in Montana, certain gaming assets and locations. The acquisition was accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with Topic 805. The excess of the purchase price over the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed has been recorded as goodwill of \$1.2 million. See Note 10 for more information on how the amount of goodwill was calculated.

On February 13, 2023, the Company acquired Rendezvous Casino and Burger Bar ("Rendezvous"), a hospitality operation in Billings, Montana. The acquisition was accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with Topic 805. The excess of the purchase price over the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed has been recorded as goodwill of \$0.8 million. See Note 10 for more information on how the amount of goodwill was calculated.

The Company conducted its annual goodwill impairment test on October 1, 2023. The Company conducted a qualitative assessment to determine whether it is more likely than not that the goodwill was impaired. Under the qualitative assessment, the Company considered both positive and negative factors, including macroeconomic conditions, industry events, and financial performance, to make a determination of whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of the goodwill is less than its carrying amount. In performing this assessment, the Company considered such factors as its historical performance, its growth opportunities in existing markets; new markets and new products in determining whether the goodwill was impaired. The Company also referenced its forecasts of revenue, operating income, and capital expenditures and concluded it is more likely than not, that the carrying value of its goodwill was not impaired as of October 1, 2023.

The following is a roll forward of the Company's goodwill (in thousands):

Goodwill balance as of January 1, 2022	\$ 46,199
Addition to goodwill for acquisition of Century	53,356
Addition to goodwill for acquisition of Progressive	 1,152
Goodwill balance as of December 31, 2022	\$ 100,707
Addition to goodwill for acquisition of Rendezvous	 847
Goodwill balance as of December 31, 2023	\$ 101,554

Other intangible assets

Other intangible assets are related to the 2022 acquisition of Century. The Company determines the fair value of trade name assets acquired in acquisitions using a relief from royalty valuation method which requires assumptions such as projected revenue and a royalty rate.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements ---- (Continued)

Other intangible assets consist of the following as of December 31 (in thousands):

		2023									2022		
	Amortization Period	С	Gross arrying arount	Accumulated Amortization		, j j j		Gross Carrying Amount		Accumulated Amortization		Net Carrying Amount	
Customer Relationships	7 years	\$	6,800	\$	(1,538)	\$	5,262	\$	6,800	\$	(566)	\$	6,234
Software Applications	8 years		7,800		(1,544)		6,256		7,800		(569)		7,231
Trade Names	20 years		9,800		(776)		9,024		9,800		(286)		9,514
		\$	24,400	\$	(3,858)	\$	20,542	\$	24,400	\$	(1,421)	\$	22,979

Amortization expense of other intangible assets was \$2.4 million and \$1.4 million for the years ended December 31, 2023 and December 31, 2022, respectively. The Company's estimated annual amortization expense relating to other intangible assets over the next five years is \$2.4 million.

The Company also has indefinite-lived intangible assets related to operating licenses totaling \$2.8 million and \$2.0 million as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively, which are recorded within other assets on the consolidated balance sheets.

Note 9. Debt

The Company's debt as of December 31, consisted of the following (in thousands):

	2023	2022
Senior Secured Credit Facility (as amended):		
Revolving credit facility	\$ 46,000	\$ 121,000
Term Loan	310,625	328,125
Delayed Draw Term Loan	 188,750	 96,250
Total borrowings	 545,375	 545,375
Add: Remaining premium on interest rate caplets financed as debt	 2,059	 3,025
Total debt	 547,434	548,400
Less: Debt issuance costs	 (4,860)	 (6,368)
Total debt, net of debt issuance costs	 542,574	542,032
Less: Current maturities	 (28,483)	 (23,466)
Total debt, net of current maturities	\$ 514,091	\$ 518,566

Senior Secured Credit Facility

On November 13, 2019, in order to refinance its prior credit facility, for working capital and other general purposes from time to time, the Company entered into a credit agreement (as amended, the "Credit Agreement") as borrower, the Company and its wholly-owned domestic subsidiaries, as a guarantor, the banks, financial institutions and other lending institutions from time to time party thereto, as lenders, the other parties from time to time party thereto and Capital One, National Association, as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "Agent"), collateral agent, issuing bank and swingline lender providing for a:

- \$100.0 million revolving credit facility, including a letter of credit facility with a \$10.0 million sublimit and a swing line facility with a \$10.0 million sublimit,
- \$240.0 million initial term loan facility and
- \$125.0 million additional term loan facility.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

The additional term loan facility was available for borrowings until November 13, 2020. Each of the revolving loans and the term loans were scheduled to mature on November 13, 2024. The Company incurred \$8.8 million of debt issuance costs related to the Senior Secured Credit Facility, which are being amortized over the life of the Facility.

In order to provide additional financial flexibility, the Company and the other parties thereto amended the Credit Agreement on August 4, 2020 ("Amendment No. 1") to provide a waiver of financial covenant breach for the periods ended September 30, 2020 through March 31, 2021 of the First Lien Net Leverage Ratio and Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio (each as defined under the Credit Agreement). Amendment No. 1 also raised the floor for the adjusted LIBOR rate to 0.50% and the floor for the Base Rate to 1.50%. The Company incurred costs of \$0.4 million associated with Amendment No.1 of the Credit Agreement, of which \$0.3 million was capitalized and is being amortized over the remaining life of the Credit Agreement. The waivers of financial covenant breach were never utilized as the Company remained in compliance with all debt covenants during these periods.

On October 22, 2021, in order to increase the borrowing capacity under the Credit Agreement, the Company and the other parties thereto entered into Amendment No. 2 to the Credit Agreement ("Amendment No. 2"). Amendment No. 2, among other things, provides for

- an increase in the amount of the revolving credit facility from \$100.0 million to \$150.0 million,
- \$350.0 million initial term loan facility, the proceeds of which were applied to refinancing existing indebtedness and
- \$400.0 million delayed draw term loan facility, which is available for borrowings until October 22, 2024.

The maturity date of the Credit Agreement was extended to October 22, 2026. The interest rate and covenants remain unchanged. The Company incurred \$4.3 million in debt issuance costs associated with Amendment No. 2. The debt issuance costs are presented as a non-cash item on the consolidated statements of cash flows (less the portion impacting net income which are presented within operating activities) as they were financed with borrowings under the term loan. The Company also recognized a loss on debt extinguishment of \$1.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2021 due to a partial extinguishment associated with certain lenders whose borrowing capacity decreased with the amendment.

On June 7, 2023, in order to replace the referenced LIBOR interest rate in the Company's Credit Agreement with SOFR, the Company and the other parties thereto entered into Amendment No. 3 to the Credit Agreement ("Amendment No. 3"). Under Amendment No. 3, borrowings under the Credit Agreement beginning on June 14, 2023 will bear interest, at the Company's option, at a rate per annum equal to either (a) the Adjusted Term SOFR (which cannot be less than 0.5%) for interest periods of 1, 2, 3 or 6 months (or if consented to by (i) each applicable lender, 12 months or any period shorter than 1 month or (ii) the administrative agent, a shorter period necessary to ensure that the end of the relevant interest period would coincide with any required amortization payment) plus the applicable SOFR margin or (b) the alternative base rate ("ABR") plus the applicable ABR margin. ABR is a fluctuating rate per annum equal to the highest of (i) the Federal Funds Effective Rate plus 1/2 of 1.0%, (ii) the prime rate announced from time to time by Capital One, National Association or (iii) SOFR for a 1-month interest period on such day plus 1.0%. As of December 31, 2023, the weighted-average interest rate was approximately 7.3%.

On August 23, 2023, in order to extend the termination date to draw on the delayed draw term loan under the Credit Agreement to October 22, 2024, the Company and the other parties thereto entered into Amendment No. 4 to the Credit Agreement ("Amendment No. 4"). The other terms of the Credit Agreement remained unchanged. The Company incurred \$0.3 million in debt issuance costs related to Amendment No. 4, which are being amortized over the remaining life of the credit facility.

The obligations under the Credit Agreement are guaranteed by the Company and its wholly-owned domestic subsidiaries (collectively, the "Guarantors"), subject to certain exceptions. The obligations under the Credit Agreement are secured by substantially all of the assets of the Guarantors, subject to certain exceptions. Certain future-formed or acquired wholly-owned

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements --- (Continued)

domestic subsidiaries of the Company will also be required to guarantee the Credit Agreement and grant a security interest in substantially all of their assets, subject to certain exceptions, to secure the obligations under the Credit Agreement.

Interest is payable quarterly in arrears for ABR loans, at the end of the applicable interest period for SOFR loans (but not less frequently than quarterly) and upon the prepayment or maturity of the underlying loans. The Company is required to pay a commitment fee quarterly in arrears in respect of unused commitments under the revolving credit facility and the additional term loan facility.

The applicable SOFR and ABR margins and the commitment fee rate are calculated based upon the first lien net leverage ratio of the Company and its restricted subsidiaries on a consolidated basis, as defined in the Credit Agreement. The revolving loans and term loans bear interest at either (a) ABR (150 bps floor) plus a margin up to 1.75% or (b) SOFR (50 bps floor) plus a margin up to 2.75%, at the option of the Company.

The term loans and, once drawn, the additional term loans will amortize at an annual rate equal to 5.00% per annum. Upon the consummation of certain non-ordinary course asset sales, the Company may be required to apply the net cash proceeds thereof to prepay outstanding term loans and additional term loans. The loans under the Credit Agreement may be prepaid without premium or penalty, subject to customary SOFR "breakage" costs.

The Credit Agreement contains certain customary affirmative and negative covenants and events of default and requires the Company and certain of its affiliates obligated under the Credit Agreement to make customary representations and warranties in connection with credit extensions thereunder.

In addition, the Credit Agreement requires the Company to maintain (a) a ratio of consolidated first lien net debt to consolidated EBITDA no greater than 4.50 to 1.00 and (b) a ratio of consolidated EBITDA to consolidated fixed charges no less than 1.20 to 1.00, in each case, tested as of the last day of each full fiscal quarter ending after the Closing Date and determined on the basis of the four most recently ended fiscal quarters of the Company for which financial statements have been delivered pursuant to the Credit Agreement, subject to customary "equity cure" rights.

If an event of default (as such term is defined in the Credit Agreement) occurs, the lenders would be entitled to take various actions, including the acceleration of amounts due under the Credit Agreement, termination of the lenders' commitments thereunder, foreclosure on collateral, and all other remedial actions available to a secured creditor. The failure to pay certain amounts owing under the Credit Agreement may result in an increase in the interest rate applicable thereto.

The principal maturities of total debt are as follows (in thousands):

Year ending December 31:	
2024	\$ 28,483
2025	28,493
2026	490,458
Total debt	\$ 547,434

The fair value of the Company's debt as of December 31, 2023 and 2022 was estimated using a discounted cash flow model, which forecasts future interest and principal payments. The forecasted cash flows were discounted back to present value using the term-matched risk-free rate plus an option adjusted spread to account for credit risk. The option adjusted spread was calculated as of the debt's issuance date and then adjusted to the valuation date. The inputs used to determine the fair value were classified as Level 2 in the fair value hierarchy as defined in Note 12.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements - (Continued)

The carrying value and estimated fair value the Company's debt as of December 31, was as follows (in thousands):

	 2023	 2022
Carrying value	\$ 547,434	\$ 545,375
Estimated fair value	543,724	522,693

Interest rate caplets

The Company manages its exposure to some of its interest rate risk through the use of interest rate caplets, which are derivatives. On January 12, 2022, the Company hedged the variability of the cash flows attributable to the changes in the 1-month LIBOR/SOFR interest rate on the first \$300 million of the term loan under the Credit Agreement by entering into a 4-year series of 48 deferred premium caplets ("caplets"). The caplets mature at the end of each month and protect the Company if interest rates exceed 2% of 1-month LIBOR/SOFR. The maturing dates of these caplets coincide with the timing of the Company's interest payments and each caplet is expected to be highly effective at offsetting changes in interest payment cash flows. The aggregate premium for these caplets was \$3.9 million, which was the initial fair value of the caplets recorded in the Company's financial statements, and was financed as additional debt.

The Company recognized an unrealized loss on the change in fair value of the interest rate caplets of \$4.3 million, net of income taxes, for the year ended December 31, 2023, and an unrealized gain of \$12.2 million, net of income taxes, for the year ended December 31, 2022. For more information on how the Company determines the fair value of the caplets, see Note 12. Further, as the 1-month LIBOR/SOFR interest rate began to exceed 2% starting in second half of 2022, the Company recognized interest income on the caplets of \$9.2 million and \$1.5 million for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively, which is reflected in interest expense, net in the consolidated statements of operations and other comprehensive income.

Note 10. Business and Asset Acquisitions

2023 Business Acquisitions

Illinois Video Slot Management

On December 27, 2023, the Company acquired certain assets of Illinois Video Slot Management Corp. ("IVSM"), an Illinoisbased terminal operator. The Company acquired a gaming location, as well as gaming equipment. The acquisition was accounted for as an asset acquisition in accordance with Topic 805. The total purchase price was approximately \$1.0 million, of which the Company paid \$0.7 million in cash at closing. The remaining \$0.3 million of consideration is payable in three installments of \$0.1 million which are due on the first, second and third anniversary of the acquisition assuming the location is still in operation. The total purchase price of \$1.0 million was allocated to the following assets: i) a location contract totaling \$0.9 million and ii) gaming equipment totaling \$0.1 million. The results of operations for the IVSM acquisition is included in the consolidated financial statements of the Company from the date of acquisition and were not material.

Illinois Gaming Entertainment

On May 23, 2023, the Company acquired certain assets of Illinois Gaming Entertainment LLC ("IGE"), an Illinois-based terminal operator. The Company acquired four operational locations, as well as gaming equipment. The acquisition was accounted for as an asset acquisition in accordance with Topic 805. The total purchase price was approximately \$1.5 million, which the Company paid in cash at closing. The total purchase price of \$1.5 million was allocated to the following assets: i) location contracts totaling \$1.1 million and ii) gaming equipment totaling \$0.4 million.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

On October 3, 2023, the Company acquired an additional three operational locations, as well as gaming equipment, from IGE. This acquisition was also accounted for as an asset acquisition in accordance with Topic 805. The total purchase price was \$2.3 million, which the Company paid in cash at closing. The total purchase price of \$2.3 million was allocated to the following assets: i) location contracts totaling \$2.0 million and ii) gaming equipment totaling \$0.3 million.

The results of operations for both IGE acquisitions are included in the consolidated financial statements of the Company from the date of acquisition and were not material.

Rendezvous

On February 13, 2023, the Company acquired Rendezvous, a hospitality operation in Billings, Montana. The hospitality operation is set to be a Century-vended location. The acquisition was accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with Topic 805. The total purchase price of \$2.6 million was paid in cash at closing and was allocated to the following assets: i) indefinite-lived intangible assets totaling \$0.8 million; ii) land totaling \$0.5 million; iii) buildings totaling \$0.4 million; iv) gaming equipment totaling \$0.1 million, and v) goodwill totaling \$0.8 million. The results of operations for Rendezvous are included in the consolidated financial statements of the Company from the date of acquisition and were not material.

Pending Business Acquisition

On April 11, 2023, the Company entered into an agreement to acquire a distributed gaming operator in the state of Louisiana with an option to acquire a second distributed gaming operator in the state of Louisiana. In connection therewith, the Company has paid \$4.6 million during the year ended December 31, 2023 as an advance against a portion of the purchase price and is recorded within other assets on the consolidated balance sheets. Furthermore, on August 10, 2023, the Company loaned the distributed gaming operator \$0.3 million. The Company agreed to pay an additional \$0.6 million on January 23, 2024 and an additional \$1.2 million on February 9, 2024 as an advance against a portion of the purchase price.

2022 Business Acquisitions

Progressive

On December 15, 2022, Century, the Company's wholly owned subsidiary, acquired from DEP, Inc. ("Progressive"), a gaming operator in Montana, certain gaming assets and locations. The acquisition of Progressive adds 26 Montana gaming locations and approximately 300 gaming terminals to the Century portfolio. The total purchase price was \$6.4 million, which Century paid in cash at closing. The acquisition was accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with ASC Topic 805, *Business Combinations* ("Topic 805"). The purchase price was allocated to the following assets: i) gaming terminals and amusement equipment totaling \$0.9 million; ii) location contracts totaling \$4.3 million; and iii) goodwill totaling \$1.2 million.

River City

On September 9, 2022, the Company acquired from River City Amusement Company ("River City") all of its operating assets in Nebraska, Iowa and South Dakota. River City's operations in these states consist of the ownership and operation of MAD and amusement equipment, as well as ATMs in the approximately 120 locations it serves. The total purchase price was approximately \$2.8 million, which the Company paid in cash at closing. The acquisition was accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with Topic 805. The purchase price was allocated to the following assets: i) gaming terminals and equipment totaling \$0.1 million; ii) amusement and other equipment totaling \$0.9 million; iii) location contracts totaling \$1.7 million; and iv) cash totaling \$0.1 million.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements --- (Continued)

VVS

On August 1, 2022, the Company acquired from VVS, Inc. ("VVS"), a licensed distributor of mechanical amusement devices in Nebraska, substantially all of its MAD and ATM assets. The acquisition of VVS adds approximately 250 locations in the greater Lincoln area. The total purchase price was approximately \$12.0 million, of which the Company paid approximately \$9.5 million in cash at closing. The remaining \$2.5 million of contingent consideration was paid in cash in the third quarter of 2023 as the net revenue target outlined in the purchase agreement was achieved. The acquisition was accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with Topic 805. The purchase price was allocated to the following assets: i) gaming terminals and equipment totaling \$0.9 million; ii) amusement and other equipment totaling \$3.9 million; and iii) location contracts totaling \$7.2 million.

Century

On June 1, 2022, the Company completed its previously announced acquisition of all of the outstanding equity interests of Century pursuant to the terms of a Securities Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement"), dated March 2, 2021, by and among Century, the shareholders of Century, and the Company. Century is Montana's largest gaming operator and a leader in the Nevada gaming market as well as a manufacturer of gaming terminals.

The acquisition aggregate purchase consideration transferred totaled \$164.3 million, which included: i) a cash payment made at closing of \$45.5 million to the equity holders of Century; ii) repayment of \$113.2 million of Century's indebtedness; and iii) 515,622 shares of the Company's Class A-1 common stock issued to certain members of Century's management with a fair value of \$5.6 million on the acquisition date. The cash payments were financed using cash from a draw of approximately \$160 million from the Company's revolving credit facility and delayed draw term loan facility under the Credit Agreement.

The acquisition was accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with ASC Topic 805. The purchase price has been preliminarily allocated to the tangible assets and identifiable intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed based upon their estimated fair values. The areas of the purchase price allocation that are not yet finalized are primarily related to the valuation of location contracts, inventory, property and equipment, and final adjustments to working capital. The excess of the purchase price over the tangible and intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed of \$53.4 million has been recorded as goodwill. The Century acquisition resulted in recorded goodwill as a result of a higher consideration paid driven by the maturity and quality of Century's operations, industry and workforce. Management integrated Century into its existing business structure, which is comprised of a single reporting unit.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements - (Continued)

The following table summarizes the fair value of consideration transferred and the fair values of the assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the date of acquisition (in thousands):

Cash paid	\$ 158,681
Fair value of stock issued	 5,584
Total consideration	\$ 164,265
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 33,229
Prepaid expenses	1,563
Accounts receivable	4,394
Inventories	6,441
Income taxes receivable	189
Other current assets	475
Property and equipment	29,302
Location contracts acquired	40,400
Other intangible assets	24,400
Accounts payable and other accrued expenses	(10,766)
Accrued compensation and related expenses	(1,626)
Other long-term liabilities	(446)
Deferred income tax liability	(16,646)
Net assets acquired	\$ 110,909
Goodwill	\$ 53,356

Upon adoption of Topic 842, the Company recognized ROU assets and lease liabilities of \$3.6 million as of June 1, 2022 related to Century.

The Company incurred \$0.3 million and \$1.3 million in acquisition related costs that are included in other operating expenses within the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income for the years ended December 31, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

The results of operations for Century are included in the consolidated financial statements of the Company from the date of acquisition. Century's acquired assets generated revenues and net income of \$146.6 million and \$4.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2022.

2021 Business Acquisitions

Island

On May 20, 2021, the Company acquired Island Games, Inc. ("Island"), a southern Georgia amusement operator and Master Licensee in the state of Georgia. The acquisition of Island adds 30 Georgia Coin Operated Amusement Machine ("COAM") Class B locations to the Accel portfolio, including a total of 89 Class B COAM terminals. The total purchase price was approximately \$2.9 million, of which the Company paid \$2.8 million in cash at closing. The remaining \$0.1 million of contingent consideration is to be paid in cash if certain operating metrics are achieved. The acquisition was accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with Topic 805. The purchase price was allocated to the tangible assets and identifiable intangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed based upon their estimated fair values. The results of operations for Island are included in the consolidated financial statements of the Company for the year ended December 31, 2021.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements --- (Continued)

Rich and Junnie's

On December 30, 2021, the Company entered into an agreement to acquire all of Rich and Junnie's operating assets in Iowa and Illinois. Rich and Junnie's operations in Iowa and Illinois consists of the ownership and operation of amusement devices and ATMs in certain locations. Total consideration was \$4.2 million of which \$3.6 million which was paid in cash at closing and \$0.6 million was recorded in short-term consideration payable on the consolidated balance sheets. The acquisition was accounted for as a business combination using the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with Topic 805. The purchase price was allocated to the following assets: i) gaming terminals and equipment totaling \$0.3 million; ii) amusement and other equipment totaling \$1.3 million; iii) location contracts totaling \$1.6 million; iv) cash totaling \$0.6 million; and v) goodwill of \$0.4 million. The results of operations for Rich and Junnie's are included in the consolidated financial statements of the Company from the date of acquisition. The results of operations for Rich and Junnie's were not material to the consolidated financial statements of the Company for the year ended December 31, 2021 as the acquisition date (December 30, 2021) was one day prior to year end.

Pro Forma Results (Unaudited)

The following unaudited pro forma consolidated financial information reflects the results of operations of the Company for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021 as if the acquisitions of Progressive, River City, VVS, Century, Rich and Junnie's, and Island, had occurred as of the beginning of the fiscal year prior to the fiscal year of acquisition, after giving effect to certain purchase accounting adjustments. These amounts are based on available financial information of the acquirees prior to the acquisition dates and are not necessarily indicative of what the Company's operating results would have been had the acquisitions actually taken place at the beginning of the fiscal year prior to the fiscal year of acquisition. This unaudited pro forma information does not project revenues and net income post acquisition (in thousands).

	2023	2022	2021		
Revenues	\$ 1,170,420	\$ 1,094,940	\$	1,020,956	
Net income	45,603	79,857		46,336	

Consideration Payable

The Company has a contingent consideration payable related to certain locations, as defined, in the respective acquisition agreement which are placed into operation during a specified period after the acquisition date. The fair value of contingent consideration is included in the consideration payable on the consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2023 and 2022. The contingent consideration accrued is measured at fair value on a recurring basis. Payments related to consideration payable were \$7.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2023.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

Current and long-term portions of consideration payable consist of the following as of December 31 (in thousands):

		20	23	2			
	Current		Long-Term		Current		Long-Term
TAV^*	\$	2,005	\$		\$ 1,025	\$	1,918
Fair Share Gaming [*]		504		92	951		175
Family Amusement [*]		—			2,032		
Skyhigh [*]		528	3,	941	606		4,779
G3*		—			433		
IVSM		94		168			
VVS		—			2,442		
Island		100			100		
Tom's Amusements [*]		57			58		
Total	\$	3,288	\$ 4,	201	\$ 7,647	\$	6,872

* Acquisitions that occurred prior to 2021.

Note 11. Contingent Earnout Share Liability

Pursuant to the terms of the Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, the Company authorized and has available for issuance 10,000,000 shares of Class A-2 common stock. The holders of the Class A-2 common stock do not have voting rights and are not entitled to receive or participate in any dividends or distributions when and if declared from time to time. The Company's Class A-2 common stock is classified as a contingent earnout shares liability due to the fact that the conversion of the Company's Class A-2 common stock would be accelerated on a change of control regardless of the transaction value.

In November 2019, 5,000,000 shares of Class A-2 common stock were issued, subject to the conditions set forth in a restricted stock agreement (the "Restricted Stock Agreement"), which sets forth the terms upon which the Class A-2 common stock will be exchanged for an equal number of validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable Class A-1 common stock. The exchange of Class A-2 common stock for Class A-1 common stock will be subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Restricted Stock Agreement, with such exchanges occurring in three separate tranches upon the satisfaction of the following triggers:

- Tranche I, equal to 1,666,666 shares of Class A-2 common stock, will be exchanged for Class A-1 common stock if either (i) the EBITDA for the last twelve months ("LTM EBITDA") of the Company (as determined pursuant to the Restricted Stock Agreement) as of December 31, 2021, March 31, 2022 or June 30, 2022 equals or exceeds \$132 million or (ii) the closing sale price of Class A-1 common stock on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") equals or exceeds \$12.00 for at least twenty trading days in any consecutive thirty trading day period;
- Tranche II, equal to 1,666,667 shares of Class A-2 common stock, will be exchanged for Class A-1 common stock if either (i) the LTM EBITDA of the Company (as determined pursuant to the Restricted Stock Agreement) as of December 31, 2022, March 31, 2023 or June 30, 2023 equals or exceeds \$152 million (which LTM EBITDA threshold has since been increased as described below) or (ii) the closing sale price of Class A-1 common stock on the NYSE equals or exceeds \$14.00 for at least twenty trading days in any consecutive thirty trading day period; and
- Tranche III, equal to 1,666,667 shares of Class A-2 common stock, will be exchanged for Class A-1 common stock if either (i) the LTM EBITDA of the Company (as determined pursuant to the Restricted Stock Agreement) as of December 31, 2023, March 31, 2024 or June 30, 2024 equals or exceeds \$172 million (which LTM EBITDA threshold has since been increased as described below) or (ii) the closing sale price of Class A-1 common stock on the NYSE equals or exceeds \$16.00 for at least twenty trading days in any consecutive thirty trading day period.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

The Restricted Stock Agreement provides that LTM EBITDA and the LTM EBITDA thresholds described above will be reasonably adjusted upwards or downwards, as applicable, by the Company's independent directors from time to time to take into account the anticipated effect of any acquisitions or dispositions that are, individually or in the aggregate, in excess of \$40.0 million during any applicable measurement period and otherwise materially different from the original annual forecast presented to the Company's investors at the closing of the reverse capitalization and consummated by the Company. The original thresholds have been adjusted from time to time with the most recent adjustment occurring on May 1, 2023, when a disinterested committee of the Company's board of directors made up of independent directors, who do not hold any Class A-2 common stock, approved an increase to the LTM EBITDA and the LTM EBITDA thresholds under the terms of the Restricted Stock Agreement as follows: (i) in the case of Tranche II, the LTM EBITDA threshold (A) as of March 31, 2023 was increased to \$172.4 million, and (B) as of June 30, 2023 was increased to \$177.4 million; and (ii) in the case of Tranche III, the LTM EBITDA threshold (i) as of December 31, 2023 was increased to \$198.5 million and (ii) as of each of March 31, 2024 and June 30, 2024 was increased to \$198.6 million.

If the Company completes additional acquisitions following the filing of this Annual Report on Form 10-K and on or prior to March 31, 2024, the Company expects that the disinterested committee will consider additional adjustments to the LTM EBITDA and the LTM EBITDA thresholds in respect of any such acquisitions.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Class A-2 common stock, if not previously exchanged for Class A-1 common stock pursuant to the triggers described above, will be exchanged for an equal number of Class A-1 common stock immediately prior to the consummation of a transaction or series of related transactions that would result in a third party or group (as defined in or under Section 13 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")) becoming the beneficial owner of, directly or indirectly, more than fifty percent of the total voting power of the equity securities of the Company, or more than fifty percent of the consolidated net revenues, net income or total assets (including equity securities of its subsidiaries) of the Company, provided that the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in the aforementioned triggers cannot be determined at such time.

The Restricted Stock Agreement further provides that holders of Class A-2 common stock are not required to exchange such shares for Class A-1 common stock if, (x) prior to giving effect to exchanges pursuant to the triggers described above, such holder beneficially owns less than 4.99% of the issued and outstanding Class A-1 common stock, and (y) after giving effect to the exchanges pursuant to the triggers described above, such holder would beneficially own in excess of 4.99% of the issued and outstanding the limitation described in the previous sentence, if and when a holder of Class A-2 common stock has obtained all required gaming approvals from the applicable gaming authorities permitting such holder to beneficially own Class A-1 common stock in excess of 4.99%, then the Class A-2 common stock held by such holder which are subject to exchange shall immediately be exchanged for Class A-1 common stock without regard to the limitation.

On January 14, 2020, the market condition for the settlement of Tranche I was satisfied. However, no stockholder is permitted to own more than 4.99% of the issued and outstanding Class A-1 common stock after the settlement unless obtaining required gaming approvals from the applicable gaming authorities. In connection with the settlement, no gaming approvals were obtained. In addition, no stockholder can receive a fractional share from a conversion. As a result, only 1,666,636 shares of the 1,666,666 shares of Class A-2 common stock were converted into Class A-1 common stock.

As of December 31, 2023, with respect to Tranche II, the only remaining exchange condition relates to the stock price under condition (ii) mentioned above as all of the LTM EBITDA thresholds under condition (i) have expired.

Note 12. Fair Value Measurements

ASC Topic 820, *Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures*, establishes a framework for measuring fair value and the corresponding disclosure requirements around fair value measurements. This topic applies to all financial instruments that are being measured and reported on a fair value basis.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. In determining fair value, various methods, including market, income and cost approaches, are used. Based on these approaches, certain assumptions are utilized that the market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability, including assumptions about risk and/or the risks inherent in the inputs to the valuation technique. These inputs can be readily observable, market corroborated, or generally unobservable inputs. Valuation techniques are utilized that maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. Based on the observability of the inputs used in the valuation techniques, it is required to provide information according to the fair value hierarchy. The fair value hierarchy ranks the quality and reliability of the information used to determine fair values. Assets and liabilities carried at fair value will be classified and disclosed in one of the following three categories:

<u>Level 1</u>: Valuations for assets and liabilities traded in active exchange markets, such as the New York Stock Exchange. Level 1 also includes U.S. Treasury and federal agency securities and federal agency mortgage-backed securities, which are traded by dealers or brokers in active markets. Valuations are obtained from readily available pricing sources for market transactions involving identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2: Valuations for assets and liabilities traded in less active dealer or broker markets or for similar assets or liabilities in active markets.

<u>Level 3</u>: Valuations for assets and liabilities that are derived from other valuation methodologies, including option pricing models, discounted cash flow models and similar techniques, and not based on market exchange, dealer, or broker traded transactions. Level 3 valuations incorporate certain assumptions and projections in determining the fair value assigned to such assets or liabilities.

Assets measured at fair value

The following tables summarize the Company's assets that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis (in thousands):

			Fair Value Measurement at Reporting Date Using					
	Decemb	per 31, 2023	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)			
Assets:								
Interest rate caplets		13,011		13,011				
			Fair Value M	easurement at Reportin	g Date Using			
	Decemb	per 31, 2022	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)			
Assets:	Decemb	per 31, 2022	Active Markets for Identical Assets	Observable Inputs	Unobservable			
Assets: Investment in convertible notes	Decemb	ber 31, 2022 32,065	Active Markets for Identical Assets	Observable Inputs	Unobservable			
			Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)	Observable Inputs (Level 2)	Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)			
Investment in convertible notes		32,065	Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)	Observable Inputs (Level 2) \$ —	Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)			

Interest rate caplets

The Company determines the fair value of the interest rate caplets using quotes that are based on models whose inputs are observable LIBOR/SOFR forward interest rate curves. The valuation of the interest rate caplets is considered to be a Level 2 fair value measurement as the significant inputs are observable. Unrealized changes in the fair value of interest rate caplets are classified within other comprehensive income on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income. Realized gains on the interest rate caplets are recorded to interest expense, net on the accompanying consolidated

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements ---- (Continued)

statements of operations and comprehensive income and included within cash payments for interest, net on the consolidated statements of cash flow.

Investment in convertible notes

As described in Note 4, after the IGB Administrator's denial of the transfer of the equity interest in Gold Rush on December 2, 2021, the Company concluded that the fair value of the convertible notes should be calculated as principal plus interest accrued as of December 31, 2022. The Company had considered interest as an input to the accounting fair value as of December 31, 2022. This valuation of the Company's investment in convertible notes is considered to be a Level 3 fair value measurement as the significant inputs are unobservable. The Company reached a settlement with Gold Rush in the second quarter of 2023, which provided for the full repayment of the outstanding principal and interest accrued on the convertible notes.

The following table provides a roll-forward of the fair value of recurring Level 3 fair value measurements for assets for the year ended December 31 (in thousands):

	 2023	 2022
Assets:		
Beginning of year balance	\$ 32,065	\$ 32,065
Proceeds from settlement on convertible notes	(32,065)	_
Ending balance	\$ 	\$ 32,065

Liabilities measured at fair value

The following tables summarizes the Company's liabilities that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis (in thousands):

]	Fair Value M	ent at Reportin	g Date U	sing	
A		Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)		Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)		Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)	
\$	5,484	\$		\$		\$	5,484
	31,827				31,827		_
	13				13		
\$	37,324	\$		\$	31,840	\$	5,484
		\$ 5,484 31,827 13	Quotec Quotec Active I Identition December 31, 2023 (La \$ 5,484 \$ 31,827 13	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)\$ 5,484\$ 31,82713	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)Signi Obset (0\$ 5,484\$\$31,82713	Quoted Prices in Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1)Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)\$ 5,484\$ 31,827\$ 31,8271313	Active Markets for Identical Assets (Level 1) Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2) Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2) Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2) \$ 5,484 \$ — \$ — \$ 31,827 \$ — \$ — \$ 31,827 \$] 13 — 13]

	Decer	December 31, 2022		ed Prices in Markets for ical Assets Level 1)	Significant Other Observable Inputs (Level 2)		Significant Unobservable Inputs (Level 3)	
Liabilities:								
Contingent consideration	\$	9,543	\$		\$ -	- \$	\$ 9,543	
Contingent earnout shares		23,288		_	23,28	8		
Warrants		13			1	3		
Total	\$	32,844	\$		\$ 23,30	1 \$	\$ 9,543	

Contingent consideration

The Company uses a discounted cash flow analysis to determine the value of contingent consideration upon acquisition and updates this estimate on a recurring basis. The significant assumptions in the Company's cash flow analysis includes the probability adjusted projected revenues after state taxes, a discount rate as applicable to each acquisition, and the estimated number of locations that "go live" with the Company during the contingent consideration period. The valuation of the Company's

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements --- (Continued)

contingent consideration is considered to be a Level 3 fair value measurement as the significant inputs are unobservable and require significant judgment or estimation. Changes in the fair value of contingent consideration liabilities are classified within other expenses, net on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income.

Contingent earnout shares

The Company determined the fair value of the contingent earnout shares based on the market price of the Company's A-1 common stock. The liability, by tranche, is then stated at present value based on i) an interest rate derived from the Company's borrowing rate and the applicable risk-free rate and ii) an estimate on when it expects the contingent earnout shares to convert to A-1 common stock. The valuation of the Company's contingent consideration is considered to be a Level 2 fair value measurement. Changes in the fair value of contingent earnout shares are included within loss (gain) on change in fair value of contingent earnout statements of operations and comprehensive income.

Warrants

The Company has 5,144 warrants outstanding as of December 31, 2023, which will expire in November 2024. The liability for warrants is included in other long-term liabilities on the consolidated balance sheets. The Company determined the fair value of its warrants by using a Black-Scholes option-pricing model. The Black-Scholes option-pricing model requires inputs such as the fair value of the Company's Class A-1 common stock, the risk-free interest rate, expected term, expected dividend yield and expected volatility. The Company's valuation of its warrants is considered to be a Level 2 fair value measurement. Changes in the fair value of the warrants are included within gain (loss) on change in fair value of warrants on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income, if applicable. There was no change in the fair value of the warrants for the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022.

The following table provides a roll-forward of the fair value of recurring Level 3 fair value measurements for liabilities for the years ended December 31 (in thousands):

	 2023	 2022
Liabilities:		
Beginning of year balance	\$ 9,543	\$ 19,434
Issuance of contingent consideration in connection with acquisitions	262	2,442
Payment of contingent consideration	(4,828)	(10,788)
Fair value adjustments	507	(1,545)
Ending balance	\$ 5,484	\$ 9,543

There were no transfers in or out of Level 3 assets or liabilities for the periods presented.

Note 13. Leases

The Company's lease portfolio has both operating and finance leases but is primarily comprised of operating leases for buildings and vehicles. The Company's leases have remaining lease terms that range from less than one year to 7.5 years, some of which also include options to extend or terminate the lease. Most leases contain both fixed and variable payments. Variable costs consist primarily of rent escalations based on an established index or rate and taxes, insurance, and common area or other maintenance costs, which are paid based on actual costs incurred by the lessor.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements ---- (Continued)

Lease expense for the years ended December 31 included within general and administrative expenses in the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income is follows (in thousands):

	2023		2022	
Operating lease costs				
Short-term lease expense	\$	789	\$	600
Operating lease expense		2,875		1,586
Variable lease expense		316		368
Total operating lease expense	\$	3,980	\$	2,554

The Company incurred total operating lease expense of \$0.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2021.

Total expense related to finance leases was less than \$0.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2023.

Amounts recognized in the consolidated balance sheets related to the Company's lease portfolio as of December 31 are as follows (in thousands):

Lease component	<u>Classification</u>	 2023	2022
Operating lease ROU asset	Other assets	\$ 7,862	\$ 5,245
Finance lease ROU asset	Other assets	1,388	
Current operating lease liability	Accounts payable and other accrued expenses	2,269	1,929
Current finance lease liability	Accounts payable and other accrued expenses	221	
Long-term operating lease liability	Other long-term liabilities	5,826	3,376
Long-term finance lease liability	Other long-term liabilities	1,172	

As of December 31, 2023, the future undiscounted cash flows associated with the Company's lease liabilities were as follows (in thousands):

	Operating leases		Finance	leases
2024	\$	2,658	\$	316
2025		2,235		322
2026		1,697		329
2027		921		335
2028		655		342
Thereafter		1,033		29
Total	\$	9,199	\$	1,673
Less: present value discount		(1,104)		(280)
Total lease liability	\$	8,095	\$	1,393

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements --- (Continued)

The weighted average remaining lease term and discount rate used in computing the lease liabilities as of December 31 were as follows:

	2023	2022
Weighted average remaining lease term (in years)		
Operating leases	4.2	3.4
Finance leases	5.1	N/A
Weighted average discount rate		
Operating leases	5.85 %	3.28 %
Finance leases	7.71 %	N/A

Supplemental cash flow information related to leases for the years ended December 31 is as follows (in thousands):

	 2023	 2022
Cash paid for amounts included in the measurement of lease liabilities:		
Operating cash flows for operating leases	\$ 2,659	\$ 1,525
Operating cash flows for finance leases	9	_
Financing cash flows for finance leases	 17	
Total cash paid for lease liabilities	\$ 2,685	\$ 1,525
Right-of-use assets obtained in exchange for lease obligations:		
Operating leases	5,508	5,602
Finance leases	1,411	—

Note 14. Stockholders' Equity

Pursuant to the terms of the Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, the Company authorized and has available for issuance the following shares and classes of capital stock, each with a par value of \$0.0001 per share: i) 1,000,000 shares of preferred stock; and ii) 250,000,000 shares of Class A-1 common stock.

Class A-1 Common Stock

The holders of the Class A-1 common stock are entitled to one vote for each share. The holders of Class A-1 common stock are entitled to receive dividends or other distributions when and if declared from time to time and share equally on a per share basis in such dividends and distributions subject to such rights of the holders of preferred stock.

Treasury Stock

On November 22, 2021, the Company's Board of Directors approved a share repurchase program of up to \$200 million of shares of common stock. The timing and actual number of shares repurchased will depend on a variety of factors, including price, general business and market conditions, and alternative investment opportunities. Under the repurchase program, repurchases can be made from time to time using a variety of methods, including open market purchases or privately negotiated transactions, in compliance with the rules of the SEC and other applicable legal requirements. The repurchase program does not obligate the Company to acquire any particular amount of shares, and the repurchase program may be suspended or discontinued at any time at the Company's discretion. As of December 31, 2023, the Company has purchased a total of 11,409,197 shares under the plan at a total purchase price of \$118.1 million, of which 3,063,914 shares at a total purchase price of \$30.1 million were acquired during the year ended December 31, 2023.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements ---- (Continued)

As of December 31, 2023 and 2022, the Company has reserved Class A-1 common stock for future issuance in relation to the following:

	2023	2022
Class A-1 common stock warrants issued and outstanding	5,144	5,144
Class A-1 common stock options, RSUs and PSUs issued and outstanding	3,559,104	2,990,476
Conversion of Class A-2 common stock	3,333,363	3,333,363
Total Class A-1 common stock reserved for issuance	6,897,611	6,328,983

Note 15. Cost Associated with Gaming Terminals

Included in cost of revenue are costs associated with the operation of gaming terminals. In each jurisdiction that the Company operates, it is subject to state, municipal and/or administrative fees associated with the operation of its gaming terminals. The taxes and administrative fees are included in cost of revenue in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income. These costs associated with the operation of gaming terminals totaled \$312.2 million, \$281.6 million and \$245.7 million for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

The remaining net terminal income after deducting the taxes and administrative fees described above is split between the Company and the gaming location according to local gaming laws or are prenegotiated. The gaming location's share of net terminal income totaled \$466.4 million, \$359.4 million and \$230.4 million for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Note 16. Employee Benefit Plans

401(k) Plan

The Company maintains a 401(k)-benefit plan for all employees with at least three months of service and have reached 21 years of age. Participants are 100% vested in their contributions. The Company provides an employer match contribution of 50% of the participants' contribution up to 5% of their eligible compensation. Participants are fully vested in the employer match contribution after one year of employment. The Company may also make profit sharing contributions to the plan which vest 20% a year after the first 2 years of employment and are fully vested after 6 years of employment. The Company may also elect to make other discretionary contributions to the Plan. The Company incurred 401(k)-benefit plan expense of approximately \$1.5 million, \$1.3 million and \$0.9 million for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Incentive Compensation Plan

Included in certain employee agreements are provisions for commissions and bonuses, which are determined at the discretion of management. Incentive compensation expense amounted to \$14.8 million, \$12.5 million and \$11.2 million for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively. Accrued incentive compensation totaled \$5.6 million and \$3.8 million as of December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

Note 17. Stock-based Compensation

The Company previously adopted the 2011 Equity Incentive Plan of Accel Entertainment, Inc., and 2016 Equity Incentive Plan of Accel Entertainment, Inc., (collectively, "Plans"). Under the Plans, the aggregate number of shares of common stock that may be issued or transferred pursuant to options, restricted stock awards, or stock appreciation rights under the Plans will not exceed 10 percent of the outstanding shares of the Company.

In 2019, the Company adopted the Long Term Incentive Plan (the "LTIP"). The LTIP provides for grants of a variety of stock-based awards to employees and non-employees for providing services to the Company, including, but not limited to

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements - (Continued)

incentive stock options qualified as such under U.S. federal income tax laws, stock options that do not qualify as incentive stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock awards, RSUs, PSUs, cash incentive awards, and other stock-based awards. The Company has reserved, and in January 2020 registered, a total of 6,000,000 shares of Class A-1 common stock for issuance pursuant to the LTIP, subject to certain adjustments set forth therein.

Stock-based awards are valued on the date of grant and are expensed over the required service period. Total stock-based compensation expense recognized during the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, was \$9.4 million, \$6.8 million and \$6.4 million, respectively. As of December 31, 2023, and 2022, there was approximately \$16.1 million and \$14.6 million, respectively, of unrecognized compensation expense related to stock-based awards, which is expected to be recognized through 2027.

During the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, the Company recognized gross excess tax (expense) benefit from stock-based compensation of \$(0.9) million, \$0.1 million, and \$2.3 million, respectively. Excess tax benefits reflect the total realized value of the Company's tax deductions from individual stock option exercise transactions and the vesting of restricted stock awards in excess of the deferred tax assets that were previously recorded.

Grant of RSUs

The Company issued 937,738 RSUs to eligible employees and Directors of the Company during the year ended December 31, 2023, which will vest over a period of 2 to 5 years for employees and a period of 1 year for Directors. The RSUs are valued using the stock price on the grant date and had an estimated grant date fair value of \$8.8 million.

The following table sets forth the activities of the Company's RSUs for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021.

Non-vested RSUs	Shares	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value
Nonvested at January 1, 2021	1,635,749	\$ 11.15
Granted	558,193	11.96
Vested ⁽¹⁾	(343,579)	10.82
Forfeited	(256,634)	10.87
Nonvested at December 31, 2021	1,593,729	11.55
Granted	569,600	12.16
Vested ⁽²⁾	(383,088)	11.51
Forfeited	(361,532)	11.03
Nonvested at December 31, 2022	1,418,709	11.94
Granted	937,738	9.36
Vested ⁽³⁾	(652,767)	11.11
Forfeited	(150,014)	11.07
Nonvested at December 31, 2023	1,553,666	10.81

⁽¹⁾Includes 154,641 RSUs that are vested and not issued.

⁽²⁾ Includes 273,358 RSUs that are vested and not issued.

⁽³⁾Includes 379,719 RSUs that are vested and not issued.

Grant of PSUs

The Company issued 702,741 PSUs to eligible employees during the year ended December 31, 2023. The PSUs are valued using the stock price and a performance expense factor on the grant date and had an estimated grant date fair value of

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

\$3.8 million. Performance-based shares vest based upon the passage of time and the achievement of performance conditions, in an amount ranging from 0% to 200% of the grant amount, as determined by the Compensation Committee prior to the date of the award. Vesting periods for these awards are three years, with each year weighted equally in determining such average. The Company reviews the progress toward the attainment of the performance condition for each quarter during the vesting period. When it is probable the minimum performance condition for an award will be achieved, the Company began recognizing the expense equal to the proportionate share of the total fair value of the Class A-1 stock price on the grant date. The total expense recognized over the duration of performance awards will equal the Class A-1 stock price on the date of grant multiplied by the number of shares ultimately awarded based on the level of attainment of the performance condition. For grants with a market condition and a service condition, the fair value is determined on the grant date and is calculated using the average implied multiple using the Company's internal forecast along with weighting of probability of award, with a service condition of three years. The total expense recognized over the duration is not met the stock-based compensation would be reversed.

Non-vested PSUs	Shares	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value
Nonvested at January 1, 2023		\$
Granted	702,741	8.62
Adjustments for Performance Measures	(236,399)	8.68
Vested		
Forfeited		
Nonvested at December 31, 2023	466,342	8.62

The following table sets forth the activities of the Company's PSUs for the year ended December 31, 2023.

Grant of Stock Options

Stock options generally vest over a three to five-year period and the term of the options are a maximum of 10 years from the grant date. The exercise price of stock options shall not be less than 100% of the fair market value per share of common stock on the grant date.

The Company used the Black-Scholes formula to estimate the fair value of its stock-based payments. The volatility assumption used in the Black-Scholes formula were based on the volatility of comparable public companies. The Company determined the share price at grant date used in the Black-Scholes formula based on an internal valuation model for options granted prior to the Company going public. Upon going public, the Company used the closing market stock price on the date of grant.

The fair value assigned to each option was estimated on the date of grant using a Black-Scholes-based option valuation model. The expected term of each option granted represented the period of time that each option granted is expected to be outstanding. The risk-free rate for periods within the contractual life of the unit is based on U.S. Treasury yields in effect at the time of grant.

Starting on January 1, 2023, the Company discontinued the use of stock options as part of the LTIP and there were no stock options granted to eligible officers and employees during 2023.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements --- (Continued)

The following assumptions were used in the option valuation model for options granted during the years ended December 31, as follows:

	2022	2021
Expected approximate volatility	60%	60%
Expected dividends	None	None
Expected term (in years)	7	7
Risk-free rate	2.12% - 4.04%	0.72% - 1.17%

A summary of the options granted and the range in vesting periods based on specific provisions within the option agreements during the years ended December 31, are as follows:

	2022	2021
Options granted	315,881	262,097
Vesting period (in years)	4	4

The following table sets forth the activities of the Company's outstanding stock options for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021.

Outstanding options	Shares	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value	Weighted Average Exercise Price
Outstanding at January 1, 2020	2,249,611	\$ 3.25	\$ 8.32
Granted	262,097	6.90	11.75
Exercised	(577,719)	0.96	2.95
Forfeited/expired	(377,503)	4.08	10.03
Outstanding at December 31, 2021	1,556,486	4.51	10.47
Granted	315,881	7.30	12.09
Exercised	(136,998)	2.20	5.93
Forfeited/expired	(436,960)	4.79	10.97
Outstanding at December 31, 2022	1,298,409	7.25	11.18
Granted	—		
Exercised	(80,315)	1.65	4.67
Forfeited/expired	(58,717)	5.25	12.10
Outstanding at December 31, 2023	1,159,377	5.60	11.58

A summary of the status of the activities of the Company's nonvested stock options for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021 is as follows.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

Nonvested options	Shares	Weighted Average Grant Date Fair Value
Nonvested at January 1, 2021	2,033,036	\$ 3.49
Granted	262,097	6.90
Vested	(506,299)	1.23
Forfeited	(377,503)	4.08
Nonvested at December 31, 2021	1,411,331	4.77
Granted	315,881	7.30
Vested	(314,462)	4.17
Forfeited	(321,682)	4.86
Nonvested at December 31, 2022	1,091,068	5.65
Granted		
Vested	(393,550)	5.54
Forfeited	(54,717)	5.27
Nonvested at December 31, 2023	642,801	5.75

As of December 31, 2023, and 2022, a total of 516,576 and 207,341 options with a weighted-average remaining contractual term of 5.7 and 4.5 years, respectively, granted to employees were vested. The fair value of options that vested during 2023, 2022 and 2021 was \$2.2 million, \$1.3 million, and \$0.3 million, respectively. As of December 31, 2023, and 2022, the weighted-average exercise price of the non-vested awards was \$11.92 and \$11.85, respectively. As of December 31, 2023, and 2022, the weighted-average remaining contractual term of the outstanding awards was 6.4 years and 7.3 years, respectively. The total intrinsic value of options that were exercised during the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021 was approximately \$0.5 million, \$0.6 million and \$5.2 million, respectively. The aggregate intrinsic value of options outstanding as of December 31, 2023 is \$0.4 million.

Note 18. Income Taxes

The Company recognized income tax expense of \$20.1 million, \$20.7 million and \$15.0 million during the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively, which consists of the following (in thousands):

	 2023		2022		2021
Current provision					
Federal	\$ 5,390	\$	1,558	\$	1,489
State	 7,385		5,669		7,418
Total current provision	12,775		7,227		8,907
Deferred provision					
Federal	10,278		13,743		8,363
State	 (2,932)		(310)		(2,253)
Total deferred provision	7,346		13,433		6,110
Total income tax expense	\$ 20,121	\$	20,660	\$	15,017

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements --- (Continued)

A reconciliation of the "expected" income taxes computed by applying the federal statutory income tax rate to the total expense is as follows (in thousands):

	2023	 2022	 2021
Computed "expected" tax expense	\$ 13,802	\$ 19,900	\$ 9,781
Increase (decrease) in income taxes resulting from:			
State income taxes	3,627	4,289	3,659
Return-to-provision	380	(132)	(258)
Change in fair value of contingent earnout shares	1,793	(4,104)	2,050
Permanently non-deductible transaction costs	51	137	215
Officer's compensation	129	177	23
Stock-based compensation	720	124	(335)
Other permanent items	641	343	352
Enacted rate change	(724)	(121)	(28)
Other	 (298)	 47	 (442)
Total income tax expense	\$ 20,121	\$ 20,660	\$ 15,017

The tax effects of temporary differences that gave rise to significant portions of the deferred tax assets and liabilities were as follows as of December 31 (in thousands):

	 2023	 2022
Deferred tax assets:		
Net operating loss carryforwards	\$ 8,015	\$ 15,089
Interest expense limitation carryforward	8,174	4,513
Stock-based compensation	3,284	3,019
Lease liabilities	2,589	1,469
Other	 4,026	 3,016
	26,088	 27,106
Deferred tax liabilities:		
Property and equipment	53,804	49,299
Location contracts and other intangibles	9,348	8,287
Lease assets	2,524	1,453
Interest rate caplets	3,008	4,693
Other	154	395
	68,838	64,127
Total deferred tax liability, net	\$ 42,750	\$ 37,021

A valuation allowance is required to be established or maintained when, based on currently available information, it is more likely than not that all or a portion of a deferred tax asset will not be realized. The guidance on accounting for income taxes provides important factors in determining whether a deferred tax asset will be realized, including whether there has been sufficient taxable income in recent years and whether sufficient taxable income can reasonably be expected in future years in order to utilize the deferred tax asset.

The Company evaluated the need to record a valuation allowance for deferred tax assets based on an assessment of whether it is more likely than not that deferred tax benefits will be realized through the generation of future taxable income. Appropriate consideration was given to all available evidence, both positive and negative, in assessing the need for a valuation allowance. As a

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements --- (Continued)

result of this evaluation, the Company concluded as of December 31, 2023, that the positive evidence outweighed the negative evidence and that it is more likely than not that its deferred tax assets will be realized.

As of December 31, 2023, and 2022, the Company did not record a liability for unrecognized tax benefits.

The Company and its subsidiaries are subject to U.S. federal income tax as well as income tax of multiple state jurisdictions. As of December 31, 2023, the Company is subject to U.S federal income tax examinations for the years 2020 through 2022 and income tax examinations from state jurisdictions for the years 2020 through 2022.

The following table summarizes carryforwards of net operating losses as of December 31 (in thousands):

	20	2023)22
	Amount	Expiration	Amount	Expiration
Federal net operating losses	\$ —	N/A	\$ 33,057	Indefinite
State net operating losses	106,690	2030	106,939	2030

Significant equity restructuring often results in an Internal Revenue Code Section 382 ownership change that limits the future use of net operating loss ("NOL") carryforwards and other tax attributes. The Company determined that it had undergone an ownership change in 2019 (as defined by Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code). As a result, the Company's use of NOL carryforwards on an annual basis were limited. Neither the amount of the Company's NOL carryforwards nor the amount of limitation of such carryforwards claimed by the Company have been audited or otherwise validated by the Internal Revenue Service, which could challenge the amount the Company has calculated. With regard to Century, an ownership change occurred on the date the outstanding equity interests were purchased in 2022. As a result, the Company's use of the acquired NOLs, interest expense limitation carryforward and R&D credit carryforward on an annual basis will be limited. The recognition and measurement of the Company's tax benefit includes estimates and judgment by the Company's management, which includes subjectivity. Changes in estimates may create volatility in the Company's tax rate in future periods based on new information about particular tax positions that may cause management to change its estimates.

The Company had a federal general business tax credit carryforward of \$0.1 million as of December 31, 2022, which was utilized in 2023.

Note 19. Commitments and Contingencies

The Company has certain earnouts in periods for future location performance related to certain business acquisitions (see discussion in Note 10).

The Company has certain employment agreements that call for salaries and potential severance upon termination.

Lawsuits and claims are filed against the Company from time to time in the ordinary course of business, including related to employee matters, employment agreements and non-compete clauses and agreements. Other than settled matters explained as follows, these actions are in various stages, and no judgments or decisions have been rendered. Management, after reviewing matters with legal counsel, believes that the outcome of such matters are not expected to have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position or results of operations.

The Company has been involved in a series of related litigated matters stemming from claims that it wrongly contracted with 10 different licensed establishments (the "Defendant Establishments") in 2012 in violation of the contractual rights held by J&J Ventures Gaming, LLC ("J&J"), as further described below.

On August 21, 2012, one of the Company's operating subsidiaries entered into certain agreements with Jason Rowell ("Rowell"), a member of Action Gaming LLC ("Action Gaming"), which was an unlicensed terminal operator that had exclusive rights to place and operate gaming terminals within a number of establishments, including the Defendant Establishments. Under

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements ---- (Continued)

agreements with Rowell, the Company agreed to pay him for each licensed establishment which decided to enter into exclusive location agreements with Accel. In late August and early September 2012, each of the Defendant Establishments signed separate location agreements with the Company, purporting to grant it the exclusive right to operate gaming terminals in those establishments. Separately, on August 24, 2012, Action Gaming sold and assigned its rights to all its location agreements to J&J, including its exclusive rights with the Defendant Establishments (the "J&J Assigned Agreements"). At the time of the assignment of such rights to J&J, the Defendant Establishments were not yet licensed by the IGB.

Action Gaming, J&J, and other parties, collectively, the Plaintiffs, filed a complaint against the Company, Rowell, and other parties in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois (the "Circuit Court"), on August 31, 2012, as amended on November 1, 2012, December 19, 2012, and October 3, 2013, alleging, among other things, that Accel aided and abetted Rowell in breaches of his fiduciary duties and contractual obligations with Action Gaming and tortiously interfered with Action Gaming's contracts with Rowell and agreements assigned to J&J. The complaint seeks damages and injunctive and equitable relief. On January 24, 2018, the Company filed a motion to dismiss for lack of subject matter jurisdiction, as further described below. On May 14, 2018, the Circuit Court denied the Company's motion to dismiss and granted a stay to the case, pending a ruling from the IGB on the validity of the J&J Assigned Agreements.

From 2013 to 2015, the Plaintiffs filed additional claims, including J&J Ventures Gaming, LLC et al. v. Wild, Inc. ("Wild"), in various circuit courts seeking declaratory judgments with a number of establishments, including each of the Defendant Establishments, requesting declarations that, among other things, J&J held the exclusive right to operate gaming terminals at each of the Defendant Establishments as a result of the J&J Assigned Agreements. The Company was granted leave to intervene in all of the declaratory judgments. The circuit courts found that the J&J Assigned Agreements were valid because each of the underlying location agreements were between an unlicensed establishment and an unlicensed terminal operator, and therefore did not constitute use agreements that were otherwise precluded from assignment under the IGB's regulations. Upon the Company's appeal, the Illinois Appellate Court, Fifth District (the "District Court"), vacated the circuit courts' judgments and dismissed the appeals, holding that the IGB had exclusive jurisdiction over the matter that formed the basis of the parties' claims, and declined to consider the merits of the parties' disputes. On September 22, 2016, and after the IGB intervened, the Supreme Court of Illinois issued a judgment in Wild, affirming the District Court's decision vacating the circuit courts' judgments for lack of subject matter jurisdiction and dismissing the appeals, determining that the IGB has exclusive jurisdiction to decide the validity and enforceability of gaming terminal use agreements.

Between May 2017 and September 2017, both the Company and J&J filed petitions with the IGB seeking adjudication of the rights of the parties and the validity of the use agreements. Those petitions were recently adjudicated by the IGB, largely in the Company's favor, and J&J has filed a new lawsuit to challenge the IGB's rulings. The Company does not have a present estimate regarding the potential damages, if any, that could potentially be awarded in this litigation and, accordingly, have established no reserves relating to such matters. There are also petitions pending with the IGB which could lead to the Company obtaining new locations.

On October 7, 2019, the Company filed a lawsuit in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois against Jason Rowell and other parties related to Mr. Rowell's breaches of his non-compete agreement with Accel. The Company alleged that Mr. Rowell and a competitor were working together to interfere with the Company's customer relationships. On November 7, 2019, Mr. Rowell filed a lawsuit in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois against the Company alleging that he had not received certain equity interests in the Company to which he was allegedly entitled under his agreement. The Company has answered the complaint and asserted a counterclaim, and intends to defend itself against the allegations. Pre-trial discovery is ongoing as of the date of this report. Mr. Rowell's claims and the Company's claims are both being litigated in this lawsuit, while the original lawsuit remains pending against the other defendants.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

On July 2, 2019, Illinois Gaming Investors, LLC filed a lawsuit against the Company. The lawsuit alleges that a current employee violated his non-competition agreement with Illinois Gaming Investors, LLC, and together with the Company, wrongfully solicited prohibited licensed video gaming locations. The parties settled this dispute in April 2022.

On December 18, 2020, the Company received a disciplinary complaint from the IGB alleging violations of the Video Gaming Act and the IGB's Adopted Rules for Video Gaming. The disciplinary complaint seeks to fine the Company in the amount of \$5 million. On July 6, 2023, the IGB and the Company entered into a settlement agreement for \$1.1 million of which \$1.0 million is the fine for the alleged conduct and \$0.1 million is for reimbursement of administrative and investigative costs. The amount was paid in the third quarter of 2023. As a result of the settlement agreement, the Company has agreed to review similar initiatives with the IGB before implementing a new program or making any public announcements, require additional annual training of its employees, and provide additional compliance disclosures to the IGB.

On March 9, 2022, the Company filed a lawsuit in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois against Gold Rush relating to the Gold Rush convertible notes. The complaint sought damages for breach of contract and the implied covenant of good faith and fair dealing as well as unjust enrichment. On June 22, 2022, Gold Rush filed a lawsuit in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois against the Company. The lawsuit alleged that the Company tortiously interfered with Gold Rush's business activities and engaged in misconduct with respect to the Gold Rush convertible notes. On April 22, 2022, the Company filed a petition in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois to judicially review the IGB's decision to deny the requested transfer of Gold Rush suits were dismissed with prejudice as a result of the previously mentioned settlement between the Company and Gold Rush on the convertible notes. The Company also withdrew its petition to judicially review the IGB's decision. For more information, see Note 4.

On March 25, 2022, Midwest Electronics Gaming LLC ("Midwest") filed an administrative review action against the Illinois Gaming Board, the Company and J&J in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois seeking administrative review of decisions of the IGB ruling in favor of the Company and J&J and against Midwest regarding the validity of certain use agreements covering locations currently serviced by Midwest. No monetary damages are sought against the Company. A responsive pleading is not yet due.

In July 2022, an enforcement action was brought against the Company by an Illinois municipality related to an alleged violation of an ordinance requiring the collection of an additional tax, the enforceability of which is currently being contested by the Illinois Gaming Machine Operators Association. Rather than litigate the alleged violation, the Company pled no contest and made a voluntary payment to the municipality in October 2022. The Company made additional voluntary payments for each month for the remainder of 2022. The Company continued to negotiate with and voluntarily make the appropriate payments to the municipality during 2023.

Accel Entertainment, Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements — (Continued)

In February 2023, an Illinois municipality issued an order against the Company for the alleged failure to pay a terminal operator tax ("TO Tax") for the privilege of operating gaming terminals within the municipality. The TO Tax was adopted by the municipality on June 8, 2021, but there was no enforcement of this tax until the Company was issued a notice of hearing in February 2023. In April 2023, the Company, along with numerous other terminal operators, filed a complaint in the Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois contesting the validity and enforceability of the TO Tax and won a temporary restraining order to stay the order. Currently, the matter remains pending as a result of a motion to consolidate and to finalize the assignment of the judge.

The results for the year ended December 31, 2023 included a loss of \$1.4 million related to these matters, which is included within general and administrative expenses in the consolidated statements of operations and other comprehensive income. The results for the year ended December 31, 2022 included a loss of \$1.2 million, of which \$1.0 million is included within other expenses, net and \$0.2 million is included within general and administrative expenses in the consolidated statements of operations and other comprehensive income. The Company paid legal settlements related to these matters totaling \$1.4 million and \$1.6 million during the years ended December 31, 2023 and 2022, respectively.

Note 20. Earnings Per Share

Basic EPS is computed based on the weighted average number of shares of Class A-1 common stock outstanding during the period. Diluted EPS is computed based on the weighted average number of shares plus the effect of dilutive potential common shares outstanding during the period using the treasury stock method. Dilutive potential common shares include outstanding stock options, unvested RSUs, contingent earnout shares, and warrants.

Since the shares issuable under the contingent earnout are contingently issuable shares that depend on future earnings or future market prices of the common stock or a change in control, the shares are excluded when computing diluted EPS unless the shares would be issuable if the reporting date was the end of the contingency period. Upon settlement, these shares are included in Class A-1 common stock in the Company's basic EPS share count.

	 2023	 2022	 2021
Net income	\$ 45,603	\$ 74,102	\$ 31,559
Basic weighted average outstanding shares of common stock	85,949	90,629	93,781
Dilutive effect of stock-based awards for common stock	 854	 600	 857
Diluted weighted average outstanding shares of common stock	86,803	91,229	 94,638
Earnings per common share:			
Basic	\$ 0.53	\$ 0.82	\$ 0.34
Diluted	\$ 0.53	\$ 0.81	\$ 0.33

The components of basic and diluted EPS were as follows (in thousands, except per share amounts):

Anti-dilutive stock-based awards, contingent earnout shares and warrants excluded from the calculations of diluted EPS were 4,424,711, 5,027,491, and 4,506,988 for the years ended December 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

ACCEL ENTERTAINMENT, INC. SUBSIDIARIES OF THE REGISTRANT

Name of Subsidiary	State or Jurisdiction of Incorporation/Organization
Accel 8150 Cicero, LLC	Illinois
Accel 14753 Cicero, LLC	Illinois
Accel Abraham Facility, LLC	Illinois
Accel Daimler, LLC	Illinois
Accel Entertainment LLC	Delaware
Accel Entertainment Gaming, LLC	Illinois
Accel Entertainment Gaming (MO), LLC	Missouri
Accel Entertainment Gaming (PA), LLC	Pennsylvania
Accel Kennedy, LLC	Illinois
Accel Kinzie, LLC	Illinois
Accel Momence Watseka LLC	Illinois
AE Gaming (LA), LLC	Louisiana
Bulldog Gaming, LLC	Georgia
Bulldog Holdings, LLC	Georgia
Century Gaming, Inc.	Montana
Frontier Racing, LLC	Wyoming
Grand River Amusements LLC	Illinois
Grand River Jackpot, LLC	Illinois
Grand Vision Gaming LLC	Montana
Grizzly Hospitality Services, LLC	Montana
Grizzly - Doc & Eddy's, LLC	Montana
Grizzly - Doc & Eddy's Beverages, LLC	Montana
Grizzly - Holiday, LLC	Montana
Grizzly - Jorgenson's Beverages, LLC	Montana
Grizzly - Rendezvous Beverages, LLC	Montana
Grizzly - Rendezvous, LLC	Montana
Hawkeye Gaming, LLC	Iowa
Husker Gaming, LLC	Nebraska
Old North State Gaming, LLC	North Carolina
Rodeo Gaming, LLC	Wyoming
United Coin Machine, Co.	Nevada

Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

We consent to the incorporation by reference in the registration statements (No. 333-236049 and 333-273677) on Form S-8 and the registration statement (No. 333-236501) on Form S-3 of our report dated February 28, 2024, with respect to the consolidated financial statements of Accel Entertainment, Inc. and the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Chicago, Illinois

February 28, 2024

Certification of Principal Executive Officer

I, Andrew Rubenstein, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of Accel Entertainment, Inc.;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: February 28, 2024

/s/ Andrew Rubenstein

Andrew Rubenstein Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

Certification of Principal Financial Officer

I, Mathew Ellis, certify that:

1. I have reviewed this Annual Report on Form 10-K of Accel Entertainment, Inc.;

2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;

3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;

4. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:

a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;

b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;

c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and

d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and

5. The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):

a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and

b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: February 28, 2024

/s/ Mathew Ellis

Mathew Ellis Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

Section 1350 Certification of Principal Executive Officer

In connection with the Annual Report on Form 10-K of Accel Entertainment, Inc. (the "Company") for the year ended December 31, 2023 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Andrew Rubenstein, Chief Executive Officer of the Company, certify, to the best of my knowledge and belief, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78m(a) or 78o(d)); and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

/s/ Andrew Rubenstein

Andrew Rubenstein Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

Date: February 28, 2024

This certification accompanies the Annual Report on Form 10-K to which it relates, is not deemed filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission and is not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of Accel Entertainment, Inc. under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (whether made before or after the date of the Annual Report on Form 10-K), irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in such filing.

Section 1350 Certification of Principal Financial Officer

In connection with the Annual Report on Form 10-K of Accel Entertainment, Inc. (the "Company") for the year ended December 31, 2023 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Mathew Ellis, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify, to the best of my knowledge and belief, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78m(a) or 78o(d)); and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

/s/ Mathew Ellis

Mathew Ellis Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

Date: February 28, 2024

This certification accompanies the Annual Report on Form 10-K to which it relates, is not deemed filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission and is not to be incorporated by reference into any filing of Accel Entertainment, Inc. under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (whether made before or after the date of the Annual Report on Form 10-K), irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in such filing.

Accel Entertainment, Inc.

Compensation Recovery Policy

(Adopted July 27, 2023)

The Board has determined that it is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders to adopt this Policy enabling the Company to recover from specified current and former Company executives certain incentive-based compensation in the event of an accounting restatement resulting from material noncompliance with any financial reporting requirements under the federal securities laws. Capitalized terms are defined in Section 14.

This Policy is designed to comply with Rule 10D-1 of the Exchange Act and shall become effective on the Effective Date and shall apply to Incentive-Based Compensation Received by Covered Persons on or after the Listing Rule Effective Date.

1. Administration

This Policy shall be administered by the Administrator. The Administrator is authorized to interpret and construe this Policy and to make all determinations necessary, appropriate, or advisable for the administration of this Policy. The Administrator may retain, at the Company's expense, outside legal counsel and such compensation, tax or other consultants as it may determine are advisable for purposes of administering this Policy.

2. Covered Persons and Applicable Compensation

This Policy applies to any Incentive-Based Compensation Received by a person (a) after beginning service as a Covered Person; (b) who served as a Covered Person at any time during the performance period for that Incentive-Based Compensation; and (c) was a Covered Person during the Clawback Period.

However, recovery is not required with respect to:

- i. Incentive-Based Compensation Received prior to an individual becoming a Covered Person, even if the individual served as a Covered Person during the Clawback Period.
- ii. Incentive-Based Compensation Received prior to the Listing Rule Effective Date.
- iii. Incentive-Based Compensation Received prior to the Clawback Period.
- iv. Incentive-Based Compensation Received while the Company did not have a class of listed securities on a national securities exchange or a national securities association, including the Exchange.

The Administrator will not consider the Covered Person's responsibility or fault or lack thereof in enforcing this Policy with respect to recoupment under the Final Rules.

3. **Triggering Event**

Subject to and in accordance with the provisions of this Policy, if there is a Triggering Event, the Administrator shall require a Covered Person to reimburse or forfeit to the Company the Recoupment

Amount applicable to such Covered Person. A Company's obligation to recover the Recoupment Amount is not dependent on if or when the restated financial statements are filed.

4. Calculation of Recoupment Amount

The Recoupment Amount will be calculated in accordance with the Final Rules, as provided in the Calculation Guidelines attached hereto as <u>Exhibit B</u>.

5. **Method of Recoupment**

Subject to compliance with the Final Rules and applicable law, the Administrator will determine, in its sole discretion, the method for recouping the Recoupment Amount hereunder which may include, without limitation:

- i. Requiring reimbursement or forfeiture of the pre-tax amount of cash Incentive-Based Compensation previously paid;
- ii. Offsetting the Recoupment Amount from any compensation otherwise owed by the Company to the Covered Person, including without limitation, any prior cash incentive payments, executive retirement benefits, wages, equity grants or other amounts payable by the Company to the Covered Person in the future;
- iii. Seeking recovery of any gain realized on the vesting, exercise, settlement, cash sale, transfer, or other disposition of any equity-based awards; and/or
- iv. Taking any other remedial and recovery action permitted by law, as determined by the Administrator.

6. Arbitration

To the fullest extent permitted by law, any disputes under this Policy shall be submitted to mandatory binding arbitration (the "*Arbitrable Claims*"), governed by the Federal Arbitration Act (the "*FAA*"). Further, to the fullest extent permitted by law, no class or collective actions can be asserted in arbitration or otherwise. All claims, whether in arbitration or otherwise, must be brought solely in the Covered Person's individual capacity, and not as a plaintiff or class member in any purported class or collective proceeding.

SUBJECT TO THE ABOVE PROVISO, ANY RIGHTS THAT A COVERED PERSON MAY HAVE TO TRIAL BY JURY IN REGARD TO ARBITRABLE CLAIMS ARE WAIVED. ANY RIGHTS THAT A COVERED PERSON MAY HAVE TO PURSUE OR PARTICIPATE IN A CLASS OR COLLECTIVE ACTION PERTAINING TO ANY CLAIMS BETWEEN A COVERED PERSON AND THE COMPANY ARE WAIVED.

The Covered Person is not restricted from filing administrative claims that may be brought before any government agency where, as a matter of law, the Covered Person's ability to file such claims may not be restricted. However, to the fullest extent permitted by law, arbitration shall be the exclusive remedy for the subject matter of such administrative claims. The arbitration shall be conducted in Cook County, Illinois through JAMS before a single neutral arbitrator, in accordance with the JAMS Comprehensive

Arbitration Rules and Procedures then in effect, provided however, that the FAA, including its procedural provisions for compelling arbitration, shall govern and apply to this Arbitration provision. The arbitrator shall issue a written decision that contains the essential findings and conclusions on which the decision is based. If, for any reason, any term of this Arbitration provision is held to be invalid or unenforceable, all other valid terms and conditions herein shall be severable in nature and remain fully enforceable.

7. Recovery Process; Impracticability

Actions by the Administrator to recover the Recoupment Amount will be reasonably prompt.

The Administrator must cause the Company to recover the Recoupment Amount unless the Administrator shall have previously determined that recovery is impracticable and one of the following conditions is met:

- i. The direct expense paid to a third party to assist in enforcing this Policy would exceed the amount to be recovered; before concluding that it would be impracticable to recover any amount of erroneously awarded Incentive-Based Compensation based on expense of enforcement, the Company must make a reasonable attempt to recover such erroneously awarded Incentive-Based Compensation, document such reasonable attempt(s) to recover, and provide that documentation to the Exchange;
- ii. Recovery would violate home country law where that law was adopted prior to November 28, 2022; before concluding that it would be impracticable to recover any amount of erroneously awarded Incentive-Based Compensation based on violation of home country law, the Company must obtain an opinion of home country counsel, acceptable to the Exchange, that recovery would result in such a violation, and must provide such opinion to the Exchange; or
- iii. Recovery would likely cause an otherwise tax-qualified retirement plan, under which benefits are broadly available to employees of the Company, to fail to meet the requirements of 26 U.S.C. 401(a)(13) or 26 U.S.C. 411(a) and regulations thereunder.

8. Non-Exclusivity

The Administrator intends that this Policy will be applied to the fullest extent of the law. Without limitation to any broader or alternate clawback authorized in any written document with a Covered Person, (i) the Administrator may require that any employment agreement, equity award agreement, or similar agreement entered into on or after the Effective Date shall, as a condition to the grant of any benefit thereunder, require a Covered Person to agree to abide by the terms of this Policy, and (ii) this Policy will nonetheless apply to Incentive-Based Compensation as required by the Final Rules, whether or not specifically referenced in those arrangements. Any right of recoupment under this Policy is in addition to, and not in lieu of, any other remedies or rights of recoupment that may be available to the Company pursuant to the terms of any other clawback policy of the Company as then in effect, or any similar policy in any employment agreement, equity award agreement, or similar agreement and any other legal remedies or regulations available or applicable to the Company (including SOX 304). If recovery is required under both SOX 304 and this Policy, any amounts recovered pursuant to SOX 304 may, in the Administrator's discretion, be credited toward the amount recovered under this Policy, or vice versa.

9. **No Indemnification**

The Company shall not indemnify any Covered Persons against (i) the loss of erroneously awarded Incentive-Based Compensation or any adverse tax consequences associated with any incorrectly awarded Incentive-Based Compensation or any recoupment hereunder, or (ii) any claims relating to the Company enforcement of its rights under this Policy. For the avoidance of doubt, this prohibition on indemnification will also prohibit the Company from reimbursing or paying any premium or payment of any third-party insurance policy to fund potential recovery obligations obtained by the Covered Person directly. No Covered Person will seek or retain any such prohibited indemnification or reimbursement.

Further, the Company shall not enter into any agreement that exempts any Incentive-Based Compensation from the application of this Policy or that waives the Company's right to recovery of any erroneously awarded Incentive-Based Compensation and this Policy shall supersede any such agreement (whether entered into before, on or after the Effective Date).

10. Covered Person Acknowledgement and Agreement

All Covered Persons subject to this Policy must acknowledge their understanding of, and agreement to comply with, the Policy by executing the certification attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>. <u>Notwithstanding the</u> <u>foregoing, this Policy will apply to Covered Persons whether or not they execute such certification.</u>

11. Successors

This Policy shall be binding and enforceable against all Covered Persons and their beneficiaries, heirs, executors, administrators or other legal representatives and shall inure to the benefit of any successor to the Company.

12. Interpretation of Policy

To the extent there is any ambiguity between this Policy and the Final Rules, this Policy shall be interpreted so that it complies with the Final Rules. If any provision of this Policy, or the application of such provision to any Covered Person or circumstance, shall be held invalid, the remainder of this Policy, or the application of such provision to Covered Persons or circumstances other than those as to which it is held invalid, shall not be affected thereby.

In the event any provision of this Policy is inconsistent with any requirement of any Final Rules, the Administrator, in its sole discretion, shall amend and administer this Policy and bring it into compliance with such rules.

Any determination under this Policy by the Administrator shall be conclusive and binding on the applicable Covered Person. Determinations of the Administrator need not be uniform with respect to Covered Persons or from one payment or grant to another.

13. Amendments; Termination

The Administrator may make any amendments to this Policy as required under applicable law, rules and regulations, or as otherwise determined by the Administrator in its sole discretion.

The Administrator may terminate this Policy at any time.

14. **Definitions**

"*Administrator*" means the Compensation Committee of the Board, or in the absence of a committee of independent directors responsible for executive compensation decisions, a majority of the independent directors serving on the Board.

"Board" means the Board of Directors of the Company.

"Clawback Measurement Date" is the earlier to occur of:

- i. The date the Board, a committee of the Board, or the officer or officers of the Company authorized to take such action if Board action is not required, concludes, or reasonably should have concluded, that the Company is required to prepare an accounting restatement as described in this Policy; or
- ii. The date a court, regulator, or other legally authorized body directs the Company to prepare an accounting restatement as described in this Policy.

"*Clawback Period*" means the three (3) completed fiscal years immediately prior to the Clawback Measurement Date and any transition period between the last day of the Company's previous fiscal year end and the first day of its new fiscal year (that results from a change in the Company's fiscal year) within or immediately following such three (3)-year period; provided that any transition period between the last day of the Company's previous fiscal year end and the first day of its new fiscal year that comprises a period of 9 to 12 months will be deemed a completed fiscal year.

"Company" means Accel Entertainment, Inc., a Delaware corporation, or any successor corporation.

"*Covered Person*" means any Executive Officer (as defined in the Final Rules), including, but not limited to, those persons who are or have been determined to be "officers" of the Company within the meaning of Section 16 of Rule 16a-1(f) of the rules promulgated under the Exchange Act, and "executive officers" of the Company within the meaning of Item 401(b) of Regulation S-K, Rule 3b-7 promulgated under the Exchange Act, and Rule 405 promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended; provided that the Administrator may identify additional employees who shall be treated as Covered Persons for the purposes of this Policy with prospective effect, in accordance with the Final Rules.

"Effective Date" means July 27, 2023, the date the Policy was adopted by the Board.

"*Exchange*" means the New York Stock Exchange or any other national securities exchange or national securities association in the United States on which the Company has listed its securities for trading.

"Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"*Final Rules*" means the final rules promulgated by the SEC under Section 954 of the Dodd-Frank Act, Rule 10D-1 and Exchange listing standards, as may be amended from time to time.

"*Financial Reporting Measure*" are measures that are determined and presented in accordance with the accounting principles used in preparing the Company's financial statements, and any measures that are derived wholly or in part from such measures. Stock price and TSR are also financial reporting measures.

A financial reporting measure need not be presented within the financial statements or included in a filing with the SEC.

"*Incentive-Based Compensation*" means compensation that is granted, earned or vested based wholly or in part on the attainment of any Financial Reporting Measure.

"*Listing Rule Effective Date*" means the effective date of the listing standards of the Exchange on which the Company's securities are listed.

"Policy" means this Compensation Recovery Policy.

Incentive-Based Compensation is deemed "*Received*" in the Company's fiscal period during which the relevant Financial Reporting Measure specified in the Incentive-Based Compensation award is attained, irrespective of whether the payment or grant occurs on a later date or if there are additional vesting or payment requirements, such as time-based vesting or certification or approval by the Compensation Committee or Board, that have not yet been satisfied.

"*Recoupment Amount*" means the amount of Incentive-Based Compensation Received by the Covered Person based on the financial statements prior to the restatement that exceeds the amount such Covered Person would have received had the Incentive-Based Compensation been determined based on the financial restatement, computed without regard to any taxes paid (*i.e.*, gross of taxes withheld).

"SARs" means stock appreciation rights.

"SEC" means the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.

"SOX 304" means Section 304 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

"*Triggering Event*" means any event in which the Company is required to prepare an accounting restatement due to the material noncompliance of the Company with any financial reporting requirement under the securities laws, including any required accounting restatement to correct an error in previously issued financial statements that is material to the previously issued financial statements, or that would result in a material misstatement if the error were corrected in the current period or left uncorrected in the current period.

"*TSR*" means total stockholder return.

EXHIBIT A

Certification

I certify that:

- 1. I have read and understand the Company's Compensation Recovery Policy (the "*Policy*"). I understand that the Company is available to answer any questions I have regarding the Policy.
- 2. I understand that the Policy applies to all of my existing and future compensation-related agreements with the Company, whether or not explicitly stated therein.
- 3. I agree that notwithstanding the Company's certificate of incorporation, bylaws, and any agreement I have with the Company, including any indemnity agreement I have with the Company, I will not be entitled to, and will not seek indemnification from the Company for, any amounts recovered or recoverable by the Company in accordance with the Policy.
- 4. I understand and agree that in the event of a conflict between the Policy and the foregoing agreements and understandings on the one hand, and any prior, existing or future agreement, arrangement or understanding, whether oral or written, with respect to the subject matter of the Policy and this Certification, on the other hand, the terms of the Policy and this Certification shall control, and the terms of this Certification shall supersede any provision of such an agreement, arrangement or understanding to the extent of such conflict with respect to the subject matter of the Policy and this Certification; provided that, in accordance with Section 8 of the Policy, nothing herein limits any other remedies or rights of recoupment that may be available to the Company.
- 5. I agree to abide by the terms of the Policy, including, without limitation, by returning any erroneously awarded Incentive-Based Compensation to the Company to the extent required by, and in a manner permitted by, the Policy.

Signature: _____

Name: _____

Date:	

EXHIBIT B

Calculation Guidelines

For purposes of calculating the Recoupment Amount:

- i. For cash awards not paid from bonus pools, the erroneously awarded compensation is the difference between the amount of the cash award (whether payable as a lump sum or over time) that was received and the amount that should have been received applying the restated Financial Reporting Measure.
- ii. For cash awards paid from bonus pools, the erroneously awarded compensation is the pro rata portion of any deficiency that results from the aggregate bonus pool that is reduced based on applying the restated Financial Reporting Measure.
- iii. For equity awards, if the shares, options, restricted stock units, or SARs are still held at the time of recovery, the erroneously awarded compensation is the number of such securities received in excess of the number that should have been received applying the restated Financial Reporting Measure (or the value of that excess number). If the options or SARs have been exercised, but the underlying shares have not been sold, the erroneously awarded compensation is the number of shares underlying the excess options or SARs (or the value thereof). If the underlying shares have been sold, the Company may recoup proceeds received from the sale of shares.
- iv. For Incentive-Based Compensation based on stock price or TSR, where the amount of erroneously awarded compensation is not subject to mathematical recalculation directly from the information in an accounting restatement:
 - a. The amount must be based on a reasonable estimate of the effect of the accounting restatement on the stock price or TSR upon which the Incentive-Based Compensation was Received; and
 - b. The Company must maintain documentation of the determination of that reasonable estimate and the Company must provide such documentation to the Exchange in all cases.